DISS. ETH NO. 22093

QUANTUM INVARIANTS AND LAGRANGIAN TOPOLOGY

A thesis submitted to attain the degree of

Doctor of Sciences of ETH Zurich

(Dr. sc. ETH Zurich)

presented by

Cedric Membrez MSc ETH Math., ETH Zurich born March 10, 1984 citizen of Courtételle JU, Switzerland

accepted on the recommendation of

Prof. Dr. Paul BIRAN, examiner Prof. Dr. Dietmar SALAMON, co-examiner Prof. Dr. Felix SCHLENK, co-examiner

2014

To my parents

Abstract

Let (M, ω) be a symplectic manifold and $L \subset M$ a Lagrangian submanifold. In this thesis we construct invariants of embedded closed monotone Lagrangian submanifolds, termed quantum invariants, and study their properties and relations to other existing invariants in symplectic topology. These are invariant under symplectomorphisms and are derived from the Lagrangian quantum homology of L. The thesis consists of two parts.

The Lagrangian quantum homology QH(L) of L has rich algebraic structures compatible with the ring structure on the ambient quantum homology QH(M). In certain situations QH(L) is isomorphic (non canonically) to the singular homology H(L) and the algebraic structures of QH(L) correspond to a class of deformations of the classical algebraic structures on H(L). In the first part we develop a deformation theory of the quantum algebraic structures in Lagrangian quantum homology. We then construct invariants associated to the classes of deformations. We obtain cohomological invariants which arise from the quantum product, the quantum module action and the quantum inclusion on QH(L).

The second part presents joint work with Paul Biran. This part is concerned with the study of a specific invariant of the quantum product, termed the discriminant, and describes the implications and properties in the ambient quantum homology and under Lagrangian cobordisms. Under certain assumptions we prove that the homology class of L satisfies a cubic equation in the ambient quantum homology QH(M). Furthermore, using the coefficients of this cubic equation we can compute the discriminant of the Lagrangian L. We also study the relation between this invariant and Lagrangian cobordisms. We pay special attention to the case of Lagrangian spheres and provide several examples of computations of the invariant.

Zusammenfassung

Sei (M, ω) eine symplektische Mannigfaltigkeit und $L \subset M$ eine Lagrange-Untermannigfaltigkeit. In dieser Dissertation konstruieren wir Invarianten von eingebetteten, kompakten und monotonen Lagrange-Untermannigfaltigkeiten, genannt Quanteninvarianten, und erforschen ihre Eigenschaften und die Zusammenhänge zu anderen bestehenden Invarianten der symplektischen Topologie. Diese Quanteninvarianten sind invariant unter Symplektomorphismen und werden mithilfe der Lagrange-Quantenhomologie von L konstruiert. Die Arbeit besteht aus zwei Teilen.

Die Lagrange-Quantenhomologie QH(L) von L besitzt vielfältige algebraische Strukturen, die mit der Ring-Struktur der Quantenhomologie QH(M) kompatibel sind. In bestimmten Situationen entsprechen die algebraischen Strukturen von QH(L) einer Klasse von Deformationen der klassischen Strukturen auf der singulären Homologie H(L). Im ersten Teil der Arbeit entwickeln wir eine Theorie der Deformationen von algebraischen Strukturen in der Lagrange-Quantenhomologie und konstruieren daraus Invarianten. Wir erhalten Invarianten kohomologischer Natur, welche vom Quantenprodukt, von der Quantenmodulstruktur und von der Quanteninklusion in QH(L) abstammen.

Der zweite Teil der Arbeit stellt ein Projekt mit Paul Biran vor. In diesem Teil untersuchen wir eine Invariante des Quantenprodukts, die sogenannte Diskriminante, und beschreiben ihre Eigenschaften im Zusammenhang mit der Quantenhomologie und mit Lagrange-Kobordismen. Unter gewissen Annahmen erfüllt die Homologie-Klasse von L eine kubische Gleichung in QH(M). Zudem können wir mit den Koeffizienten dieser Gleichung die Diskriminante von Lberechnen. Den Fall einer Lagrange-Sphäre betrachten wir besonders und berechnen die Diskriminante in verschiedenen Beispielen.

Acknowledgements

First I would like to express my gratitude to my advisor Professor Paul Biran for his guidance, constant support and the valuable discussions throughout my doctoral studies.

I would like to thank the coexaminers Professor Dietmar Salamon and Professor Felix Schlenk for stimulating discussions and their interest in my work.

I am very grateful to ETH Zurich for excellent working conditions and to the Swiss National Science Foundation for financial support during my doctoral studies.

I thank my colleagues and former colleagues from ETH Zurich for the enjoyable working environment and the helpful, interesting and amusing discussions also beyond mathematics.

Special thanks go to my friends and teammates for all their support and the great times that we spent together.

Above all, I thank my family for their constant support, understanding and wholehearted encouragement during the last years.

Contents

Abstract	iii
Zusammenfassung	v
Acknowledgements	vii
Introduction	xi

I.	Deformation theory of quantum structures	1
1.	Lagrangian quantum homology and disk invariants	3
	1.1. Algebraic structures in Lagrangian quantum homology	3
	1.2. Pseudoholomorphic disk invariants	11
2.	Deformation theory of quantum structures	17
	2.1. Deformations of products	17
	2.2. Deformations of module structure	25
	2.3. Triple deformations	39
	2.4. Deformations of module morphisms	48
II	. The Lagrangian cubic equation	57
3.	Main results and Floer theory setting	59
	3.1. Main results	59
	3.2. Floer theory setting	66

4.	Pro	ofs of main results	77
	4.1.	The Lagrangian cubic equation	77
	4.2.	The discriminant and Lagrangian cobordisms $\ . \ . \ .$	83
5.	Exa	mples	99
	5.1.	Examples over the Laurent polynomial ring	99
	5.2.	Finer invariants over more general rings	111
A	open	dix	119
А.	Vari	ious proofs of algebraic statements	121
	A.1.	Coupled deformation cohomology	121
	A.2.	Triple deformation cohomology	123
	A.3.	Cohomology of deformations of module morphisms .	126
в.	Qua	ntum homology ring of Del Pezzo surfaces	128
	B.1.	3-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$	129
	B.2.	4-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$	130
	B.3.	5-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$	132
	B.4.	6-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$	134
Bi	bliog	raphy	137

Introduction

The theory of pseudoholomorphic curves has been an essential tool in symplectic topology since Gromov applied these ideas in his seminal paper [40]. In particular, by using these techniques Gromov proved the non-existence of exact Lagrangian submanifolds in linear symplectic space ($\mathbb{R}^{2n}, \omega_{std}$). This was achieved by finding a topological condition on Lagrangian submanifolds of \mathbb{R}^{2n} using the existence of pseudoholomorphic disks with boundary on the Lagrangian submanifold. Since then questions concerning the topology and geometry of Lagrangian submanifolds have been of great interest and have far-reaching consequences to other fields, such as mirror symmetry.

The focal point of this thesis lies in the construction of invariants of embeddings of Lagrangian submanifolds, termed quantum invariants, and the study of their properties and relations to other existing invariants. These are invariant under symplectomorphisms and are constructed using Lagrangian quantum homology, which is a variant of Floer homology. The thesis consists of two parts. The first part explains the deformation theory of the algebraic structures in Lagrangian quantum homology and derives quantum invariants from this approach. The second part is devoted to the study of a specific invariant of the quantum product, termed the discriminant, and describes the implications and properties in the ambient quantum homology and under Lagrangian cobordisms. We provide an overview of the results.

Deformation theory of quantum structures

Floer theory and Lagrangian quantum homology Lagrangian Floer homology was originally introduced by Andreas Floer [30] in his approach to solve the Arnold conjecture. It can be seen as an infinite dimensional version of Morse homology and relies heavily on the theory of pseudoholomorphic curves initiated by Gromov.

Let (M, ω) be a connected and compact symplectic manifold. Assume $L \subset M$ is a closed monotone Lagrangian submanifold with minimal Maslov number $N_L \geq 2$. Furthermore assume L is spin with a fixed spin structure. We restrict ourselves to the monotone case, although Floer homology can be defined in a more general setting by using advanced methods, see [31].

For a fixed ground ring k we take the ring of Laurent polynomials $k[t, t^{-1}]$ as our coefficient ring. Let $H: M \times [0,1] \to \mathbb{R}$ be a Hamiltonian with Hamiltonian vector field X_t^H and flow ψ_t^H . We assume that $\psi_1^H(L)$ is transverse to L and denote by $\mathcal{O}(L,L)$ the set of Hamiltonian chords, i.e. the set of paths $\gamma: [0,1] \to M$ such that $\dot{\gamma}(t) = X_t^H(\gamma(t))$ and $\gamma(0), \gamma(1) \in L$. Choose a family $\mathbf{J} = \{J_t\}_{t \in [0,1]}$ of generic almost complex structures compatible with ω . The Floer complex $CF(L,L;H,\mathbf{J})$ is then defined as the $k[t,t^{-1}]$ -module generated by the elements of $\mathcal{O}(L,L)$. The Floer differential $\partial_F: CF(L,L;H,\mathbf{J}) \to CF(L,L;H,\mathbf{J})$ is given by counting perturbed pseudoholomorphic strips connecting two generators, i.e. by maps $u: [0,1] \times \mathbb{R} \to M$ satisfying Floer's equation with a Hamiltonian perturbation

$$\partial_s u + J_t(u) \left(\partial_t u - X_t^H(u) \right) = 0,$$

with the boundary conditions $u(0,s), u(1,s) \in L$. These strips are weighted by their symplectic area in the definition of ∂_F and we have $(\partial_F)^2 = 0$. The resulting homology

$$HF(L, L; H, \mathbf{J})$$

is then the (self-) Floer homology of L. For a different choice of auxiliary data (H', \mathbf{J}') one can construct canonical isomorphisms $HF(L, L; H, \mathbf{J}) \rightarrow HF(L, L; H', \mathbf{J}')$. Thus the homology is independent of choices up to isomorphism and we may write HF(L, L). HF(L, L) may also be given a cyclic grading. In general Floer homology groups are difficult to compute, although in certain cases the Floer homology is known. Specifically, if $L_0 \subset M$ is displaceable, then the Floer homology vanishes,

$$HF(L_0, L_0) = 0.$$

On the other hand, if a Lagrangian L_1 satisfies $[\omega] \cdot \pi_2(M, L_1) = 0$, then we have $HF(L_1, L_1) \simeq H(L_1; k) \otimes k[t, t^{-1}]$.

Lagrangian quantum homology is an alternative construction of Floer homology which was introduced in order to make calculations in Floer theory possible. This approach was originally suggested by Fukaya [32] and Oh [58]. The full theory was then implemented by Biran-Cornea [13, 14, 15]. In contrast to Floer homology, the main objects of study are pseudoholomorphic disks with boundary on the Lagrangian submanifold as opposed to solutions of Floer's equation with a Hamiltonian perturbation and Lagrangian boundary conditions.

The chain complex in Lagrangian quantum homology is constructed using a coefficient ring \mathcal{R} and choice of data triple $\mathcal{D} = (f, (\cdot, \cdot), J)$ consisting of a Morse function $f: L \to \mathbb{R}$, a Riemannian metric (\cdot, \cdot) on L and an ω -compatible almost complex structure J. For a generic choice of \mathcal{D} the chain complex is well-defined and we obtain the Lagrangian quantum homology $QH(L;\mathcal{R})$ of L. For two generic data triples $\mathcal{D}, \mathcal{D}'$ there are canonical isomorphisms between the respective quantum homologies. If $\mathcal{R} = k[t, t^{-1}]$, then there is a canonical isomorphism to the Floer homology of $L, HF(L, L) \simeq$ $QH(L; k[t, t^{-1}])$. For the coefficient ring k[t] no such isomorphism exists, since the Floer homology is not well-defined for these coefficients.

In certain cases we have $QH(L; \mathcal{R}) \simeq H(L; \mathcal{R})$. We call such Lagrangians \mathcal{R} -wide. This isomorphism is not canonical and depends on the choice of data triple \mathcal{D} used in the construction of $QH(L; \mathcal{R})$. Changes in data then result in maps $H(L; \mathcal{R}) \to H(L; \mathcal{R})$ which are deformations of the identity, we refer to §1.1.3 for more details. Quantum product and enumerative invariants The Donaldson product in HF(L, L) corresponds to the quantum product in Lagrangian quantum homology. For a k[t]-wide Lagrangian L, the quantum product transfers via the isomorphism to $H(L;k) \otimes k[t]$ and defines a deformation of the intersection product in singular homology. Since the isomorphism is not canonical, the quantum product on $H(L;k) \otimes k[t]$ may differ for different choices of generic data triple \mathcal{D} . Nevertheless one can still extract an invariant of the Lagrangian embedding, as was previously shown by Biran and Cornea in [16]. This is done by taking the discriminant of a quadratic form on $H_*(L;k)$ defined via the quantum product, we recollect this approach in §1.2.2.

In the case of a Lagrangian torus $L \simeq T^2$ Biran-Cornea offer an enumerative interpretation of this discriminant, which we recall here. Choose a generic almost complex structure J compatible with ω and fix three points p, q, r on L. The number of J-holomorphic disks $u : (D^2, \partial D^2) \to (M, L)$ with Maslov index 4 that pass through p, q, r is not an invariant of L and depends on the choices of p, q, r as well as J. Nevertheless, it is still possible to obtain an enumerative invariant of L by redefining the count of J-holomorphic disks.

Theorem (An enumerative invariant in [16]). Fix three generic points $p, q, r \in L$ and choose an oriented path \overline{pq} in L joining pto q and similarly for q to r and r to p. Let n_{pqr} be the number of Maslov-4 disks passing through p, q and r in this order. Let n_p be the signed number of J-holomorphic Maslov-2 disks passing through p and crossing the edge \overline{qr} . Define the numbers n_q and n_r similarly. If $HF(L, L) \neq 0$, then

$$\Delta = 4n_{pqr} + n_p^2 + n_q^2 + n_r^2 - 2n_p n_q - 2n_q n_r - 2n_r n_p$$

is independent of the choices p, q, r and J.

Deformations of quantum structures There are further algebraic structures in Floer homology which have counterparts in Lagrangian quantum homology. Denote by (QH(M), *) the quantum

homology ring of the ambient symplectic manifold M. The quantum cap product $QH(M) \to HF(L, L)$ (see [4], also known as a special case of the closed-open map in the setting of Fukaya categories) corresponds to the quantum module action of QH(M) on QH(L). This defines a QH(M)-module structure on QH(L), and combined with the quantum product this makes QH(L) into a QH(M)-algebra. The open-closed map $HF(L, L) \to QH(M)$ in Floer homology corresponds to the quantum inclusion map $QH(L) \to QH(M)$. From these rich algebraic structures we construct new quantum invariants, extending the approach given in [16].

For a k[t]-wide Lagrangian we transfer the quantum module action to $H(L;k) \otimes k[t]$. On $H(L;k) \otimes k[t]$ it is given by a deformation of the external intersection product of H(M;k) on H(L;k). On H(M;k)the quantum product * is a deformation of the intersection product. Motivated by Hochschild cohomology, we define a general algebraic theory for graded deformations of module actions over deformed algebras. These deformations are called coupled deformations. For an algebra A and an A-module N we define cohomology groups of degree d, $HE^{*,d}(A, N)$, which we use to characterize the first order terms of graded coupled deformations of degree d. We then obtain an invariant of the quantum module action of QH(M) on QH(L) for an embedding $L \hookrightarrow M$. We summarize this in the result of §2.2.6:

Theorem A. Let $L \subset M$ be a monotone Lagrangian with $N_L \geq 2$. Assume L is k[t]-wide. Let QH(L) be the Lagrangian quantum homology of L and denote by \circledast the quantum module action of QH(M)on QH(L). Then $(QH(L), \circledast, QH(M), *)$ defines a nontrivial cohomology class

$$c(QH(L), \circledast, QH(M), *) \in HE^{1, -N_L}(H(M), H(L)),$$

which is independent of choice of generic data \mathcal{D} .

We take a similar approach to the quantum algebra structure. Since QH(L) is a QH(M) algebra, by transferring the algebraic maps to $H(L;k) \otimes k[t]$ we obtain a class of algebraic maps on $H(L;k) \otimes$ k[t] which represent deformations of the intersection product on L, the external intersection product and the intersection product on M. We call such deformations triple deformations and we define a general algebraic theory for such graded deformations. For algebras A and X, with X also an A-module, we define cohomology groups of degree d, $HG^{*,d}(A, X)$, which we use to characterize first order terms of graded triple deformations of degree d. We then obtain an invariant of the quantum algebra structure of QH(L) over QH(M)for an embedding $L \hookrightarrow M$. We state the result of §2.3.5:

Theorem B. Let $L \subset M$ be a monotone Lagrangian with $N_L \geq 2$. Assume L is k[t]-wide. Let QH(L) be the Lagrangian quantum homology of L and denote by $(QH(L), \circ, \circledast, QH(M), \ast)$ the quantum algebra $(QH(L), \circ)$ over $(QH(M), \ast)$ defined by the Lagrangian embedding. Then $(QH(L), \circ, \circledast, QH(M), \ast)$ defines a nontrivial cohomology class

$$c(QH(L), \circ, \circledast, QH(M), \ast) \in HG^{1, -N_L}(H(M), H(L)),$$

which is independent of choice of generic data \mathcal{D} .

This section is then succeeded by a short discussion on algebraic deformations of module morphisms in §2.4.

The Lagrangian cubic equation

This part presents joint work with Paul Biran. Here we construct another invariant of a Lagrangian submanifold using the quantum product and study the implications and the properties of this invariant. In this part we assume our Lagrangian L to satisfy certain conditions, which we summarize to Assumption \mathscr{L} :

1. L is closed (i.e. compact without boundary). Furthermore L is monotone with minimal Maslov number N_L that satisfies $N_L \mid n$.

- 2. L is oriented. Moreover we assume that L is spinable (i.e. can be endowed with a spin structure).
- 3. $HF_n(L, L)$ has rank 2.
- 4. Write $\chi = \chi(L)$ for the Euler characteristic of L. We assume that $\chi \neq 0$.

A cubic equation Denote by (QH(M), *) the quantum homology of M with quantum product * and coefficients in the ring $\mathbb{Z}[q]$ graded by |q| = -2. For a Lagrangian submanifold $L \subset M$ denote by $[L] \in QH_n(M)$ its homology class in M. Let $\varepsilon = (-1)^{n(n-1)/2}$.

Theorem C (The Lagrangian cubic equation). Let $L \subset M$ be a Lagrangian submanifold satisfying Assumption \mathscr{L} . Then there exist unique rational constants $\sigma_L \in \frac{1}{\chi^2}\mathbb{Z}$, $\tau_L \in \frac{1}{\chi^3}\mathbb{Z}$ such that the following equation holds in QH(M):

$$[L]^{*3} - \varepsilon \chi \sigma_L [L]^{*2} q^{n/2} - \chi^2 \tau_L [L] q^n = 0.$$
 (1)

If χ is square-free, then $\sigma_L \in \frac{1}{\chi}\mathbb{Z}$, $\tau_L \in \frac{1}{\chi^2}\mathbb{Z}$. Moreover, the constant σ_L can be expressed in terms of genus 0 Gromov-Witten invariants as follows:

$$\sigma_L = \frac{1}{\chi^2} \sum_A GW^M_{A,3}([L], [L], [L]),$$

where the sum is taken over all classes $A \in H_2(M)$ with $\langle c_1, A \rangle = n/2$.

The discriminant For a Lagrangian L that satisfies (1) – (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} we define an invariant Δ_L of L, called the discriminant, using the quantum product. In dimension two the discriminant Δ_L coincides with the enumerative invariant Δ previously described. The cubic equation then provides a method of computation for Δ_L . **Theorem D.** Let $L \subset M$ be a Lagrangian submanifold satisfying Assumption \mathscr{L} . Let $\sigma_L, \tau_L \in \mathbb{Q}$ be the constants from the cubic equation (1). Then

$$\Delta_L = \sigma_L^2 + 4\tau_L.$$

The discriminant and Lagrangian cobordisms The theory of Lagrangian cobordisms was introduced by Arnold [5, 6] and further studied by other authors [28, 7, 19]. An elementary Lagrangian cobordism $V : L \rightsquigarrow L'$ of two Lagrangians $L, L' \subset (M, \omega)$ is given by a Lagrangian submanifold $V \subset (M \times T^*[0, 1]), \omega \oplus dp \land dq)$ such that $\partial V = L \times \{(0, t_0)\} \sqcup L' \times \{(1, t_1)\}$. This definition extends to the case where the cobordism has many ends $V : (L_1, \ldots, L_r) \rightsquigarrow$ (L'_1, \ldots, L'_s) , see [17].

In [17, 18] Biran and Cornea revisited the theory of Lagrangian cobordisms and studied the relation to Lagrangian quantum homology. One result demonstrates that the existence of a cobordism (V, L, L') implies $QH(L) \simeq QH(L')$. In certain cases we can describe the behaviour of the discriminant under Lagrangian cobordisms.

Theorem E. Let $L_1, \ldots, L_r \subset M$ be Lagrangian submanifolds, each satisfying conditions (1) - (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} . Let $V^{n+1} \subset \mathbb{R}^2 \times M$ be a connected monotone Lagrangian cobordism whose ends correspond to L_1, \ldots, L_r and assume that V admits a spin structure. Denote by N_V the minimal Maslov number of V and assume that:

- 1. $N_V | n;$
- 2. $H_{jN_V}(V, \partial V) = 0$ for every j;
- 3. $H_{1+jN_V}(V) = 0$ for every *j*.

Then $\Delta_{L_1} = \cdots = \Delta_{L_r}$. Moreover if $r \geq 3$, then Δ_{L_i} is a perfect square for every *i*.

As a corollary we obtain:

xviii

Corollary F. Let (M, ω) be a monotone symplectic manifold with $2C_M \mid n$, where C_M is the minimal Chern number of M. Let $L_1, L_2 \subset M$ be two Lagrangian spheres that intersect transversely at exactly one point. Then $\Delta_{L_1} = \Delta_{L_2}$ and moreover this number is a perfect square.

Outline

This thesis consists of two parts, which can be read independently of each other. Overlaps occur only in §1.1 of Part I and §3.2 of Part II and are limited to basic definitions within the settings and the descriptions of the algebraic structures in Lagrangian quantum homology.

In Part I we begin with a recollection of the construction of Lagrangian quantum homology and the essential algebraic structures (§1.1). We then discuss the deformation viewpoint and the relation to invariants of pseudoholomorphic disks (§1.2). The second chapter presents the deformation theory of the quantum structures. It begins with a description of previous work done on the quantum product (§2.1), this is followed by the development of the deformation theory for the quantum module action (§2.2), the quantum algebra structure (§2.3) and quantum module morphisms (§2.4). In every section we explain how to derive invariants of Lagrangian embeddings using these structures.

In Part II we first recall the main results and provide more details on the construction of Δ_L and the results together with an overview of the examples (§3.1). Subsequently we describe the necessary ingredients from Floer theory and Lagrangian quantum homology (§3.2). In the next chapter we prove more general versions of the main statements and derive additional corollaries from them (§4.1 and §4.2). The last chapter is dedicated to the computation of examples. We briefly explain how to construct Lagrangian spheres in symplectic Del Pezzo surfaces and compute the discriminant of various Lagrangians (§5.1). We then explain an extension of the discriminant and the Lagrangian cubic equation over a more general coefficient ring and recalculate the discriminants in this case as well $(\S 5.2)$.

Part I.

Deformation theory of quantum structures

1. Lagrangian quantum homology and disk invariants

1.1. Algebraic structures in Lagrangian quantum homology

1.1.1. Setting Let (M, ω) be a connected symplectic manifold. We assume M to be compact, but under suitable adjustments our results can be extended to the case when M is a tame symplectic manifold (see [3]). Lagrangian submanifolds will be assumed to be connected and closed. Denote by $H_2^D(M, L) \subset H_2(M, L)$ the image of the Hurewicz homomorphism $\pi_2(M, L) \to H_2(M, L)$. For a given Lagrangian submanifold $L \subset (M, \omega)$ there are two homomorphisms

$$\omega: H_2^D(M, L) \to \mathbb{R}, \quad \mu: H_2^D(M, L) \to \mathbb{Z},$$

the former is given by integration of ω and the latter is the Maslov index. A Lagrangian submanifold is *monotone*, if there exists a constant $\rho > 0$ such that

$$\omega(A) = \rho \mu(A), \quad \forall A \in H_2^D(M, L).$$

The minimal Maslov number of L is defined as

$$N_L := \min\{ \mu(A) \mid \mu(A) > 0, A \in H_2^D(M, L) \}.$$

The minimal Chern number of M is defined as

$$C_M := \min\{ c_1(B) \mid c_1(B) > 0, B \in \pi_2(M) \},\$$

where c_1 is the first Chern class of M.

In the following constructions we use a ground ring k. k will usually be \mathbb{Z} , \mathbb{Q} , \mathbb{C} or possibly \mathbb{Z}_2 . In the event that $k \neq \mathbb{Z}_2$, we

1. Lagrangian quantum homology and disk invariants

assume that our Lagrangians are orientable and spinnable and equip these with a fixed orientation and spin structure. Next consider the group ring $k[H_2^D(M, L)]$. Elements of the group ring can be written as polynomials in the variable T, i.e. $P(T) = \sum_{A \in H_2^D} a_A T^A$ with coefficients $a_A \in k$. This ring is graded by setting $|T^A| = -\mu(A)$. An important subring of the group ring is given by

$$\widetilde{\Lambda}^+ = \left\{ P(T) \in k[H_2^D(M,L)] \; \Big| \; P(T) = a_0 + \sum_{A,\mu(A) > 0} a_A T^A \right\}$$

The coefficient rings we use later will be $\tilde{\Lambda}^+$ -algebras. By this we mean commutative, graded rings \mathcal{R} which are also graded algebras over $\tilde{\Lambda}^+$. This structure is typically specified by a graded morphism of rings $\tilde{\Lambda}^+ \to \mathcal{R}$. In the sequel we will frequently use the coefficient rings $\Lambda = k[t, t^{-1}]$ and $\Lambda^+ = k[t]$. These are $\tilde{\Lambda}^+$ -algebras defined by the morphism $T^A \mapsto t^{\mu(A)/N_L}$. The grading is then $|t| = -N_L$.

1.1.2. Lagrangian quantum homology From now on we assume $L \subset (M, \omega)$ is a monotone Lagrangian submanifold with $N_L \geq 2$. The Lagrangian quantum homology of L is described in detail in [13, 14, 15], we recall the basic notions here.

The pearl complex The construction of Lagrangian quantum homology relies on a choice of data triple $\mathcal{D} = (f, (\cdot, \cdot), J)$, where $f : L \to \mathbb{R}$ is a Morse function, (\cdot, \cdot) is a Riemannian metric on L and J is an ω -compatible almost complex structure on M. For a $\widetilde{\Lambda}^+$ -algebra \mathcal{R} the chain complex

$$C(\mathcal{D};\mathcal{R}) = k \langle \operatorname{Crit}(f) \rangle \otimes \mathcal{R}$$

is called the pearl complex. It obtains its grading from the Morse indices of the critical points and the grading on \mathcal{R} . The map

$$d_p: C_*(\mathcal{D}; \mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow C_{*-1}(\mathcal{D}; \mathcal{R}),$$

1.1. Algebraic structures in Lagrangian quantum homology

defined by counting pearly trajectories, which are configurations of Morse flow lines connected by pseudoholomorphic disks, is called the pearly differential. d_p can be written as a sum of operators, where the first summand is the classical Morse differential d_M on $C_*(\mathcal{D}; \mathcal{R})$.



Figure 1.1.: Pearly trajectory connecting two critical points x and y

For a coefficient ring \mathcal{R} and generic choice of data \mathcal{D} the map d_p of the pearl complex $C(\mathcal{D}; \mathcal{R})$ is well-defined and a differential. The resulting homology is called the *Lagrangian quantum homology* of L and denoted by $QH_*(L; \mathcal{R})$. We briefly recall the associated algebraic structures.

Quantum product $QH_*(L; \mathcal{R})$ has the structure of an associative (but not necessarily commutative) ring with unity,

$$QH_i(L;\mathcal{R}) \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} QH_j(L;\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow QH_{i+j-n}(L;\mathcal{R}), \quad x \otimes y \longmapsto x \circ y.$$

Here $n = \dim(L)$. The unity lies in $QH_n(L; \mathcal{R})$ and is denoted by e_L .

Quantum module map Denote by $(QH_*(M; \mathcal{R}), *)$ the quantum homology of M with quantum product *. The extension of coefficient ring to \mathcal{R} is induced by the composition of morphisms $\pi_2(M) \rightarrow$ $\pi_2(M,L) \to H_2^D(M,L)$. Then $QH_*(L;\mathcal{R})$ becomes a module over $QH_*(M;\mathcal{R})$ in the sense that there exists a canonical map

$$QH_i(M;\mathcal{R})\otimes_{\mathcal{R}} QH_j(L;\mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow QH_{i+j-2n}(L;\mathcal{R}), \quad a \otimes x \longmapsto a \circledast x,$$

such that the following identity holds

$$(a * b) \circledast x = a \circledast (b \circledast x),$$

for all classes $a, b \in QH_*(M; \mathcal{R})$ and $x \in QH_*(L; \mathcal{R})$. Furthermore, the ring $QH_*(L; \mathcal{R})$ with the quantum product \circ is an algebra over $QH_*(M; \mathcal{R})$, i.e. the following identities hold (up to signs)

$$a \circledast (x \circ y) = (a \circledast x) \circ y = x \circ (a \circledast y),$$

for all classes $a \in QH_*(M; \mathcal{R})$ and $x, y \in QH_*(L; \mathcal{R})$. Strictly speaking, the product in $QH_*(M; \mathcal{R})$ is not commutative (however, skew-commutative), but we can restrict ourselves to $QH_{\text{even}}(M; \mathcal{R})$ to obtain a genuine algebra. Similar identities then hold over $QH_{\text{odd}}(M; \mathcal{R})$.

Quantum inclusion There is a morphism

$$i_L: QH_*(L; \mathcal{R}) \longrightarrow QH_*(M; \mathcal{R})$$

which comes from a chain level extension of the classical map in homology $H_*(L) \to H_*(M)$ induced by $L \hookrightarrow M$. The map i_L is a $QH_*(M; \mathcal{R})$ -module morphism, i.e. the following identity holds

$$i_L(a \circledast x) = a * i_L(x)$$

for all classes $a \in QH_*(M; \mathcal{R})$ and $x \in QH_*(L; \mathcal{R})$.

On chain level these operations correspond to deformations of the classical operations on the Morse chain complex. More precisely, on chain level we can see that the quantum product can be written as a sum of operators, where the first (classical) summand is given precisely by the Morse-theoretic definition of the intersection product. The quantum module structure is on chain level also a deformation of the classical module map, given by the Morse-theoretic definition of the external intersection product (intersection of cycles in M with cycles in L). The same holds for the quantum inclusion, which is a deformation of the classical inclusion map on chain level. In certain situations (e.g. when L is Λ^+ -wide, see §1.1.3) these algebraic quantum structures are deformations of the corresponding structures on the homology of L, this will be made more precise later.

Coefficient rings A remark on the choice of coefficient ring \mathcal{R} is in order. Note that for $\mathcal{R} = \Lambda$ and $\mathcal{R} = \Lambda^+$ the two quantum homologies $QH_*(L;\Lambda)$ and $QH_*(L;\Lambda^+)$ may be genuinely different. The ring $QH_*(L;\Lambda)$ is isomorphic to the Floer homology HF(L,L) (see §1.1.2) and thus vanishes for displaceable Lagrangian submanifolds L. On the other hand $QH_*(L;\Lambda^+)$ is always non-zero. This can be seen as follows. Choose a Morse function $f: L \to \mathbb{R}$ in the data triple \mathcal{D} such that f has a single maximum $x_n \in C_n(\mathcal{D};\Lambda^+)$. We know the Morse differential $d_M(x_n) = 0$ and for degree reasons no quantum terms in the pearly differential d_p show up. Thus $d_p(x_n) = 0$ and again for degree reasons within the coefficient ring Λ^+ , x_n cannot be a coboundary (for the coefficient ring Λ this is however possible). Thus $QH_*(L;\Lambda^+)$ always contains the unity $[x_n] = e_L \neq 0$.

Example. The difference between these two homologies is also observable for $L \simeq S^1 \subset (\mathbb{R}^2, dx \wedge dy)$. Since L is displaceable we have $HF(L, L) = QH_*(L; \Lambda) = 0$. Now choose a generic data triple $\mathcal{D} = (f, (\cdot, \cdot), J)$ such that f has two critical points x_1, x_0 with Morse indices equal to 1 and 0. The minimal Maslov number $N_L = 2$ and there is a single (unparametrized) pseudoholomorphic disk with boundary on L.

On $C_*(\mathcal{D}; \Lambda^+)$ we have

$$d_p(x_1) = 0, \qquad d_p(x_0) = x_1 t,$$



Figure 1.2.: $L \subset \mathbb{R}^2$

where the second differential comes from the disk joining x_0 to x_1 . Therefore x_1 is our only cycle and we obtain

$$QH_1(L; \Lambda^+) \simeq k[x_1], \qquad QH_0(L; \Lambda^+) = 0.$$

Note also that our Λ^+ -module $QH_*(L; \Lambda^+)$ contains a torsion element, since $t[x_1] = 0$.

There are other relations between the quantum homologies with these choices of coefficient rings. The inclusion of chain complexes $C_*(\mathcal{D}; \Lambda^+) \hookrightarrow C_*(\mathcal{D}; \Lambda)$ induces a natural map $QH_*(L; \Lambda^+) \to QH_*(L; \Lambda)$, for degree reasons we then have an isomorphism in degree 0,

$$QH_0(L;\Lambda^+) \xrightarrow{\simeq} QH_0(L;\Lambda),$$

and a surjection in degree 1

$$QH_1(L; \Lambda^+) \twoheadrightarrow QH_1(L; \Lambda).$$

Furthermore, we say that L is \mathcal{R} -wide if there exists an isomorphism $QH_*(L;\mathcal{R}) \simeq H_*(L;k) \otimes_k \mathcal{R}$ between the homologies of L. This isomorphism need not be canonical and may depend on the choice of initial data. If $QH_*(L;\mathcal{R}) = 0$, we say L is \mathcal{R} -narrow. **Relation to Floer homology** It is shown in [13, 14] that the Lagrangian quantum homology of L with coefficients in Λ is isomorphic to the self-Floer homology of L,

$$QH_*(L;\Lambda) \simeq HF_*(L,L;\Lambda).$$

This isomorphism is constructed using a version of the PSS isomorphism in the Lagrangian setting. It is also a ring isomorphism and identifies the quantum product on $QH_*(L;\Lambda)$ with the Donaldson product in Floer homology.

In the monotone case $HF_*(L, L)$ is defined using a Hamiltonian isotopy and the Laurent polynomial ring Λ , which is a subring of the universal Novikov ring. Note that Floer homology cannot be defined using the polynomial ring Λ^+ or the positive Novikov ring, since there are no well-defined continuation maps of the corresponding chain complexes for these coefficient rings.

1.1.3. Deformations of algebraic structures in singular homology

Lagrangian quantum homology Here we describe when the algebraic structures of Lagrangian quantum homology can be seen as deformations of their counterparts in singular homology.

Recall that a Lagrangian L is Λ^+ -wide, if there is an isomorphism $QH_*(L;\Lambda^+) \simeq H_*(L;k) \otimes_k \Lambda^+$. This isomorphism is not canonical and depends on the choice of data triple $\mathcal{D}, \Psi_{\mathcal{D}} : QH_*(L;\Lambda^+) \xrightarrow{\sim} H_*(L;k) \otimes_k \Lambda^+$. In [16] we have a description for changes in choices of \mathcal{D} .

Proposition 1.1.1 ([16]). Let L be a monotone Lagrangian which is Λ^+ -wide. Let \mathcal{D} , \mathcal{D}' be two data triples and denote by $\Psi_{\mathcal{D}}, \Psi_{\mathcal{D}'}$: $QH_*(L;\Lambda^+) \to H_*(L;k) \otimes_k \Lambda^+$ their induced isomorphisms. Then we have:

1. Every isomorphism $\Psi_{\mathcal{D}}$ sends the unity e_L of $QH_*(L; \Lambda^+)$ to the unity [L] of $H_*(L; k)$.

2. For $\Psi_{\mathcal{D}}$ and $\Psi_{\mathcal{D}'}$ we have

$$\Psi_{\mathcal{D}} \circ \Psi_{\mathcal{D}'}^{-1} = \mathrm{Id} + \psi_1 t + \psi_2 t^2 + \dots,$$

where $\psi_j : H_*(L;k) \to H_{*+jN_L}(L;k), j \ge 1$. In other words, $\Psi_{\mathcal{D}} \circ \Psi_{\mathcal{D}'}^{-1}$ is a deformation of the identity.

Therefore, when L is Λ^+ -wide, we can transfer the quantum product on $QH_*(L;\Lambda^+)$ to $H_*(L;k) \otimes \Lambda^+$ using the map $\Psi_{\mathcal{D}}$. More precisely, consider the diagram

$$\begin{array}{cccc} (H_*(L;k) \otimes \Lambda^+) \otimes_{\Lambda^+} (H_*(L;k) \otimes \Lambda^+) & \stackrel{\bar{\circ}}{\longrightarrow} & H_*(L;k) \otimes \Lambda^+ \\ & \Psi_{\mathcal{D}}^{-1} \otimes \Psi_{\mathcal{D}}^{-1} \\ & & & \uparrow \Psi_{\mathcal{D}} \\ & & & QH_*(L;\Lambda^+) \otimes_{\Lambda^+} QH_*(L;\Lambda^+) & \stackrel{\circ}{\longrightarrow} & QH_*(L;\Lambda^+) \end{array}$$

The quantum product $\tilde{\circ}$ on $H_*(L;k) \otimes \Lambda^+$ is obtained from the quantum product and is a deformation of the classical intersection product. This can be seen by the previous theorem and by looking at the quantum product on chain level, where it is a deformation of the intersection product in Morse homology. By changing the choice of data triple \mathcal{D} we obtain another quantum product on $H_*(L;k) \otimes \Lambda^+$ which lies in the same deformation equivalence class as $\tilde{\circ}$. This notion will be further explained in §2.1.

Similar remarks apply to the quantum module action. Thus, when L is Λ^+ -wide, we can transfer the quantum module action to $H_*(L;k) \otimes \Lambda^+$ and obtain a deformation of the classical module action of $H_*(M)$ on $H_*(L)$. This can be seen by looking at the quantum module action on chain level, where it is a deformation of the external intersection product in Morse homology. Changes in choice of data triple then result in equivalent quantum module actions, this notion will be further explained in §2.2.

From these structures on $H_*(L;k) \otimes \Lambda^+$ we will construct invariants. These invariants depend on the Lagrangian embedding and are related to invariants of pseudoholomorphic disks.

Ambient quantum homology Denote $H_*(M) = H_*(M;\mathbb{Z})/T$, where T is the torsion submodule. The quantum homology ring of M with coefficients in \mathcal{R} is a ring structure on

$$QH_*(M;\mathcal{R}) := H_*(M) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathcal{R}$$

called the ambient quantum product. This product is a deformation of the classical intersection product on the homology of M. The structure constants of the product are determined by the genus zero three-point Gromov-Witten invariants. Note that, in this case, the ambient quantum product corresponds to a single deformation of the ring $(H_*(M) \otimes \mathcal{R}, \cdot)$. This stands in contrast with the situation described previously, where the Lagrangian quantum product corresponds to an equivalence class of deformations of the ring $(H_*(L) \otimes \mathcal{R}, \cdot)$.

1.2. Pseudoholomorphic disk invariants

One possible consequence of invariants associated to the quantum structures is the construction of enumerative invariants of pseudoholomorphic disks. This has been a subject of much interest in symplectic topology, which we outline here. Subsequently we describe how the quantum structures prove useful in finding enumerative invariants for such disks.

1.2.1. Gromov-Witten invariants

Closed Gromov-Witten invariants Let (M, ω) be a compact symplectic manifold of dimension 2n and fix a spherical homology class $A \in H_2(M; \mathbb{Z})$ together with a nonnegative integer k. Choose a generic almost complex structure J that is compatible with ω . Take k homology classes $a_1, \ldots, a_k \in H_*(M)$ such that the degrees satisfy

$$\sum_{i=1}^{k} \deg(a_i) = 2n + 2c_1(A) + 2k - 6.$$

In favourable situations (e.g. when M is monotone), one can define the closed Gromov-Witten invariant

$$GW^M_{A,k}(a_1,\ldots,a_k) \in \mathbb{Z},$$

which is an invariant of the symplectic manifold (M, ω) . Roughly speaking, this invariant counts the number of *J*-holomorphic spheres representing the class *A* and intersecting the cycles a_1, \ldots, a_k .

Open Gromov-Witten invariants For a Lagrangian submanifold $L \subset M$ we study the space of *J*-holomorphic maps $u : (D^2, \partial D^2) \rightarrow (M, L)$. In the past it was postulated by physicists that these *J*-holomorphic maps also lead to invariants, thus generalizing the previous closed invariants to the open case where the domain has a boundary. Attempts to generalize the approach in the closed case failed at the beginning, this was due to the following reasons.

For a class $\beta \in \pi_2(M, L)$ and integers k, l > 0 denote by $\mathcal{M}_{k,l}(\beta; J)$ the moduli space of *J*-holomorphic maps $(D^2, \partial D^2) \to (M, L)$ with *k* boundary marked points and *l* interior marked points representing the class β . The compactification $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{k,l}(\beta; J)$ of the moduli space is given by the Gromov compactification.

The problems that arise when one attempts to proceed as in the closed case come from the differences in the moduli spaces of *J*-holomorphic spheres and disks. The moduli space of disks has boundary components and is in certain cases non-orientable, these occurrences are then an obstruction to defining an invariant similar to the one given for *J*-holomorphic spheres.

The issue concerning the orientation of the moduli space is solved by considering an additional structure on the Lagrangian L. Namely, if L is orientable and relatively spin, then the moduli space $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{k,l}(\beta; J)$ is orientable. The second issue related to the boundary can be addressed in several ways and many authors have succeeded in defining open Gromov-Witten invariants, see for example [69, 56, 21]. In these examples invariants were defined for a special class of Lagrangians L, namely those that arise as the fixed point set of an anti-symplectic involution, i.e. for a map $c: M \to M$ such that $c^*\omega = -\omega$. One approach to the boundary problem in this case then uses the involution c to identify codimension one components of the boundary of different disk moduli spaces, such that the resulting space has codimension two (and higher) components. This provides invariants in certain cases, but relies strongly on the involution c.

1.2.2. Pseudoholomorphic disk invariants in the monotone case Consider a monotone Lagrangian $L \subset (M, \omega)$. The monotonicity of L implies the monotonicity of M. As explained before, there are no general approaches in defining invariants for pseudoholomorphic disks. In particular, there are examples that show the dependency of the existence of a pseudholomorphic disk on the incidence conditions imposed, see [22].

Nevertheless, one can construct disk invariants in the monotone case. We start by describing two elementary disk invariants first.

Disks of Maslov-index two Assume $N_L \geq 2$ and let $\beta \in \pi_2(M, L)$ such that $\mu(\beta) = 2$. The number $d \in \mathbb{Z}$ of *J*-holomorphic disks representing the class β and passing through a generic point $p \in L$ is an invariant of the Lagrangian *L*. Indeed, monotonicity implies that the space $\mathcal{M}_{1,0}(\beta; J)$ is compact and has dimension $n + \mu(\beta) - 2 = n$. One can show that the evaluation map

$$\operatorname{ev}_1 : \mathcal{M}_{1,0}(\beta; J) \to L,$$

is transverse and that the degree of the map is independent of J. The preimage of a generic point $ev_1^{-1}(p)$ is then an invariant giving a count of disks through $p \in L$.

Disks with an interior and boundary marked point Assume L is a Lagrangian submanifold of dimension 2 with $N_L \ge 2$ and that $QH_*(L) \ne 0$. Choose two generic points $p \in M \setminus L$ and $q \in L$. Then the number of *J*-holomorphic disks with one interior marked point mapped to p and one boundary marked point mapped to q is

independent of the choices of p, q and J. This can be seen by examining the moduli space involved together with the evaluation map or alternatively, by using the quantum inclusion map in Lagrangian quantum homology, see [16].

The discriminant In [16] Biran-Cornea were able to construct other disk invariants using the quantum product in Lagrangian quantum homology. We briefly describe the construction in the case $N_L = 2$. This will serve as motivation for the upcoming ideas in the next chapter.

We choose $\mathcal{R} = \Lambda^+$ and assume L is Λ^+ -wide. For degree reasons we have a canonical isomorphism

$$QH_{n-1}(L;\Lambda^+) \simeq H_{n-1}(L;k) \otimes_k \Lambda^+,$$

and a canonical short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow k[L]t \stackrel{i}{\longrightarrow} QH_{n-2}(L;\Lambda^+) \stackrel{\pi}{\longrightarrow} H_{n-2}(L;k) \longrightarrow 0.$$

For an element $x \in QH_{n-1}(L; \Lambda^+)$ we consider the quantum product $x \circ x \in QH_{n-2}(L; \Lambda^+)$. The quantum product is a deformation of the classical product and since the classical intersection $x \cdot x = 0$, we have $\pi(x \circ x) = 0$. From the short exact sequence we obtain an element $\phi(x) \in k$ such that

$$x \circ x = \phi(x)[L]t.$$

The map ϕ is obviously homogeneous of degree 2 over k and thus defines a quadratic form $\phi : H_{n-1}(L;k) \to k$. Now fix a basis in $H_{n-1}(L;\mathbb{Z})$, this is a finitely generated free abelian group (in case $H_{n-1}(L;\mathbb{Z})$ has torsion we simply mod out the torsion ideal). The quadratic form is represented by a symmetric matrix S in this basis, by taking the determinant of S we obtain an invariant called the discriminant of the quadratic form

$$\Delta_{\phi} = \det(S).$$
The discriminant is invariant under a change of basis of $H_{n-1}(L;\mathbb{Z})$, since any automorphism A of a finitely generated free abelian group has $\det(A) = \pm 1$ and transforms the quadratic form by $A^T S A$, therefore leaving the discriminant unchanged. With suitable adjustments one can generalize this invariant to the case $N_L > 2$.

Thus we obtain an invariant associated to the quantum product o. On chain level the product is constructed using pseudoholomorphic disks, and in [16] the authors were able to find an enumerative invariant of pseudoholomorphic disks by exploiting the discriminant in the case T^2 as described in the introduction.

2. Deformation theory of quantum structures

2.1. Deformations of products

2.1.1. Basic notation We fix our notation and conventions for the basic algebraic objects here. All rings are assumed to be commutative. Let k be a ring. Unless stated otherwise, tensor products will be taken over the ground ring $k, \otimes = \otimes_k$. For maps of tensor products of k-modules $X_i, \varphi : X_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes X_n \to X_{n+1}$, we use the notation $\varphi(x_1, \ldots, x_n) = \varphi(x_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes x_n)$. The space of k-linear maps from X to Y is denoted by $\operatorname{Hom}_k(X, Y)$.

Definition 2.1.1. A k-algebra (A, η_0) is a (left) k-module together with a map $\eta_0 : A \otimes A \to A$, $(a, b) \mapsto \eta_0(a, b) =: ab$, such that

1.
$$a(b+c) = ab + ac$$
, $(a+b)c = ac + bc$;

2.
$$\lambda(ab) = (\lambda a)b = a(\lambda b),$$

for $\lambda \in k$ and $a, b, c \in A$. Furthermore, if a(bc) = (ab)c for all $a, b, c \in A$, we say the algebra is *associative*. If A has an element 1_A such that $a1_A = 1_A a = a$ for all $a \in A$, we say the algebra is *unital*.

Equivalently, an associative k-algebra is a ring A (not necessarily unital or commutative) together with a ring homomorphism $f: k \to A$ such that f(k) is contained in the center of A. We recall the notion of a module over a k-algebra. In our notation the module action is an explicit map μ_0 .

Definition 2.1.2. Let (A, η_0) be a unital, associative k-algebra. A (left) A-module (N, μ_0) is a k-module N together with a k-linear map $\mu_0 : A \otimes N \to N, a \otimes n \mapsto \mu_0(a, n) =: an$, such that

- 1. (a+b)n = an + bn, a(m+n) = am + an;
- 2. a(bn) = (ab)n;
- 3. $1_A n = n$,

for $a, b \in A$ and $m, n \in N$. A similar definition holds for right A-modules. An A-bimodule N is a left and right A-module such that both module actions are compatible, i.e. (an)b = a(nb) for $a, b \in A$ and $n \in N$.

2.1.2. Deformations of associative algebras The classical deformation theory of associative algebras was developed by Gerstenhaber in [33, 34, 35]. An essential tool in the classification of such deformations is Hochschild cohomology. We offer an overview of the relevant results here, see [50] for a detailed introduction to the subject.

Definition 2.1.3. Let R be a ring and $\iota : k \hookrightarrow R$ a subring. An *augmentation* of R is a homomorphism $\epsilon : R \to k$ such that $\epsilon \circ \iota = \mathrm{Id}_k$, i.e. the following diagram commutes



We call the ring R an *augmented ring* over k and use the notation (R, ϵ) .

The ideal $I := \text{Ker}(\epsilon)$ is called the *augmentation ideal* and we have $R/I \simeq k$. If the ideal I is maximal, the ring k is a field and vice versa.

Examples. 1. Consider the polynomial ring R = k[t]. For a given $\lambda \in k$ define the map

$$\epsilon_{\lambda}: k[t] \longrightarrow k, \qquad p(t) \longmapsto p(\lambda).$$

This is a ring homomorphism and defines an augmentation via the usual inclusion $k \hookrightarrow k[t]$. The augmentation ideal is $\operatorname{Ker}(\epsilon_{\lambda}) = (t - \lambda)$ and every element in k corresponds to an augmentation.

2. The ring of dual numbers $R = k[t]/(t^2)$ is an augmented ring by setting

$$\epsilon: k[t]/(t^2) \longrightarrow k, \qquad x+yt \longmapsto x.$$

If k is a field, then R is a local Artin ring with unique maximal ideal (t).

3. Consider the ring of formal power series R = k[[t]]. Define an augmentation by

$$\epsilon: k[[t]] \longrightarrow k, \qquad \sum_{i \ge 0} \lambda_i t^i \longmapsto \lambda_0.$$

If k is Noetherian, then so is k[[t]]. If k is a field, then R is a local Noetherian ring with the maximal ideal (t).

We now proceed to give the general definition of deformations of associative algebras over a chosen augmented ring (R, ϵ) . The augmentation ϵ is used to distinguish the additional terms of the deformed algebra from the classical part.

Definition 2.1.4. Let (A, η_0) be a unital associative algebra over k and let (R, ϵ) be an augmented ring over k. An *R*-deformation of A is a unital associative *R*-algebra $(A \otimes R, \eta)$ such that the map

$$\mathrm{Id}_A \otimes \epsilon : A \otimes R \longrightarrow A$$

is an algebra homomorphism. The trivial R-deformation of A is the tensor product $A \otimes R$ with multiplication

$$(a \otimes r)(b \otimes s) = ab \otimes rs$$

extended *R*-linearly to $R \otimes_k A$. We denote the trivial deformation by $(A \otimes R, \eta_0)$. The space of deformations is denoted by $\widetilde{\text{Def}}_R(A)$ or simply $\widetilde{\text{Def}}(A)$.

If R = k[t] (a similar statement holds for the ring of dual numbers $k[t]/(t^2)$ or ring of formal power series k[[t]]), we can rewrite the definition as follows: a deformation of (A, η_0) is a unital associative k[t]-algebra $(A \otimes k[t], \eta)$ with product

$$\eta = \eta_0 + \eta_1 t + \eta_2 t^2 + \dots, \qquad \eta_i \in \operatorname{Hom}_k(A \otimes_k A, A)_i$$

which satisfies $\eta(1_A, a) = \eta(a, 1_A) = a$ for $a \in A$. Note that the associativity of $(A \otimes k[t], \eta)$ implies that the maps η_i must satisfy

$$\sum_{i=0}^{n} \eta_i(\eta_{n-i}(a,b),c) = \sum_{i=0}^{n} \eta_i(a,\eta_{n-i}(b,c))$$
(2.1)

for $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $a, b, c \in A$.

Remark. Several authors (see [33, 50]) construct deformations using rings R which are local, complete and Noetherian with residue field k. Examples of such rings include $k[t]/(t^2)$ and k[[t]] whenever k is a field. One problem that shows up when using general rings R, e.g. k[t], is that the homomorphism

$$\mathrm{Id}_A + \phi_1 t + \phi_2 t^2 + \dots, \quad \phi_i \in \mathrm{Hom}_k(A, A),$$

might not be invertible. This is necessary in order to apply cohomological tools to deformation theory. In our theory we will define deformations of algebraic structures over the ring R = k[t], which is possible under suitable adjustments. In particular, the class of algebraic objects we consider later on are graded finitely generated algebras and modules, which simplifies the theory in certain aspects.

For $R = k[t]/(t^2)$, k[[t]] (this also extends to the case where R is a local complete Noetherian ring with residue field k) we have the following notion of equivalence of R-deformations. **Definition 2.1.5.** Let $(A \otimes R, \eta)$ and $(A \otimes R, \eta')$ be two *R*-deformations of *A*. These deformations are *equivalent*, if there exists an algebra homomorphism

$$\Phi: (A \otimes R, \eta) \longrightarrow (A \otimes R, \eta'),$$

such that Φ restricted to the inclusion $A \hookrightarrow A \otimes R$ is the identity, i.e. $\Phi(a \otimes 1) = a \otimes 1$ for $a \in A$. The set of equivalence classes of *R*-deformations of *A* will be denoted by $\text{Def}_R(A)$ or simply Def(A).

For $R = k[t]/(t^2)$ or k[[t]] we can write the homomorphism Φ as

$$\Phi = \mathrm{Id}_A + \phi_1 t + \phi_2 t^2 + \dots, \qquad \phi_i \in \mathrm{Hom}_k(A, A).$$

Note that in this case Φ is always invertible, hence an isomorphism. In the case R = k[t] we first define the monoid

$$\widetilde{\mathrm{Iso}}(A) = \{ \Phi = \mathrm{Id}_A + \phi_1 t + \phi_2 t^2 + \ldots + \phi_n t^n \mid \phi_i \in \mathrm{Hom}_k(A, A) \},\$$

and then restrict ourselves to the group of invertible elements,

$$\operatorname{Iso}(A) = \{ \Phi \in \widetilde{\operatorname{Iso}}(A) \mid \exists \Phi^{-1} \in \widetilde{\operatorname{Iso}}(A) \}.$$

We then define the set of equivalence classes of k[t]-deformations to be $Def(A) := \widetilde{Def}(A)/Iso(A)$.

2.1.3. Hochschild cohomology and deformation theory We describe how Hochschild cohomology is used in characterizing deformations of associative algebras.

Definition 2.1.6. The *Hochschild cohomology* of a k-algebra (A, η_0) with coefficients in a bimodule N is the cohomology of the Hochschild complex,

$$0 \longrightarrow N \xrightarrow{d^H} C^1(A, N) \xrightarrow{d^H} C^2(A, N) \xrightarrow{d^H} \dots \xrightarrow{d^H} C^n(A, N) \xrightarrow{d^H} \dots$$

The cochain groups are given by

$$C^{n}(A, N) := \operatorname{Hom}_{k}(A^{\otimes n}, N),$$

with Hochschild coboundary operator $d^H : C^n(A, N) \to C^{n+1}(A, N)$

$$d^{H}\varphi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n+1}) = a_{1}\varphi(a_{2},\ldots,a_{n+1}) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} (-1)^{i}\varphi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{i}a_{i+1},\ldots,a_{n+1}) + (-1)^{n+1}\varphi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n})a_{n+1}.$$

We denote the resulting Hochschild cohomology group of degree n by

$$HH^n(A,N) := H^n(C^*(A,N), d^H).$$

Calculations of the Hochschild cohomology groups for n = 0, 1 yield

$$HH^0(A,N) = \{m \in N \mid am = ma, \ \forall a \in A\}$$

and

$$HH^{1}(A, N) = \operatorname{Der}(A, N) / \{ \text{ inner derivations } \},$$

where Der(A, N) is given by maps $f : A \to N$ satisfying f(ab) = af(b) + f(a)b and the inner derivations are maps $a \mapsto am - ma$ for an $m \in N$.

In what follows we will usually take the bimodule N to be A. The resulting Hochschild cohomology is then related to the associative deformations of A over $R = k[t], k[t]/(t^2)$, or k[[t]]. One can see this as follows. Writing out the definition for Hochschild 1- and 2-cochains we have for $\phi \in C^1(A, A)$ and $\varphi \in C^2(A, A)$

$$d^{H}\phi(a,b) = a\phi(b) - \phi(ab) + \phi(a)b,$$

$$d^{H}\varphi(a,b,c) = a\varphi(b,c) - \varphi(ab,c) + \varphi(a,bc) - \varphi(a,b)c.$$

Using equation (2.1), we see that the first non-classical term η_1 in the product η is a cocycle, i.e. $d^H \eta_1 = 0$. Furthermore, for equivalent deformations we have $\eta_1 - \eta'_1 = d^H \phi_1$. Thus to every equivalence class of deformations we can associate a cohomology class and this gives us a well-defined nontrivial map

$$\Xi: \mathrm{Def}_R(A) \longrightarrow HH^2(A, A), \qquad [(R \otimes_k A, \eta)] \longmapsto [\eta_1].$$

We quote the classical results, see [33, 50].

Theorem 2.1.1. Let $R = k[t]/(t^2)$. Then the map Ξ is an isomorphism.

Theorem 2.1.2. Let k be a field and R = k[[t]]. Assume A is an associative k-algebra with $HH^2(A, A) = 0$. Then all R-deformations of A are equivalent to the trivial deformation.

2.1.4. Graded Hochschild cohomology We are mostly interested in graded algebras, therefore it will be necessary to describe the deformation theory and Hochschild cohomology in the graded case. Due to our motivation coming from symplectic topology, we restrict ourselves to deformations over the polynomial ring R = k[t]. We use cohomological grading in this section to simplify notation, in contrast to the homological grading used in the symplectic setting.

Let $(A = \bigoplus_{i \ge 0} A^i, \eta_0)$ be a graded k-algebra, i.e. $\eta_0(A^i, A^j) \subset A^{i+j}$. We grade the ring k[t] by setting $|t| = d \in \mathbb{Z}$. A map $\varphi \in \operatorname{Hom}_k(A^{\otimes n}, A)$ has degree $l \in \mathbb{Z}$, if for n homogeneous elements a_1, \ldots, a_n we have

$$|\varphi(a_1,\ldots,a_n)| = l + \sum_{i=1}^n |a_i|.$$

A graded k[t]-deformation of A is then a deformation as in Definition 2.1.4, where the maps $\eta_j \in \operatorname{Hom}_k(A \otimes_k A, A)$ of $\eta = \eta_0 + \eta_1 t + \ldots$ now have degree $|\eta_j| = -jd$. An equivalence of graded deformations is then given by an algebra isomorphism $\Phi \in \operatorname{Iso}(A)$ as above, where the maps $\phi_j \in \operatorname{Hom}_k(A, A)$ of $\Phi = \operatorname{Id}_A + \phi_1 t + \ldots$ have degree $|\phi_j| = -jd$. Note that in the graded case, for finitely generated k-algebras $A = \bigoplus_{i=0}^n A^i$ and $d \neq 0$, deformations of the identity are always invertible, i.e. $\operatorname{Iso}(A) = \operatorname{Iso}(A)$. The set of equivalence classes of graded k[t]-deformations will be denoted in this case by $\operatorname{Def}_d(A)$.

The graded Hochschild cochain complex is given by

$$C^{n,l}(A,A) := \{ \varphi \in \operatorname{Hom}_k(A^{\otimes n},A) \mid |\varphi| = l \}.$$

The coboundary operator d^H maps $C^{n,l}(A, A)$ to $C^{n+1,l}(A, A)$ and the graded Hochschild cohomology groups are denoted by

$$HH^{n,l}(A,A).$$

2.1.5. The Lagrangian quantum product Let L be a monotone Lagrangian that is Λ^+ -wide with minimal Maslov number N_L . By the discussion in section 1.1.3 we can associate a graded Hochschild cohomology class to $(QH_*(L; \Lambda^+), \circ)$.

For a generic choice of data triple \mathcal{D} there is an isomorphism $\Psi_D : QH_*(L;\Lambda^+) \to H_*(L;k) \otimes \Lambda^+$. Denote $A := H_*(L;k)$ for the homology ring of L, we grade A by setting $A^i = H_{n-i}(L;k)$. The unit has degree 0. In the cohomological grading we have $|t| = N_L$. By transferring the quantum product to $A \otimes \Lambda^+$ we obtain a deformation of the intersection product on A. If we write

$$\circ = \rho_0 + \rho_1 t + \rho_2 t^2 + \dots,$$

where ρ_0 is the intersection product, then the map ρ_1 lies in $C^{2,-N_L}(A, A)$. Changes in choice of generic data triple \mathcal{D} give rise to equivalent deformations of A and thus we have a well-defined class in $\operatorname{Def}_{N_L}(A)$. We obtain a purely algebraic invariant of L, the cohomology class associated to the quantum product

$$\operatorname{Def}_{N_L}(A) \longrightarrow HH^{2,-N_L}(A,A), \quad (QH_*(L;\Lambda^+),\circ) \longmapsto [\rho_1].$$

This provides us with an invariant of L, possibly distinguishing two Lagrangian embeddings of the same manifold. If two Lagrangian embeddings can be mapped symplectomorphically to each other, the Lagrangian quantum product is preserved and the associated cohomology classes must agree.

The space $\operatorname{Def}_{N_L}(A)$ of equivalence classes of deformations can be enlarged as follows. In $\widetilde{\operatorname{Def}}_{N_L}(A)$, instead of taking the equivalence relation given by $\operatorname{Iso}(A)$, we consider $\widetilde{\operatorname{Def}}_{N_L}(A)/\operatorname{Iso}_q(A)$, where

$$\operatorname{Iso}_g(A) := \{ \Phi \in \operatorname{Iso}(A) \mid \Phi = \Psi_{\mathcal{D}} \circ \Psi_{\mathcal{D}}^{-1} \text{ for a data triple } \mathcal{D} \}.$$

The subscript g stands for the subgroup of geometric isomorphisms. This gives us a larger group of equivalence classes of Lagrangian embeddings $L \hookrightarrow M$, since the subgroup $\operatorname{Iso}_g(A)$ depends strongly on the embedding.

2.2. Deformations of module structure

2.2.1. Coupled deformations The following objects motivate our development for a deformation theory of module structures. Let k be our ground ring and denote by $H_*(M;k) =: A$ the algebra over k and by $H_*(L;k) =: N$ the module over k (we omit the algebra structure of N for the moment). N is also a module over A with the module action given by the external intersection product. From the quantum module action and ambient quantum product (see section 1.1.2) we obtain a deformation of both structures that are compatible with each other. We study the abstract algebraic situation.

From now on we fix the ring R = k[t]. Let (A, η_0) be a unital, associative k-algebra and let (N, μ_0) be an A-module. We consider first deformations of the module structure μ_0 .

Definition 2.2.1. An *R*-deformation $(N \otimes R, \mu)$ of the *A*-module (N, μ_0) is given by an *R*-linear map

 $\mu: (A \otimes R) \otimes_R (N \otimes R) \longrightarrow N \otimes R, \qquad a \otimes m \longmapsto \mu(a, m),$

that satisfies

- 1. $(N \otimes R, \mu)$ is a module over $(A \otimes R, \eta_0)$;
- 2. $\mu(1_A, m) = m$ for all $m \in N$;
- 3. μ reduces to μ_0 for t = 0.

This concept was previously studied by Yau [70], where he constructed a deformation theory similar to the one in the case of associative algebras. We now introduce the concept of a coupled deformation, which can be seen as simultaneous deformations of the algebra and module structure which are compatible with each other.

Definition 2.2.2. Let (A, η_0) be a unital associative k-algebra and (N, μ_0) an A-module. A coupled deformation (N, μ, A, η) is given by an R-deformation $(A \otimes R, \eta)$ of A and an R-linear map

$$\mu: (A \otimes R) \otimes_R (N \otimes R) \longrightarrow N \otimes R, \qquad a \otimes m \longmapsto \mu(a, m),$$

that satisfies

- 1. $(N \otimes R, \mu)$ is a module over $(A \otimes R, \eta)$;
- 2. $\mu(1_A, m) = m$ for all $m \in N$;
- 3. μ reduces to μ_0 for t = 0.

We denote by Def(N, A) the set of coupled deformations of N and A.

This definition also extends to the case where $R = k[t]/(t^2)$ or k[[t]]. We call the coupled deformation (N, μ, A, η) given by the *R*-linear extension of $\mu = \mu_0$ and $\eta = \eta_0$ the *trivial* coupled deformation.

Using the definition we can rewrite the product on A as

$$\eta = \eta_0 + \eta_1 t + \eta_2 t^2 + \ldots + \eta_l t^l, \qquad \eta_i \in \operatorname{Hom}_k(A \otimes A, A),$$

and the module action on N as

$$\mu = \mu_0 + \mu_1 t + \mu_2 t^2 + \ldots + \mu_n t^n, \qquad \mu_j \in \operatorname{Hom}_k(A \otimes N, N).$$

From condition (1) of Definition 2.2.2 we obtain the equation

$$\mu(\eta(a,b),m) = \mu(a,\mu(b,m)),$$

for $a, b \in A, m \in N$ and computing both sides we have

$$\mu(\eta(a,b),m) = (ab)m + \eta_1(a,b)mt + \eta_2(a,b)mt^2 + \dots + \mu_1(ab,m)t + \mu_1(\eta_1(a,b),m)t^2 + \dots + \mu_2(ab,m)t^2 + \dots$$

and

$$\mu(a,\mu(b,m)) = a(bm) + a\mu_1(b,m)t + a\mu_2(b,m)t^2 + \dots + \mu_1(a,bm)t + \mu_1(a,\mu_1(b,m))t^2 + \dots + \mu_2(a,bm)t^2 + \dots \cdot$$

Comparing the terms of order n we find the following conditions for η_i and μ_j :

$$n = 0: \qquad (ab)m = a(bm) \tag{2.2}$$

$$n = 1: \quad \eta_1(a, b)m + \mu_1(ab, m) = a\mu_1(b, m) + \mu_1(a, bm) \quad (2.3)$$

:

$$n : \sum_{i=0}^{n} \mu_i(\eta_{n-i}(a,b),m) = \sum_{i=0}^{n} \mu_i(a,\mu_{n-i}(b,m)) \quad (2.4)$$

Equation (2.2) is fulfilled by the definition of the module action of (A, η_0) on (N, μ_0) . Equation (2.3) will be used in the upcoming definition of a cochain complex, similar to the equation relating deformations of associative algebras to Hochschild cocycles.

2.2.2. Equivalence of coupled deformations We introduce an appropriate notion of equivalence for coupled deformations. Similar to the discussion in §2.1.3, we must pay attention to the case R =

k[t]. We first define the monoid of deformations of the identity map of a module,

$$\widetilde{\mathrm{Iso}}(N) := \{ \Lambda = \mathrm{Id}_N + \lambda_1 t + \ldots + \lambda_n t^n \mid \lambda_i \in \mathrm{Hom}_k(N, N) \}.$$

Then the group of isomorphisms of the *R*-module $N \otimes R$ is the group of invertible elements of $\widetilde{\text{Iso}}(N)$,

$$\operatorname{Iso}(N) := \{\Lambda \in \widetilde{\operatorname{Iso}}(N) \mid \exists \Lambda^{-1} \in \widetilde{\operatorname{Iso}}(N) \}.$$

Definition 2.2.3. Two coupled deformations (N, μ, A, η) and (N, μ', A, η') are *equivalent*, if there exists a $\Phi \in \text{Iso}(A)$ and $\Lambda \in \text{Iso}(N)$ such that

$$\eta(a,b) = \Phi^{-1}(\eta'(\Phi(a), \Phi(b))), \mu(a,m) = \Lambda^{-1}(\mu'(\Phi(a), \Lambda(m))),$$

for $a, b \in A$ and $m \in N$.

We say the coupled deformation (N, μ, A, η) is *trivial* when it is equivalent to the trivial deformation (N, μ_0, A, η_0) . In this case there exists a $\Lambda \in \text{Iso}(N)$ and $\Phi \in \text{Iso}(A)$ such that

$$am = \Lambda^{-1}(\mu'(\Phi(a), \Lambda(m))).$$

The set of equivalence classes of coupled deformations is denoted by

$$\operatorname{Def}(N, A) = \operatorname{\overline{Def}}(N, A) / (\operatorname{Iso}(N) \times \operatorname{Iso}(A)).$$

2.2.3. Coupled deformation complex We now define a cochain complex associated to a coupled deformation. First we set

$$D^{n}(A,N) := \operatorname{Hom}_{k}(\underbrace{A \otimes \ldots \otimes A}_{n \text{ copies}} \otimes N, N),$$

the space of n-cochains. We define the coboundary operator

$$d^D: D^n(A, N) \longrightarrow D^{n+1}(A, N),$$

by setting

$$(d^{D}\varphi)(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n+1},m)$$

:= $a_{1}\varphi(a_{2},\ldots,a_{n+1},m)$
+ $\sum_{i=1}^{n}(-1)^{i}\varphi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{i}a_{i+1},\ldots,a_{n+1},m)$
+ $(-1)^{n+1}\varphi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n},a_{n+1}m).$

Proposition 2.2.1. d^D is a coboundary operator, i.e. $(d^D)^2 = 0$.

For the sake of the exposition we defer the proof to the appendix. For $\psi \in D^0(A, N) = \operatorname{Hom}_k(N, N)$ we see that the image of the coboundary operator

$$(d^D\psi)(a,m) = a\psi(m) - \psi(am)$$

is the obstruction to ψ being a module morphism. For $\varphi \in D^1(A, N)$ = Hom_k(A \otimes N, N) we have

$$(d^D\varphi)(a,b,m) = a\varphi(b,m) - \varphi(ab,m) + \varphi(a,bm).$$

The cochain complex $(D^*(A, N), d^D)$ has an even richer structure, it is notably a differential graded algebra. We define the product

$$\bullet: D^k(A,N) \times D^l(A,N) \longrightarrow D^{k+l}(A,N),$$

$$(\varphi,\tau) \longmapsto \varphi \bullet \tau,$$

by setting

$$(\varphi \bullet \tau)(a_1, \ldots, a_{k+l}, m) := \varphi(a_1, \ldots, a_k, \tau(a_{k+1}, \ldots, a_{k+l}, m)).$$

This product is non-commutative and associative with the identity

$$\mathrm{Id}_N \in D^0(A, N).$$

Proposition 2.2.2. The cochain complex $(D^*(A, N), d^D)$ with the product \bullet is a differential graded algebra, i.e.

$$d^{D}(\varphi \bullet \tau) = (d^{D}\varphi) \bullet \tau + (-1)^{|\varphi|}\varphi \bullet (d^{D}\tau).$$

We defer the proof to the appendix. In degree 0 this product corresponds to the usual composition of endomorphisms in $D^0(A, N) =$ End_k(N, N). The cohomology therefore equals the endomorphism ring,

$$H^0(D^*(A, N), d^D) \simeq \operatorname{End}_A(N, N).$$

There is a non-trivial map from the Hochschild complex of A to the complex $(D^*(A, N), d^D)$. We define

$$\iota: C^*(A, A) \longrightarrow D^*(A, N)$$

by setting

$$\iota\varphi(a_1,\ldots,a_n,m) := \varphi(a_1,\ldots,a_n)m$$

for $\varphi \in C^n(A, A)$. This map is an embedding of complexes in the case when N is torsion-free.

Proposition 2.2.3. The map $\iota : C^*(A, A) \longrightarrow D^*(A, N)$ is a cochain map.

Proof. We have

$$\begin{aligned} d^{D}(\iota\varphi)(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n+1},m) \\ &= a_{1}(\iota\varphi)(a_{2},\ldots,a_{n+1},m) \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{n} (-1)^{i}(\iota\varphi)(a_{1},\ldots,a_{i}a_{i+1},\ldots,a_{n+1},m) \\ &+ (-1)^{n+1}(\iota\varphi)(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n},a_{n+1}m). \\ &= a_{1}\varphi(a_{2},\ldots,a_{n+1})m \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{n} (-1)^{i}\varphi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{i}a_{i+1},\ldots,a_{n+1})m \\ &+ (-1)^{n+1}\varphi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n})a_{n+1}m \\ &= \iota(d^{H}\varphi)(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n+1},m) \end{aligned}$$

2.2.4. Cohomology of coupled deformations Recalling equation (2.3) on page 27, we can rewrite the equation as

$$\eta_1(a,b)m = a\mu_1(b,m) - \mu_1(ab,m) + \mu_1(a,bm).$$

In terms of the cochain map ι this is equivalent to

$$\iota\eta_1(a, b, m) = d^D \mu_1(a, b, m)$$
(2.5)

for $a, b \in A, m \in N$. Using this as motivation, we define the cochain complex associated to a coupled deformation to be the mapping cone of the map ι . We have

$$\operatorname{Cone}(\iota)^n = C^{n+1}(A, A) \oplus D^n(A, N),$$

(a direct sum of k-modules) with the coboundary operator

$$d^E(\eta,\mu) = (-d^H\eta, -\iota\eta + d^D\mu)$$

for $(\eta, \mu) \in C^{n+1}(A, A) \oplus D^n(A, N)$.

Definition 2.2.4. We denote the cohomology of the complex $(\operatorname{Cone}(\iota)^*, d^E)$ by $HE^*(A, N)$. We call $HE^*(A, N)$ the coupled deformation cohomology.

There is a short exact sequence of cochain complexes given by

$$0 \longrightarrow D^{n}(A, N) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Cone}(\iota)^{n} \longrightarrow C^{n+1}(A, A) \longrightarrow 0,$$

where the first map sends μ to $(0, \mu)$ and the second map sends (η, μ) to $-\eta$. Note that the coboundary operator on $C^*(A, A)$ is now $-d^H$. We obtain the cohomology long exact sequence

$$\dots \to HC^{n}(A, A) \to HD^{n}(A, N) \to HE^{n}(A, N)$$
$$\to HC^{n+1}(A, A) \xrightarrow{\delta} HD^{n+1}(A, N) \to HE^{n+1}(A, N) \to \dots,$$

where the connectant δ equals ι_* . The main result of this section is given by the following characterization of coupled deformations in terms of cohomology.

Theorem 2.2.4. Let (N, μ, A, η) be a coupled deformation given by

$$\eta(a,b) = ab + \eta_1(a,b)t + \eta_2(a,b)t^2 + \dots,$$

$$\mu(a,m) = am + \mu_1(a,m)t + \mu_2(a,m)t^2 + \dots$$

for $a, b \in A$, $m \in N$. Then (η_1, μ_1) is a 1-cocycle in the complex (Cone $(\iota)^*, d^E$). Furthermore, if (N, μ', A, η') is another coupled deformation equivalent to (N, μ, A, η) , then $(\eta_1, \mu_1) - (\eta'_1, \mu'_1)$ is a 1-coboundary.

The theorem associates to every equivalence class of a coupled deformation a non-trivial cohomology class in the coupled deformation cohomology by setting

$$Def(N, A) \longrightarrow HE^{1}(A, N),$$

$$[(N, \mu, A, \eta)] \longmapsto [(\eta_{1}, \mu_{1})] \in HE^{1}(A, N).$$

Proof of Theorem 2.2.4. The chain (η_1, μ_1) is a cocycle due to equation (2.5) and the fact that η_1 is a Hochschild cocycle, i.e. $d^H \eta_1 = 0$. Now assume that two coupled deformations (N, μ, A, η) and (N, μ', A, η') are equivalent through the isomorphisms $(\Lambda, \Phi) \in \text{Iso}(N) \times \text{Iso}(A)$. For $a \in A$ and $m \in N$ we have

$$\mu'(\Phi(a), \Lambda(m)) = am + a\lambda_1(m)t + \phi_1(a)mt + \mu'_1(a, m)t + \phi_1(a)\lambda_1(m)t^2 + \mu'_1(a, \lambda_1(m))t^2 + \mu'_1(\phi_1(a), m)t^2 + \dots$$

Using $\Lambda^{-1} \circ \Lambda(m) = m$, we see that for $\Lambda^{-1} = \mathrm{Id}_N + \lambda_1^{(-1)}t + \lambda_2^{(-1)}t^2 + \ldots$ we have

$$\lambda_1^{(-1)}(m) = -\lambda_1(m).$$

Therefore,

$$\Lambda^{-1} (\mu' (\Phi(a), \Lambda(m))) = am + a\lambda_1(m)t + \phi_1(a)mt + \mu'_1(a, m)t \\ -\lambda_1(am)t + \mu'_1(a, \lambda_1(m))t^2 \\ -\lambda_1(\phi_1(a)m)t^2 + \dots \\ = \mu(a, m).$$

Comparing the terms of order n we obtain:

$$n = 0: \qquad am = am$$

$$n = 1: \qquad \mu_1(a, m) = a\lambda_1(m) + \phi_1(a)m + \mu'_1(a, m) - \lambda_1(am)$$

$$\vdots$$

$$n \quad : \qquad \mu_n(a, m) = \sum_{i+j+k+l=n} \lambda_i^{(-1)} \left(\mu'_j \left(\phi_k(a), \lambda_l(m) \right) \right)$$

Thus for equivalent coupled deformations we have

$$\mu_1(a,m) - \mu'_1(a,m) = \iota \phi_1(a,m) + d^D \lambda_1(a,m),$$

and since Φ is an equivalence of deformations of A we also have

$$\eta_1(a,b) - \eta'_1(a,b) = d^H \phi_1(a,b).$$

In the mapping cone $(\operatorname{Cone}(\iota)^*, d^E)$ we see that

$$(\eta_1, \mu_1) - (\eta'_1, \mu'_1) = (d^H \phi_1, \iota \phi_1 + d^D \lambda_1) = d^E (-\phi_1, \lambda_1),$$

for $(-\phi_1, \lambda_1) \in \text{Cone}(\iota)^0$. Thus the difference of both classes is given by a coboundary.

2.2.5. Graded cohomology of coupled deformations We consider the case of graded algebras and modules as well. Again we use cohomological grading in this section for clarity. Let $(A = \bigoplus_{i\geq 0} A^i, \eta_0)$ be a graded k-algebra and $(N = \bigoplus_{i\geq 0} N^i, \mu_0)$ a graded (left) A-module, i.e. $\mu_0(A^i, N^j) \subset N^{i+j}$. We grade the ring R = k[t] by setting $|t| = d \in \mathbb{Z}$. A map $\varphi \in \operatorname{Hom}_k(A^{\otimes n} \otimes N, N)$ has degree $l \in \mathbb{Z}$, if for n + 1 homogeneous elements $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in A$ and $m \in N$ we have

$$|\varphi(a_1,\ldots,a_n,m)| = l + \sum_{i=1}^n |a_i| + |m|.$$

A graded coupled deformation (N, μ, A, η) is then a deformation in the sense of Definition 2.2.2, where the maps η_j of $\eta = \eta_0 + \eta_1 t + ...$ have degree $|\eta_j| = -jd$ and the maps μ_j of $\mu = \mu_0 + \mu_1 t + ...$ have degree $|\mu_j| = -jd$. The set of equivalence classes of graded couple deformations will be denoted in this case by $\text{Def}_d(N, A)$.

The graded coupled deformation complex is given by

$$D^{n,l}(A,N) := \{ \varphi \in \operatorname{Hom}_k(A^{\otimes n} \otimes N, N) \mid |\varphi| = l \}.$$

The coboundary operator d^D maps $D^{n,l}(A, A)$ to $D^{n+1,l}(A, A)$ and the cochain map $\iota : C^{n,l}(A, A) \to D^{n,l}(A, A)$ also preserves grading, thus the same holds for the coboundary operator d^E on the graded mapping cone $\operatorname{Cone}(\iota)^{n,l}$. The graded coupled deformation cohomology groups are denoted by

$$HE^{n,l}(A,N).$$

2.2.6. The quantum module action in Lagrangian quantum homology Let $L \subset (M, \omega)$ be a monotone Lagrangian that is Λ^+ -wide with minimal Maslov number N_L . Similar to the discussion in 2.1.5 we can associate a graded cohomology class to the module $(QH_*(L;\Lambda^+), \circledast)$ over $(QH_*(M;\Lambda^+), *)$.

Denote by $N := H_*(L;k)$ and $A = H_*(M;k)$ the respective homologies of L and M with grading given by $N^i := H_{n-i}(L;k)$ and $A^j = H_{2n-j}(M;k)$. We grade the ring k[t] by setting $|t| = N_L$. For a generic choice of data triple \mathcal{D} there is an isomorphism $\psi_{\mathcal{D}}$: $QH_*(L;\Lambda^+) \to N \otimes \Lambda^+$ and by transferring the quantum module action to $N \otimes \Lambda^+$ we obtain a deformation of the classical module action μ_0 of A on N,

$$a \circledast m = \mu(a, m) = \mu_0(a, m) + \mu_1(a, m)t + \dots$$

Changes in choice of generic data triple \mathcal{D} give rise to equivalent deformations of the module action. Note that the deformation of A, $(QH_*(M; \Lambda^+), *)$, remains fixed in our case. Thus we obtain a purely

algebraic invariant of $L \subset M$, the cohomology class associated to the coupled deformation via the map

$$\operatorname{Def}_{N_L}(N, A) \longrightarrow HE^{1, -N_L}(A, N),$$

defined by

$$(QH_*(L;\Lambda^+), \circledast, QH_*(M;\Lambda^+), *) \longmapsto [(\eta_1, \mu_1)].$$

This proves Theorem A of the introduction.

We can enlarge $\operatorname{Def}_{N_L}(N, A)$ by considering a new equivalence relation in our space of coupled deformations $\widetilde{\operatorname{Def}}_{N_L}(N, A)$. In our case the deformation of A remains fixed and by further restricting to the subgroup of geometric isomorphisms $\operatorname{Iso}_g(N)$ of N, the space $\widetilde{\operatorname{Def}}_{N_L}(N, A)/(\{\operatorname{Id}_A\} \times \operatorname{Iso}_g(N))$ gives us a larger space of equivalence classes for Lagrangian embeddings.

We finish this section with an example for the computations involved.

Example. Let $L \simeq T^2$ be a monotone Lagrangian torus in the complex projective space $(\mathbb{C}P^2, \omega_{\rm FS})$ and assume $N_L = 2$. We compute the cohomology group $HE^{1,-2}(N, A)$ associated to a degree 2 coupled deformation of $H_*(\mathbb{C}P^2; k)$ and $H_*(T^2; k)$.

We use cohomological grading and set $N^i := H_{2-i}(T^2; k)$ and $A^j = H_{4-j}(\mathbb{C}P^2; k)$. Then $N = \bigoplus_{i=0}^2 N^i$ is a module over $A = \bigoplus_{j=0}^4 A^j$. Picking a basis we may write the generators of N over k as $\{1_N, e_1, e_2, e_1 \land e_2\}$ and the generators of A as $\{1_A, a, a^2\}$. The generator a is represented by the class of a line $[\mathbb{C}P^1]$. The degrees of the generators are $|e_i| = 1$, $|e_1 \land e_2| = 2$, |a| = 2 and $|a^2| = 4$. The external intersection product is given by $a \, 1_N = \gamma e_1 \land e_2$ for $\gamma \in k$ and corresponds to the intersection of $[\mathbb{C}P^1]$ with the fundamental class of L.

The deformation of A is then

$$(A \otimes k[t], \eta) = (QH_*(M; \Lambda^+), *) \simeq k[a, t]/(a^3 = t^3)$$

Note in our grading we have |t| = 2 and due to our grading the ambient quantum product becomes

$$\eta = \eta_0 + \eta_3 t^3,$$

where $\eta_3(a, a^2) = \eta_3(a^2, a) = 1_A$. Hence $\eta_1 = 0$ and a cocycle $(\eta_1, \mu_1) \in C^{2,-2}(A, A) \oplus D^{1,-2}(A, N)$ of our coupled deformation is given by $(0, \mu_1)$ such that

$$d^{E}(0,\mu_{1}) = (0,d^{D}\mu_{1}) = (0,0).$$

We write down the possible value table for $\mu_1 \in D^{1,-2}(A,N)$, recalling that $\mu(1_A,m) = m$ and using the fact that $|\mu_1| = -2$:

$\mu_1(\cdot, \cdot)$	1_N	e_1	e_2	$e_1 \wedge e_2$
a	$\xi_1 1_N$	$\xi_2 e_1 + \xi_3 e_2$	$\xi_4 e_1 + \xi_5 e_2$	$\xi_6 e_1 \wedge e_2$
a^2	$\xi_7 e_1 \wedge e_2$	0	0	0

The coefficients $\xi_i \in k$ for i = 1, ..., 7. A cocycle $\mu_1 \in D^{1,-2}(A, N)$ must satisfy $d^D \mu_1(a_1, a_2, m) = 0$, since $\mu_1(1_A, m) = 0$ and for degree reasons the only non-trivial equation we get is then

$$d^{D}\mu_{1}(a,a,1_{N}) = a\mu_{1}(a,1_{N}) - \mu_{1}(a^{2},1_{N}) + \mu_{1}(a,a1_{N}) = 0.$$
 (2.6)

Using the value table we rewrite equation (2.6) as

$$(\gamma \,\xi_1 - \xi_7 + \gamma \,\xi_6)e_1 \wedge e_2 = 0. \tag{2.7}$$

The coboundaries are given by $d^D \lambda_1$ with $\lambda_1 \in D^{0,-2}(A,N) = \operatorname{Hom}_k^{-2}(N,N)$. The only non-trivial term is then $\lambda_1(e_1 \wedge e_2) =: \delta \mathbb{1}_N$ for $\delta \in k$. Then the coboundary is

$$d^D \lambda_1(a_1, m) = a_1 \lambda_1(m) - \lambda_1(a_1 m)$$

and has nontrivial values for

$$d^D \lambda_1(a, 1_N) = -\gamma \,\delta \,1_N, \qquad d^D \lambda_1(a, e_1 \wedge e_2) = \gamma \,\delta \,e_1 \wedge e_2. \quad (2.8)$$

Equation (2.7) determines $\xi_7 = \gamma \xi_1 + \gamma \xi_6$ and with the coboundary values in (2.8) we see that the expression $\xi_1 + \xi_6$ is constant. Therefore the group $HE^{1,-2}(N, A)$ for coupled deformations (N, μ, A, η) with $\eta_1 = 0$ has rank 5.

2.2.7. Infinitesimals of coupled deformations In this section we provide deformation theoretic results of coupled deformations. Let (N, μ, A, η) be a coupled deformation given by

$$\eta(a,b) = ab + \eta_l(a,b)t^l + \eta_{l+1}(a,b)t^{l+1} + \dots,$$

$$\mu(a,m) = am + \mu_l(a,m)t^l + \mu_{l+1}(a,m)t^{l+1} + \dots$$

where $\eta_i = 0$ and $\mu_i = 0$ for 0 < i < l. We call (η_l, μ_l) the *infinites-imal* of the coupled deformation. Using the defining equation (2.4) for coupled deformations for n = l on page 27,

$$\sum_{i=0}^{l} \mu_i(\eta_{l-i}(a,b),m) = \sum_{i=0}^{l} \mu_i(a,\mu_{l-i}(b,m)),$$

we see that (η_l, μ_l) is a cocycle.

The following theorem holds in the case when $R = k[t]/(t^2)$ or k[[t]]. It is also true for R = k[t] when we take graded coupled deformations of a finitely generated algebra A and module N over k.

Theorem 2.2.5. Let (N, μ, A, η) be a coupled deformation with infinitesimal (η_l, μ_l) . Assume (η_l, μ_l) is a 1-coboundary. Then (N, μ, A, η) is equivalent to a coupled deformation (N, μ', A, η') with infinitesimal (η'_n, μ'_n) of higher degree, i.e. n > l.

Proof. We have

$$(\eta_l, \mu_l) = d^E(-\phi_l, \lambda_l) = \left(d^H \phi_l, \iota \phi_l + d^D \lambda_l\right).$$

We define the maps

$$\Phi = \mathrm{Id}_A - \phi_l t^l, \qquad \Lambda = \mathrm{Id}_N - \lambda_l t^l.$$

By the assumptions on R or on A and N, these maps are invertible with respect to the ring R. We calculate the new infinitesimal of A,

$$\Phi^{-1} (\eta(\Phi(a), \Phi(b))) = ab + (\eta_l(a, b) - a\phi_l(b) + \phi_l(ab) - \phi_l(a)b) t^l + \eta_{l+1}(a, b)t^{l+1} + \dots + \phi_l(a)\phi_l(b)t^{2l} + \dots = \eta'(a, b).$$

The infinitesimal η'_n of η' has degree n > l, since $\eta_l = d^H \phi_l$. Now we compute the infinitesimal of the module action under the chosen isomorphisms,

$$\Lambda^{-1} (\mu(\Phi(a), \Lambda(m)))$$

$$= \Lambda^{-1} (\mu(a - \phi_l(a)t^l, m - \lambda_l(m)t^l))$$

$$= am + (\mu_l(a, m) - \phi_l(a)m - a\lambda_l(m) + \lambda_l(am))t^l$$

$$+ \mu_{l+1}(a, m)t^{l+1} + \dots + \phi_l(a)\lambda_l(m)t^{2l} + \dots$$

$$= \mu'(a, m).$$

The infinitesimal μ'_n of μ' has degree n > l, since $\mu_l = \iota \phi_l + d^D \lambda_l$. Thus (N, μ, A, η) is equivalent to a coupled deformation (N, μ', A, η') with infinitesimal (η'_n, μ'_n) of degree n > l.

We call a pair (N, A) rigid, if every coupled deformation (N, μ, A, η) is equivalent to the trivial deformation. A consequence of the previous theorem is a cohomological criterion for the rigidity of a coupled deformation.

Corollary 2.2.6. If the cohomology group $HE^1(A, N)$ is trivial, then (N, A) is rigid.

Proof. Since $HE^1(A, N) = 0$, we can apply Theorem 2.3.4 to the infinitesimal of the coupled deformation (N, μ, A, η) to obtain an equivalent coupled deformation (N, μ', A, η') of higher degree. Iterating the process gives us an equivalent coupled deformation of arbitrary high degree.

2.3. Triple deformations

2.3.1. Triple deformations Let (A, η_0) and (X, ρ_0) be two unital, associative k-algebras. Furthermore assume that the product of A is commutative and that X is also an A-algebra. This structure is given by a ring homomorphism $A \to X$ such that the image of A lies in the center of X. Alternatively, one can also postulate a module action $\mu_0 : A \otimes X \to X$, $ax := \mu_0(a, x)$, that satisfies certain conditions for the algebra structure. Let R = k[t].

We now define simultaneous compatible deformations of all three structures.

Definition 2.3.1. Let (A, η_0) be a unital, commutative and associative k-algebra and (X, ρ_0) a unital, associative k-algebra that is also an A-algebra. Let $(A \otimes R, \eta)$ be a commutative deformation of A. A triple deformation (X, ρ, μ, A, η) is given by a coupled deformation (X, μ, A, η) and an R-linear map

$$\rho: (X \otimes R) \otimes_R (X \otimes R) \longrightarrow X \otimes R, \qquad x \otimes y \longmapsto \rho(x, y),$$

that satisfies

1. $(X \otimes R, \rho)$ is an associative *R*-algebra;

2.
$$\mu(\eta(a,b),\rho(x,y)) = \rho(\mu(a,x),\mu(b,y))$$
, for $a, b \in A, x, y \in X$;

- 3. $\rho(1_X, x) = \rho(x, 1_X) = x$, for $x \in X$;
- 4. ρ reduces to ρ_0 for t = 0.

The product ρ can then be written as

$$\rho = \rho_0 + \rho_1 t + \rho_2 t^2 + \dots,$$

Writing out condition (2) of the definition gives us

$$\mu(\eta(a, b), \rho(x, y)) = \mu(ab + \eta_1(a, b)t + \dots, xy + \rho_1(x, y)t + \dots) \\ = (ab)(xy) + (\eta_1(a, b)xy + ab\rho_1(x, y) + \mu_1(ab, xy))t \\ + \eta_1(a, b)\rho_1(x, y)t^2 + \dots$$

and

$$\rho(\mu(a, x), \mu(b, y)) = \rho(ax + \mu_1(a, x)t + \dots, by + \mu_1(b, y)t + \dots) \\
= (ax)(by) + (ax\mu_1(b, y) + \mu_1(a, x)by + \rho_1(ax, by))t \\
+ \mu_1(a, x)\mu_1(b, y)t^2 + \dots$$

This results in the equation for coefficients of t^n for triple deformations

$$\sum_{i+j+k=n} \mu_i(\eta_j(a,b), \rho_k(x,y)) = \sum_{i+j+k=n} \rho_i(\mu_j(a,x), \mu_k(b,y)).$$
(2.9)

The coefficient of t therefore gives us the equation

$$\eta_1(a,b)xy + ab\rho_1(x,y) + \mu_1(ab,xy) = ax\mu_1(b,y) + \mu_1(a,x)by + \rho_1(ax,by).$$
(2.10)

2.3.2. Equivalence of triple deformations We introduce an appropriate notion of equivalence for triple deformations.

Definition 2.3.2. Two triple deformations (X, ρ, μ, A, η) and $(X, \rho', \mu', A, \eta')$ are *equivalent* if there exist isomorphisms $\Phi \in \text{Iso}(A)$ and $\Lambda \in \text{Iso}(X)$ that satisfy

$$\begin{split} \eta(a,b) &= \Phi^{-1}(\eta'(\Phi(a),\Phi(b))), \\ \mu(a,x) &= \Lambda^{-1}(\mu'(\Phi(a),\Lambda(x))), \\ \rho(x,y) &= \Lambda^{-1}(\rho'(\Lambda(x),\Lambda(y))), \end{split}$$

for $a, b \in A$ and $x, y \in X$.

When a triple deformation (X, ρ, μ, A, η) is equivalent to $(X, \rho_0, \mu_0, A, \eta_0)$ we say the deformation is *trivial*. The set of equivalence classes of triple deformations is denoted by

$$\operatorname{Def}^{tr}(X, A).$$

2.3.3. Cohomology of triple deformations Consider the *k*-algebra $A \otimes X$ with the product

$$(a \otimes x)(b \otimes y) = ab \otimes xy.$$

The algebra X is then an $A \otimes X$ -bimodule by setting

$$(a \otimes x)z = (ax)z, \qquad z(b \otimes y) = z(by)$$

for $z \in X$.

Now recall that for a k-algebra B and a B-bimodule N we can define the Hochschild cochain complex with coefficients in N, $(C^*(B, N), d^H)$. We will use multiple versions of this complex in order to define a complex associated to a triple deformation.

The module action μ_0 induces three cochain maps of Hochschild complexes (we use the same notation for the first and second map),

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mu_{0*}: C^n(A, A) & \longrightarrow & C^n(A \otimes X, X), \\ \mu_{0*}: C^n(X, X) & \longrightarrow & C^n(A \otimes X, X), \\ \mu_0^*: C^n(X, X) & \longrightarrow & C^n(A \otimes X, X), \end{array}$$

given by

$$\begin{aligned} &\mu_{0*}\eta(a_1\otimes x_1,\ldots,a_n\otimes x_n) &:= &\eta(a_1,\ldots,a_n)x_1\cdots x_n, \\ &\mu_{0*}\rho(a_1\otimes x_1,\ldots,a_n\otimes x_n) &:= &a_1\cdots a_n\rho(x_1,\ldots,x_n), \\ &\mu_0^*\rho(a_1\otimes x_1,\ldots,a_n\otimes x_n) &:= &\rho(a_1x_1,\ldots,a_nx_n), \end{aligned}$$

for $\eta \in C^n(A, A)$ and $\rho \in C^n(X, X)$.

Lemma 2.3.1. The maps μ_{0*} and μ_0^* are cochain maps.

We defer the proof of the lemma to the appendix. We now define the cochain complex

$$G^{n}(A,X) := C^{n+1}(X,X) \oplus C^{n+1}(A,A) \oplus C^{n}(A \otimes X,X)$$

with coboundary operator

 $d^{G}(\rho, \eta, \mu) := (-d^{H}\rho, -d^{H}\eta, -\mu_{0*}\eta - \mu_{0*}\rho + \mu_{0}^{*}\rho + d^{H}\mu)$ for $(\rho, \eta, \mu) \in G^{n}(X, A).$

Lemma 2.3.2. d^G is a coboundary operator, i.e. $d^G \circ d^G = 0$. Proof.

$$\begin{pmatrix} d^G \end{pmatrix}^2 (\rho, \eta, \mu) &= d^G (-d^H \rho, -d^H \eta, -\mu_{0*} \eta - \mu_{0*} \rho + \mu_0^* \rho + d^H \mu) \\ &= ((d^H)^2 \rho, \ (d^H)^2 \eta, \ \mu_{0*} d^H \eta + \mu_{0*} d^H \rho - \mu_0^* d^H \rho \\ &- d^H \mu_{0*} \eta - d^H \mu_{0*} \rho + d^H \mu_0^* \rho + (d^H)^2 \mu)) \\ &= (0, 0, 0)$$

The complex can be seen as a generalisation of a mapping cone as follows: for two cochain maps $f: A \to C$ and $g: B \to C$ we take the complex $A^{*+1} \oplus B^{*+1} \oplus C^*$ and the differential d given by

$$d(a, b, c) = (-d^{A}a, -d^{B}b, -f(a) - g(b) + d^{C}c),$$

For A or B equal to zero we obtain the mapping cone of the other cochain map.

Definition 2.3.3. We define the triple deformation cohomology to be the cohomology of the cochain complex $(G^*(X, A), d^G)$. We denote the cohomology by $HG^*(X, A)$.

Theorem 2.3.3. Let (X, ρ, μ, A, η) be a triple deformation given by

$$\begin{aligned} \eta(a,b) &= ab + \eta_1(a,b)t + \eta_2(a,b)t^2 + \dots, \\ \mu(a,x) &= ax + \mu_1(a,x)t + \mu_2(a,x)t^2 + \dots, \\ \rho(x,y) &= xy + \rho_1(x,y)t + \rho_2(x,y)t^2 + \dots \end{aligned}$$

for all $a, b \in A$ and $x, y \in X$. Then (ρ_1, η_1, μ_1) is a 1-cocycle in the cochain complex $(G^*(X, A), d^G)$. Furthermore, if $(X, \rho', \mu', A, \eta')$ is a triple deformation equivalent to (X, ρ, μ, A, η) , then $(\rho_1, \eta_1, \mu_1) - (\rho'_1, \eta'_1, \mu'_1)$ is a 1-coboundary.

The theorem associates to every equivalence class of a triple deformation a non-trivial cohomology class, i.e.

$$\operatorname{Def}^{tr}(X, A) \longrightarrow HG^{1}(A, X), \quad [(X, \rho, \mu, A, \eta)] \longmapsto [(\rho_{1}, \eta_{1}, \mu_{1})].$$

Proof. We see that (ρ_1, η_1, μ_1) is a cocycle since η_1 and ρ_1 are Hochschild cocycles, i.e. $d^H \eta_1 = 0$, $d^H \rho_1 = 0$, and the equation

$$-\mu_{0*}\eta_1 - \mu_{0*}\rho_1 + \mu_0^*\rho_1 + d^H\mu_1 = 0$$

is equivalent to equation (2.10).

Now assume that two triple deformations (X, ρ, μ, A, η) and $(X, \rho', \mu', A, \eta')$ are equivalent through the isomorphisms $\Phi \in \text{Iso}(A)$ and $\Lambda \in \text{Iso}(X)$. If we write $\Phi = \text{Id}_A + \phi_1 t + \dots$ and $\Lambda = \text{Id}_X + \lambda_1 t + \dots$, then we see that

$$\begin{aligned} \rho_1 - \rho'_1 &= d\lambda_1, \\ \eta_1 - \eta'_1 &= d\phi_1, \\ \mu_1 - \mu'_1 &= \mu_{0*}\phi_1 + \mu_{0*}\lambda_1 - \mu_0^*\lambda_1. \end{aligned}$$

Thus we obtain

$$(\rho_1, \eta_1, \mu_1) - (\rho'_1, \eta'_1, \mu'_1) = (d^H \lambda_1, d^H \phi_1, \mu_{0*} \phi_1 + \mu_{0*} \lambda_1 - \mu_0^* \lambda_1)$$

= $d^G (-\lambda_1, -\phi_1, 0).$

2.3.4. Graded cohomology of triple deformations We consider the graded case as well. Again we use cohomological grading in this section and as before, the algebras $A = \bigoplus_{i\geq 0} A^i$, $X = \bigoplus_{j\geq 0} X^j$ are graded and the ring k[t] is graded with $|t| = d \in \mathbb{Z}$. A graded triple deformation (X, ρ, μ, A, η) is then a deformation in the sense of Definition 2.3.1, where the maps η_j , μ_j and ρ_j all have degree -jd. The set of equivalence classes of graded couple deformations will be denoted in this case by $\operatorname{Def}_d^{tr}(X, A)$.

The coboundary operator d^G of the graded cochain complex $G^{n,l}(A, X)$ preserves the grading and the graded cohomology groups are denoted by

$$HG^{n,l}(A,X).$$

2.3.5. The quantum algebra structure Let $L \subset (M, \omega)$ be a monotone Lagrangian that is Λ^+ -wide with minimal Maslov number N_L . By the discussion in Chapter 1, section 1.1.3, we can associate a graded cohomology class to the $(QH_*(M; \Lambda^+), *)$ -algebra structure of $(QH_*(L; \Lambda^+), \circ)$.

Denote by $X := H_*(L;k)$ and $A = H_*(M;k)$ with grading given by $X^i := H_{n-i}(L;k)$ and $A^j = H_{2n-j}(M;k)$. We grade the ring k[t]by setting $|t| = N_L$. For a generic choice of data triple \mathcal{D} there is an isomorphism $\Psi_{\mathcal{D}} : QH_*(L;\Lambda^+) \to X \otimes \Lambda^+$ and by transferring the quantum structures we obtain a triple deformation of the classical structures on X and A,

$$a * b = ab + \eta_1(a, b)t + \eta_2(a, b)t^2 + \dots,$$

$$a \circledast x = ax + \mu_1(a, x)t + \mu_2(a, x)t^2 + \dots,$$

$$x \circ y = xy + \rho_1(x, y)t + \rho_2(x, y)t^2 + \dots.$$

Changes in choices of generic data triple \mathcal{D} give rise to equivalent deformations of triple deformations. Once again, the deformation of A remains fixed. We obtain an invariant through the map

$$\operatorname{Def}_{N_L}^{\operatorname{tr}}(X, A) \longrightarrow HG^{1, -N_L}(A, X),$$

defined by

$$(QH_*(L;\Lambda^+),\circ,\circledast,QH_*(M;\Lambda^+),*)\longmapsto [(\rho_1,\eta_1,\mu_1)].$$

This proves Theorem B of the introduction.

We finish this section with an elementary example for the computations involved.

Example. Let $L \simeq S^1$ be a monotone Lagrangian in $(\mathbb{C}P^1, \omega_{\rm FS})$ with $N_L = 2$. L is given by the equator (or a circle Hamiltonianly isotopic to the equator) on the round 2-sphere. We compute the cohomology group $HG^{1,-N_L}(A,X)$ associated to a degree 2 triple deformation of $H_*(\mathbb{C}P^1;k)$ and $H_*(S^1;k)$.

We use cohomological grading and set $X^i := H_{1-i}(S^1; k)$ and $A^j := H_{2-j}(\mathbb{C}P^1; k)$. Then $X = X^0 \oplus X^1$ and $A = A^0 \oplus A^2$ are

k-algebras and X is a module over A. Picking a basis we may write the generators of X over k as $\{1_L, p_L\}$ and the generators of A over kas $\{1_M, p_M\}$, where the generators 1_M and 1_L are the unities and p_L and p_M are represented by classes of points in L and M. The degrees of the generators are $|p_L| = 1$, $|p_M| = 2$. The external intersection product is given by $1_M x = x$ and $p_M x = 0$ for all $x \in X$.

The deformation of A is then

$$(A \otimes k[t], \eta) = (QH_*(\mathbb{C}P^1; \Lambda^+), *) \simeq k[p_M, t]/(p_M^2 = t^2).$$

Note in our grading we have |t| = 2 and due to this the ambient quantum product becomes

$$\eta = \eta_0 + \eta_2 t^2,$$

where $\eta_2(p_M, p_M) = 1_M$ and $\eta_1 = 0$.

For degree reasons the deformation of X is then

$$(X \otimes k[t]) = (QH_*(L; \Lambda^+), *) \simeq k[p_L, t]/(p_L^2 = \gamma t),$$

with the quantum product $\rho = \rho_0 + \rho_1 t$ and $\rho_1(p_L, p_L) = \gamma \mathbf{1}_L$ for $\gamma \in k$.

A cochain in $G^{1,-N_L}(A,X)$ is given by

$$(\rho_1, \eta_1, \mu_1) \in C^{2,-2}(X, X) \oplus C^{2,-2}(A, A) \oplus C^{1-2}(A \otimes X, X).$$

A triple deformation (X, ρ, μ, A, η) in our case then maps to a cocycle $(\rho_1, 0, \mu_1) \in G^{1, -N_L}(A, X)$. We write down the possible value table for $\rho_1 \in C^{2, -2}(X, X)$ and $\mu_1 \in C^{1, -2}(A \otimes X, X)$. For degree reasons we have

$\rho_1(\cdot, \cdot)$	1_L	p_L
1_L	0	0
p_L	0	$\gamma 1_L$

with $\gamma \in k$ and

$\mu_1(\cdot, \cdot)$	1_L	p_L
1_M	0	0
p_M	$\delta_1 1_L$	$\delta_2 p_L$

with $\delta_i \in k$. Thus the space of cochains has rank 3 in this case. A cocycle $(\rho_1, 0, \mu_1)$ must satisfy $d^H \rho_1 = 0$ and equation (2.10) in our case becomes

$$ab\rho_1(x,y) + \mu_1(ab,xy) = ax\mu_1(b,y) + \mu_1(a,x)by + \rho_1(ax,by)$$

for all $a, b \in A$ and $x, y \in X$. Using this equation and the fact that $|\rho_1| = |\mu_1| = -2$ we obtain only one nontrivial equation,

$$\mu_1(p_M, p_L) = p_L \mu_1(p_M, 1_L).$$

Together with the value table this implies $\delta_2 = \delta_1$. The coboundaries are given by $d^G(\lambda_1, \phi_1, 0) = (-d^H \lambda_1, -d^H \phi_1, -\mu_{0*} \phi_1 - \mu_{0*} \lambda_1 + \mu_0^* \lambda_1)$ for $\lambda_1 \in C^{1,-2}(X, X)$ and $\phi_1 \in C^{1,-2}(A, A)$. Due to degree reasons $\lambda_1 = 0$ and since $\eta_1 = 0$ we choose $\phi_1 = 0$. We obtain no other relations on the cocycles. Therefore $HG^{1,-2}(A, X)$ has rank 2 for triple deformations (X, ρ, μ, A, η) with $\eta_1 = 0$.

Coming back to our example for the equator $S^1 \subset \mathbb{C}P^1$, one can show (see [15]) that $\gamma = 1$, $\delta_1 = \delta_2 = 1$, i.e. the quantum terms are given by

$$p_L \circ p_L = 1_L t, \quad p_M \circledast 1_L = 1_L t, \quad p_M \circledast p_L = p_L t$$

2.3.6. Infinitesimals of triple deformations Let (X, ρ, μ, A, η) be a triple deformation given by

$$\begin{aligned}
\rho(x,y) &= xy + \rho_l(x,y)t^l + \rho_{l+1}(x,y)t^{l+1} + \dots, \\
\eta(a,b) &= ab + \eta_l(a,b)t^l + \eta_{l+1}(a,b)t^{l+1} + \dots, \\
\mu(a,m) &= am + \mu_l(a,m)t^l + \mu_{l+1}(a,m)t^{l+1} + \dots,
\end{aligned}$$

where $\rho_i = 0$, $\eta_i = 0$ and $\mu_i = 0$ for 0 < i < l. We call as before (ρ_l, η_l, μ_l) the *infinitesimal* of the coupled deformation. Using the

defining equation (2.9) for n = l,

$$\sum_{i+j+k=n} \mu_i(\eta_j(a,b), \rho_k(x,y)) = \sum_{i+j+k=n} \rho_i(\mu_j(a,x), \mu_k(b,y)),$$

we see that (ρ_l, η_l, μ_l) is a cocycle.

The following theorem holds in the case when $R = k[t]/(t^2)$ or k[[t]]. It is also true for R = k[t] when we take graded triple deformations of finitely generated algebras A and X over k.

Theorem 2.3.4. Assume (X, ρ_0) is a commutative k-algebra. Let (X, ρ, μ, A, η) be a triple deformation with infinitesimal (ρ_l, η_l, μ_l) . Assume (ρ_l, η_l, μ_l) is a 1-coboundary. Then (X, ρ, μ, A, η) is equivalent to a triple deformation $(X, \rho', \mu', A, \eta')$ with infinitesimal $(\rho'_n, \eta'_n, \mu'_n)$ of higher degree, i.e. n > l.

Proof. We have

$$\begin{aligned} (\rho_l, \eta_l, \mu_l) &= d^G(-\lambda_l, -\phi_l, \xi_l) \\ &= (d^H \lambda_l, d^H \phi_l, \mu_{0*} \phi_l + \mu_{0*} \lambda_l - \mu_0^* \lambda_l + d^H \xi_l). \end{aligned}$$

We define the isomorphisms

$$\Phi = \mathrm{Id}_A - \phi_l t^l, \qquad \Lambda = \mathrm{Id}_X - \lambda_l t^l.$$

These maps are invertible with respect to R under our assumptions. We see that under the isomorphism Φ the infinitesimal of A has degree greater than l. The infinitesimal of X also has degree greater than l and we have

$$\mu_l'(a,x) = (ax)z - z(ax) = a(xz - zx),$$

for $z := \xi_l(1)$. Since X is commutative, this expression vanishes and the infinitesimal of the module action has degree greater than l. \Box

We call a pair (X, A) rigid, if every triple deformation is equivalent to the trivial deformation. Once again the theorem provides us with a criterion for the rigidity of a triple deformation. **Corollary 2.3.5.** Let (X, ρ, μ, A, η) be a triple deformation and assume that (X, ρ_0) is commutative. If the cohomology group $HG^1(A, X)$ is trivial, then (X, A) is rigid.

2.4. Deformations of module morphisms

In this section we develop the theory of deformations of module morphisms.

2.4.1. Deformed module morphisms Let (A, η_0) be a unital, associative k-algebra. Let (X, μ_0^X) , (Y, μ_0^Y) be two A-modules and let $\psi_0 : X \to Y$ be an A-module morphism, i.e. a k-linear map such that $\psi_0(\mu_0^X(a, x)) = \mu_0^Y(a, \psi_0(x))$ for $a \in A$ and $x \in X$.

Definition 2.4.1. Let (X, μ^X, A, η) and (Y, μ^Y, A, η) be two coupled deformations and $\psi_0 : X \to Y$ an A-module morphism. A *deformation* of ψ_0 is a k[t]-module morphism

$$\psi: X \otimes k[t] \longrightarrow Y \otimes k[t],$$

that satisfies

- 1. $\psi(\mu^X(a, x)) = \mu^Y(a, \psi(x)),$
- 2. ψ reduces to ψ_0 for t = 0.

The morphism ψ can be written as

$$\psi(x) = \psi_0(x) + \psi_1(x)t + \psi_2(x)t^2 + \dots,$$

with $\psi_i \in \operatorname{Hom}_k(X, Y)$. We compute

$$\psi(\mu^X(a,x)) = \psi_0(ax) + \psi_0(\mu_1^X(a,x))t + \psi_1(ax)t + \psi_0(\mu_2^X(a,x))t^2 + \dots$$

and

$$\mu^{Y}(a,\psi(x)) = a\psi_{0}(x) + \mu^{Y}_{1}(a,\psi_{0}(x))t + a\psi_{1}(x)t + a\psi_{2}(x)t^{2} + \dots$$

This results in the defining equation for coefficients of t^n of deformed module morphisms

$$\sum_{i+j=n} \psi_i(\mu_j^X(a, x)) = \sum_{i+j=n} \mu_i^Y(a, \psi_j(x)).$$

In particular, we have for n = 1

$$\psi_0(\mu_1^X(a,x)) + \psi_1(ax) = a\psi_1(x) + \mu_1^Y(a,\psi_0(x)).$$
(2.11)

2.4.2. Equivalence of deformed module morphisms Let $\Phi \in$ Iso(A) be an isomorphism of $(A \otimes R, \eta)$ and $(A \otimes R, \eta')$. Let (X, μ^X, A, η) and $(X, {\mu'}^X, A, \eta')$ be two equivalent coupled deformations via Φ and $\Lambda_X \in$ Iso(X), let (Y, μ^Y, A, η) and $(Y, {\mu'}^Y, A, \eta')$ be two equivalent coupled deformations via Φ and $\Lambda_Y \in$ Iso(Y).

Definition 2.4.2. Let $\psi : (X, \mu^X, A, \eta) \to (Y, \mu^Y, A, \eta)$ and $\psi' : (X, \mu'^X, A, \eta') \to (Y, \mu'^Y, A, \eta')$ be two deformations of the module morphism ψ_0 . These are called *equivalent*, if

$$\psi = \Lambda_Y^{-1} \left(\psi' \left(\Lambda_X(x) \right) \right).$$

2.4.3. Cohomology of deformed module morphisms Recall that $\operatorname{Hom}_k(X, Y)$ is an *A*-bimodule with action given by

$$(a\varphi b)(x) = a\varphi(bx),$$

for $\varphi \in \operatorname{Hom}_k(X, Y)$. We consider the Hochschild cochain complex of A with coefficients in $\operatorname{Hom}_k(X, Y)$, i.e. the complex

$$C^{n}(A; X, Y) := C^{n}(A, \operatorname{Hom}_{k}(X, Y)) = \operatorname{Hom}_{k}(A^{\otimes n}, \operatorname{Hom}_{k}(X, Y))$$

with Hochschild coboundary map

$$d^{H}\varphi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n+1})(x) = a_{1}\varphi(a_{2},\ldots,a_{n+1})(x) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} (-1)^{i}\varphi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{i}a_{i+1},\ldots,a_{n+1})(x) + (-1)^{n+1}\varphi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n})(a_{n+1}x)$$

The A-module morphism ψ_0 defines two maps

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \psi_{0*}:D^n(A,X) &\longrightarrow & C^n(A;X,Y),\\ \psi_0^*:D^n(A,Y) &\longrightarrow & C^n(A;X,Y), \end{array}$$

given by

$$\begin{array}{lll} (\psi_{0*}\xi)(a_1,\ldots,a_n)(x) &:= & \psi_0(\xi(a_1,\ldots,a_n,x)), \\ (\psi_0^*\zeta)(a_1,\ldots,a_n)(x) &:= & \zeta(a_1,\ldots,a_n,\psi_0(x)). \end{array}$$

Lemma 2.4.1. The maps ψ_{0*} and ψ_0^* are cochain maps.

The proof is deferred to the appendix. We also have the two known cochain maps

$$\iota_X : C^{n+1}(A, A) \longrightarrow D^n(A, X),$$

$$\iota_Y : C^{n+1}(A, A) \longrightarrow D^n(A, Y).$$

We define a cochain complex

$$I^{n}(A, X, Y) := C^{n+1}(A, A) \oplus D^{n}(A, X) \oplus D^{n}(A, Y) \oplus C^{n-1}(A; X, Y)$$

with operator

$$d^{I}(\eta,\xi,\zeta,\delta) = (-d^{H}\eta, \ -\iota_{X}\eta + d^{D}\xi, \ -\iota_{Y}\eta + d^{D}\zeta, \ \psi_{0*}\xi - \psi_{0}^{*}\zeta - d^{H}\delta).$$

Lemma 2.4.2. d^{I} is a coboundary operator, i.e. $(d^{I})^{2} = 0.$

 $Proof. \ The cochain complex can be seen as an iteration of mapping cones. We compute$

$$\begin{aligned} (d^{I})^{2}(\eta,\xi,\zeta,\delta) \\ &= d^{I}(-d^{H}\eta,-\iota_{X}\eta+d^{D}\xi,-\iota_{Y}\eta+d^{D}\zeta,\psi_{0*}\xi-\psi_{0}^{*}\zeta-d^{H}\delta) \\ &= ((d^{H})^{2}\eta,\iota_{X}d^{H}\eta+d^{D}(-\iota_{X}\eta+d^{D}\xi),\iota_{Y}d^{H}\eta+d^{D}(-\iota_{Y}\eta+d^{D}\zeta), \\ &\psi_{0*}(-\iota_{X}\eta+d^{D}\xi)-\psi_{0}^{*}(-\iota_{Y}\eta+d^{D}\zeta)-d^{H}(\psi_{0*}\xi-\psi_{0}^{*}\zeta-d\delta)) \\ &= (0,0,0,0) \end{aligned}$$

The last component is equal to zero because ψ_{0*} and ψ_0^* are cochain maps and $\psi_{0*}(\iota_X \eta) = \psi_0^*(\iota_Y \eta)$.
We denote the cohomology of this complex by

$$HI^{n}(A; X, Y) := H^{n}(I^{*}(A; X, Y), d^{I}).$$

Theorem 2.4.3. Let $\psi : (X, \mu^X, A, \eta) \longrightarrow (Y, \mu^Y, A, \eta)$ be a deformed module morphism of $\psi_0 : X \to Y$ given by

$$\begin{aligned} \eta(a,b) &= ab + \eta_1(a,b)t + \eta_2(a,b)t^2 + \dots, \\ \mu^X(a,x) &= ax + \mu_1^X(a,x)t + \mu_2^X(a,x)t^2 + \dots, \\ \mu^Y(a,y) &= ay + \mu_1^Y(a,y)t + \mu_2^Y(a,y)t^2 + \dots, \\ \psi(x) &= \psi_0(x) + \psi_1(x)t + \psi_2(x)t^2 + \dots \end{aligned}$$

for $a, b \in A$, $x \in X$ and $y \in Y$. Then $(\eta_1, \mu_1^X, \mu_1^Y, \psi_1)$ is a 1cocycle in the cochain complex $(I^*(A; X, Y), d^I)$. Furthermore if ψ' is an equivalent deformed module morphism, then $(\eta_1, \mu_1^X, \mu_1^Y, \psi_1) - (\eta'_1, \mu'_1^X, \mu'_1^Y, \psi'_1)$ is a 1-coboundary.

The theorem associates to every equivalence class of a deformed module morphism a non-trivial cohomology class, i.e.

$$[\psi: (X, \mu^X, A, \eta) \to (Y, \mu^Y, A, \eta)] \longmapsto [(\eta_1, \mu_1^X, \mu_1^Y, \psi_1)],$$

where $[(\eta_1, \mu_1^X, \mu_1^Y, \psi_1)] \in HI^1(A; X, Y).$

Proof. We see that $(\eta_1, \mu_1^X, \mu_1^Y, \psi_1)$ is a cocycle by our previous work on the cohomology of coupled deformations and equation (2.11), which is equivalent to

$$\psi_{0*}\mu_1^X - \psi_0^*\mu_1^Y - d^H\psi_1 = 0.$$

Assuming that $(X, \mu^X, A, \eta) \sim (X, \mu'^X, A, \eta')$ via the isomorphisms $\Phi = \mathrm{Id}_A + \phi_1 t + \ldots$ and $\Lambda_X = \mathrm{Id}_X + \lambda_1^X t + \ldots$ and $(Y, \mu^Y, A, \eta) \sim (Y, \mu'^Y, A, \eta')$ via the isomorphisms Φ and $\Lambda_Y = \mathrm{Id}_Y + \lambda_1^Y t + \ldots$, then we already know using Theorem 2.2.4 that

$$(\eta_1, \mu_1^X, \mu_1^Y) - (\eta_1', \mu_1'^X, \mu_1'^Y) = (d^H \phi_1, \ \iota_X \phi_1 + d^D \lambda_1^X, \ \iota_Y \phi_1 + d^D \lambda_1^Y).$$

Writing out the equation $\psi = \Lambda_Y^{-1} (\psi' (\Lambda_X(x)))$ we see that the first order terms are

$$\psi_1(x) = \psi_1'(x) + \psi_0(\lambda_1^X(x)) - \lambda_1^Y(\psi_0(x)).$$

Therefore

$$\begin{aligned} &(\eta_1, \mu_1^X, \mu_1^Y, \psi_1) - (\eta_1', \mu_1'^X, \mu_1'^Y, \psi_1') \\ &= (d^H \phi_1, \, \iota_X \phi_1 + d^D \lambda_1^X, \, \iota_Y \phi_1 + d^D \lambda_1^Y, \psi_0(\lambda_1^X(x)) - \lambda_1^Y(\psi_0(x))) \\ &= d^I(-\phi_1, \lambda_1^X, \lambda_1^Y, 0), \end{aligned}$$

which completes our proof.

2.4.4. Graded cohomology of deformed module morphisms We consider the graded theory as well. As before, the algebra A and modules X, Y are graded. We grade the ring k[t] by setting $|t| = d \in \mathbb{Z}$. A graded deformation of a module morphism is given as in Definition 2.4.1 and all cochain complexes are graded as well. The graded cohomology groups are denoted by

$$HI^{n,l}(A; X, Y).$$

2.4.5. The quantum inclusion map Let $L \subset (M, \omega)$ be a monotone Lagrangian that is Λ^+ -wide with minimal Maslov number N_L . The same discussion as in the previous sections apply to the quantum inclusion $i_L : QH_*(L; \Lambda^+) \to QH_*(M; \Lambda^+)$.

Denote by $X := H_*(L;k)$ and $A := H_*(M;k)$ the respective homologies of L and M. For a generic choice of data triple \mathcal{D} the isomorphism $\Psi_{\mathcal{D}} : QH_*(L;\Lambda^+) \to X \otimes \Lambda^+$ transfers the quantum inclusion to $X \otimes \Lambda^+$ and we obtain a deformation of the classical inclusion of $X \to A$,

$$i_L(x) = i_0(x) + i_1(x)t + i_2(x)t^2 + \dots$$

The quantum inclusion is a $(QH_*(M; \Lambda^+), *)$ -module map, i.e.

$$i_L(a \circledast x) = a * i_L(x).$$

Therefore in the language of deformed module morphisms, the two coupled deformations (X, μ^X, A, η) and (Y, μ^Y, A, η) are given by (X, μ, A, η) and (A, η, A, η) . Changes in the choice of generic data triple \mathcal{D} give rise to equivalent deformations of the quantum inclusion map. Thus we obtain an invariant of $L \subset M$, namely the cohomology class associated to the quantum inclusion defined by

$$[i_L:QH_*(L;\Lambda^+)\to QH_*(M;\Lambda^+)]\longmapsto [(\eta_1,\mu_1,\eta_1,i_1)],$$

where $[(\eta_1, \mu_1, \eta_1, i_1)] \in HI^{1, -N_L}(A; X, A)$. We finish this section with an elementary example for the computations involved.

Example. Let $L \simeq S^1$ be a monotone Lagrangian in $(\mathbb{C}P^1, \omega_{\rm FS})$ with $N_L = 2$. L is given by the equator on the Riemann sphere, this simple example should illustrate the computations needed for deformations of module morphisms. We compute the cohomology group $HI^{1,-N_L}(A; X, A)$ associated to a degree 2 deformation of the map $i_0: H_*(S^1; k) \to H_*(\mathbb{C}P^1; k)$ induced by the inclusion $L \hookrightarrow M$.

We use cohomological grading and set $X^i := H_{1-i}(S^1;k)$ and $A^j := H_{2-j}(\mathbb{C}P^1;k)$. Then $A = A^0 \oplus A^2$ is a k-algebra and $X = X^0 \oplus X^1$ is a module over k and A. Picking a basis we may write the generators of X over k as $\{1_L, p_L\}$ and the generators of A over k as $\{1_M, p_M\}$, where the generators 1_M and 1_L are the fundamental classes and p_L , p_M are represented by classes of points in L and M. The degrees of the generators are $|1_L| = |1_M| = 0$ and $|p_L| = 1$, $|p_M| = 2$. The external intersection product is given by $1_M x = x$ and $p_M x = 0$ for all $x \in X$. The module morphism i_0 is given by $i_0(1_L) = 0$ and $i_0(p_L) = p_M$. In cohomological grading we have $|i_0| = n = 1$.

We now describe deformations of the module morphism. First the deformation of A is given by

$$(A \otimes k[t], \eta) = (QH_*(\mathbb{C}P^1; \Lambda^+), *) \simeq k[p_M, t]/(p_M^2 = t^2).$$

Note in our grading we have |t| = 2 and due to this the ambient quantum product becomes

$$\eta = \eta_0 + \eta_2 t^2,$$

where $\eta_2(p_M, p_M) = 1_M$ and $\eta_1 = 0$. $(A \otimes k[t], \eta)$ is also a module over itself with module action η .

A deformation of i_0 is then given by a k[t]-linear map

$$i_L: X \otimes k[t] \longrightarrow A \otimes k[t],$$

such that $i_L(a \otimes x) = a * i_L(x)$. We may write $i_L = i_0 + i_1 t$ and we have the following value tables:

	1_L	p_L		1_L	p_L
$i_0(\cdot)$	0	p_M	$i_1(\cdot)$	0	$\zeta 1_M$

for $\zeta \in k$. Note in cohomological grading we have $|i_1| = n - 2 = -1$. The map μ_1^X of the coupled deformation (X, μ^X, A, η) is given by

$\mu_1^X(\cdot, \cdot)$	1_L	p_L
1_M	0	0
p_M	$\delta_1 1_L$	$\delta_2 p_L$

for $\delta_i \in k$. The map μ_1^Y of the coupled deformation (A, μ^Y, A, η) is equal to η_1 and hence zero.

A cochain in $I^{1,-N_L}(A; X, A)$ is given by $(\eta_1, \mu_1^X, \mu_1^Y, i_1) \in C^{2,-2}(A, A) \oplus D^{1,-2}(A, X) \oplus D^{1,-2}(A, Y) \oplus C^{0,-2}(A; X, Y)$. A deformation of the module morphism i_0 in our case then corresponds to a cocycle $(0, \mu_1^X, 0, i_1)$. The cocycle must satisfy

$$d^{I}(0,\mu_{1}^{X},0,i_{1}) = (0, d^{D}\mu_{1}^{X}, 0, i_{0*}\mu_{1}^{X} - d^{H}i_{1}) = (0,0,0,0).$$

The equation $d^D \mu_1^X = 0$ gives us no further restrictions. We consider the equation

$$(i_{0*}\mu_1^X - d^H i_1)(a, x) = i_0(\mu_1^X(a, x)) - a i_1(x) + i_1(ax) = 0$$

for $a \in A$ and $x \in X$. Using this equation and the value tables above we obtain only one nontrivial equation,

$$i_0(\mu_1^X(p_M, p_L)) - p_M i_1(p_L) + i_1(p_M p_L) = \delta_2 p_M - \zeta p_M = 0.$$

This implies $\delta_2 = \zeta$. The coboundaries are given by $d^I(\phi_1, \lambda_1^X, \lambda_1^Y, 0)$. Since $\eta_1 = 0$ we choose $\phi_1 = 0$ and $\lambda_1^Y = 0$. For degree reasons $\lambda_1^X = 0$. Therefore $HI^{1,-2}(A; X, A)$ has rank 2 for deformations of the module morphism i_0 with $\eta_1 = 0$.

Coming back to our example for the equator $S^1 \subset \mathbb{C}P^1$, one can show (see [15]) that $\zeta = 1$, $\delta_1 = \delta_2 = 1$, i.e. the quantum terms are given by

$$p_M \circledast 1_L = 1_L t, \quad p_M \circledast p_L = p_L t, \quad i_L(p_L) = p_M + 1_M t.$$

Part II.

The Lagrangian cubic equation

3. Main results and Floer theory setting

3.1. Main results

Let M^{2n} be a closed symplectic manifold and $L^n \subset M^{2n}$ a Lagrangian submanifold, where $n = \dim L = \frac{1}{2} \dim M$. Denote by $HF_*(L, L)$ the self Floer homology of L with coefficients in \mathbb{Z} . See §3.2 for the Floer theoretical setting. In what follows we will recurringly appeal to the following set of assumptions or to a subset of it:

- Assumption \mathscr{L} . 1. *L* is closed (i.e. compact without boundary). Furthermore *L* is monotone with minimal Maslov number N_L that satisfies $N_L \mid n$ (see §3.2.1 for the definitions). Set $\nu = n/N_L$.
 - 2. L is oriented. Moreover we assume that L is spinable (i.e. can be endowed with a spin structure).
 - 3. $HF_n(L, L)$ has rank 2.
 - 4. Write $\chi = \chi(L)$ for the Euler-characteristic of L. We assume that $\chi \neq 0$.

Note that conditions (1) and (2) together imply that n = even, since orientable Lagrangians have $N_L = \text{even}$. Independently conditions (2) and (4) also imply that n = even. As we will see later there are many Lagrangian submanifolds that satisfy Assumption \mathscr{L} . For example, even dimensional Lagrangian spheres which satisfy condition (1) of Assumption \mathscr{L} automatically satisfy the other three conditions. See §3.1.3 and §5.1 for more examples.

3.1.1. The Lagrangian cubic equation Denote by QH(M) the quantum homology of M with coefficients in the ring $\mathbb{Q}[q]$, where the

degree of the variable q is |q| = -2. We denote by * the quantum product on QH(M) and for a class $a \in QH(M)$, $k \in \mathbb{N}$, we write a^{*k} for the k'th power of a with respect to this product. Given an oriented Lagrangian submanifold $L \subset M$ denote by $[L] \in QH_n(M)$ its homology class in the quantum homology of the ambient manifold M. We will also make use of the notation $\varepsilon = (-1)^{n(n-1)/2}$. Our first result is the following.

Theorem 1 (The Lagrangian cubic equation). Let $L \subset M$ be a Lagrangian submanifold satisfying assumption \mathscr{L} . Then there exist unique rational constants $\sigma_L \in \frac{1}{\chi^2}\mathbb{Z}$, $\tau_L \in \frac{1}{\chi^3}\mathbb{Z}$ such that the following equation holds in QH(M):

$$[L]^{*3} - \varepsilon \chi \sigma_L [L]^{*2} q^{n/2} - \chi^2 \tau_L [L] q^n = 0.$$
(3.1)

If χ is square-free, then $\sigma_L \in \frac{1}{\chi}\mathbb{Z}$, $\tau_L \in \frac{1}{\chi^2}\mathbb{Z}$. Moreover, the constant σ_L can be expressed in terms of genus 0 Gromov-Witten invariants as follows:

$$\sigma_L = \frac{1}{\chi^2} \sum_A GW^M_{A,3}([L], [L], [L]), \qquad (3.2)$$

where the sum is taken over all classes $A \in H_2(M)$ with $\langle c_1, A \rangle = n/2$.

In §4.1 we will prove a more general result concerning a Lagrangian submanifold L and an arbitrary class $C \in QH_n(M)$ which satisfies $C \cdot [L] \neq 0$. We will prove that they satisfy a mixed equation of order three involving [L] and C. Equation (3.1) is the special case C = [L].

Here is an immediate corollary of Theorem 1:

Corollary 2. Let $L \subset M$ be a Lagrangian submanifold satisfying assumption \mathscr{L} . Assume in addition that there exists a symplectic diffeomorphism $\varphi : M \longrightarrow M$ such that $\varphi_*([L]) = -[L]$. Then $\sigma_L = 0$, hence equation (3.1) reads in this case:

$$[L]^{*3} - \chi^2 \tau_L [L] q^n = 0.$$

In particular, when L is a Lagrangian sphere, by taking φ to be the Dehn twist along L we obtain $\sigma_L = 0$.

Proof of Corollary 2. Applying φ_* to the equation (3.1) and comparing the result to (3.1) yields $\varepsilon \chi \sigma_L[L]^{*2} = 0$. Since $\chi \neq 0$ it follows that $\sigma_L[L]^{*2} = 0$. But $[L] \cdot [L] = \varepsilon \chi \neq 0$, hence $[L]^{*2} \neq 0$. This implies that $\sigma_L = 0$.

Turning to the case when L is a Lagrangian sphere, let φ be the Dehn twist along L. The Picard-Lefschetz formula (see e.g. [27, 1]) gives $\varphi_*([L]) = -[L]$ since $n = \dim L$ is even and $\chi = 2$.

3.1.2. The discriminant Let A be a quadratic algebra over \mathbb{Z} . By this we mean that A is a commutative unital ring such that \mathbb{Z} embeds as a subring of A, $\mathbb{Z} \hookrightarrow A$, and furthermore that $A/\mathbb{Z} \cong \mathbb{Z}$. Thus the underlying additive abelian group of A is a free abelian group of rank 2. Pick a generator $p \in A/\mathbb{Z}$ so that $A/\mathbb{Z} = \mathbb{Z}p$. We have the following exact sequence:

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z} \longrightarrow A \xrightarrow{\epsilon} \mathbb{Z}p \longrightarrow 0, \tag{3.3}$$

where the first map is the ring embedding and ϵ is the obvious projection. Choose a lift $x \in A$ of p, i.e. $\epsilon(x) = p$. Then additively we have $A \cong \mathbb{Z}x \oplus \mathbb{Z}$. With these choices there exist $\sigma(p, x), \tau(p, x) \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that

$$x^2 = \sigma(p, x)x + \tau(p, x).$$

The integers $\sigma(p, x), \tau(p, x)$ depend on the choices of p and of x. However, a simple calculation (see §3.2.5) shows that the following expression

$$\Delta_A := \sigma(p, x)^2 + 4\tau(p, x) \in \mathbb{Z}$$
(3.4)

is independent of p and x, hence is an invariant of the isomorphism type of A. We call Δ_A the discriminant of A.

Remarks. 1. Another description of Δ_A is the following. Write A as $A \cong \mathbb{Z}[T]/(f(T))$, where $f(T) \in \mathbb{Z}[T]$ is a monic quadratic polynomial. Then Δ_A is the discriminant of f(T) (and is

independent of the choice of f(T)). In particular $A_{\mathbb{C}} := A \otimes \mathbb{C}$ is semi-simple iff $\Delta_A \neq 0$.

2. When Δ_A is not a square, $A_{\mathbb{Q}} := A \otimes \mathbb{Q}$ is a quadratic number field. The discriminant Δ_A is related, but not necessarily equal to the discriminant of $A_{\mathbb{Q}}$ as defined in number theory.

Let L be a Lagrangian submanifold satisfying conditions (1) - (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} and choose a spin structure on L compatible with its orientation. Consider $A = HF_n(L, L)$ endowed with the Donaldson product

$$*: HF_n(L,L) \otimes HF_n(L,L) \longrightarrow HF_n(L,L), \quad a \otimes b \longmapsto a * b.$$

Recall that A is a unital ring with a unit which we denote by $e_L \in HF_n(L, L)$. The conditions (1) – (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} ensure that A is a quadratic algebra over \mathbb{Z} . (In case A has torsion we just replace it by A/T, where T is its torsion ideal.) Denote by Δ_L the discriminant of $A, \Delta_L := \Delta_A$ as defined in (3.4). (We suppress here the dependence on the spin structure, as we will soon see that in our case Δ_L does not depend on it.)

The following theorem shows that the discriminant Δ_L depends only on the class $[L] \in QH_n(M)$ and can be computed by means of the ambient quantum homology of M.

Theorem 3. Let $L \subset M$ be a Lagrangian submanifold satisfying Assumption \mathscr{L} . Let $\sigma_L, \tau_L \in \mathbb{Q}$ be the constants from the cubic equation (3.1) in Theorem 1. Then

$$\Delta_L = \sigma_L^2 + 4\tau_L.$$

The proof appears in $\S4.1$.

Remarks. 1. Warning: The pair of coefficients σ_L , τ_L and $\sigma(p, x)$, $\tau(p, x)$ should not be confused. The first pair is always uniquely determined by [L] and can be read off the ambient quantum homology of M via the cubic equation (3.1). In contrast, the

second pair $\sigma(p, x), \tau(p, x)$ is defined via Lagrangian Floer homology and strongly depend on the choice of the lift x of p. For example, we have seen that if L is a sphere then $\sigma_L = 0$, but as we will see later (e.g. in §4.2) for some (useful) choices of x we have $\sigma(p, x) \neq 0$. Apart from that, $\sigma(p, x), \tau(p, x) \in \mathbb{Z}$ while $\sigma_L, \tau_L \in \mathbb{Q}$. Still, the two pairs of coefficients are related in that $\sigma(p, x)^2 + 4\tau(p, x) = \sigma_L^2 + 4\tau_L = \Delta_L$.

As we will see in the proof of Theorem 3, the coefficients σ_L, τ_L do occur as $\sigma(p, x_0), \tau(p, x_0)$ but for a special choice of x_0 , which however requires working over \mathbb{Q} .

- 2. A different version of the discriminant Δ_L was previously defined and studied by Biran-Cornea in [16]. In that paper the discriminant occurs as an invariant of a quadratic form defined on $H_{n-1}(L)$ via Floer theory, as recalled in §1.2.2. In the case L is a 2-dimensional Lagrangian torus the discriminant from [16] and Δ_L , as defined above, happen to coincide due to the associativity of the product of $HF_n(L, L)$. Moreover, in dimension 2, Δ_L has an enumerative description in terms of counting holomorphic disks with boundary on L which satisfy certain incidence conditions, as mentioned in the introduction. This description continues to hold also for 2-dimensional Lagrangian spheres with $N_L = 2$ (or more generally for all 2-dimensional Lagrangian submanifolds satisfying Assumption \mathscr{L}) and the proof is the same as in [16].
- 3. Since σ_L, τ_L do not depend on the spin structure chosen for L it follows from Theorem 3 that Δ_L does not depend on that choice either. As for the orientation on L, if we denote by \bar{L} the Lagrangian L with the opposite orientation, then it follows from Theorem 1 that $\sigma_{\bar{L}} = -\sigma_L$ and $\tau_{\bar{L}} = \tau_L$. In particular $\Delta_{\bar{L}} = \Delta_L$.

The next theorem is concerned with the behavior of the discriminant under Lagrangian cobordism. We refer the reader to [17] for the definitions. **Theorem 4.** Let $L_1, \ldots, L_r \subset M$ be monotone Lagrangian submanifolds, each satisfying conditions (1) – (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} . Let $V^{n+1} \subset \mathbb{R}^2 \times M$ be a connected monotone Lagrangian cobordism whose ends correspond to L_1, \ldots, L_r and assume that V admits a spin structure. Denote by N_V the minimal Maslov number of V and assume that:

- 1. $N_V | n$.
- 2. $H_{jN_V}(V, \partial V) = 0$ for every j.
- 3. $H_{1+jN_V}(V) = 0$ for every *j*.

Then $\Delta_{L_1} = \cdots = \Delta_{L_r}$. Moreover if $r \geq 3$ then Δ_{L_i} is a perfect square for every *i*.

The proof is given in $\S4.2$. As a corollary we obtain:

Corollary 5. Let (M, ω) be a monotone symplectic manifold with $2C_M \mid n$, where C_M is the minimal Chern number of M. Let $L_1, L_2 \subset M$ be two Lagrangian spheres that intersect transversely at exactly one point. Then $\Delta_{L_1} = \Delta_{L_2}$ and moreover this number is a perfect square.

We will in fact prove a stronger result in $\S4.2.1$ (see Corollary 4.2.3).

3.1.3. Examples We begin with a topological criterion that assures that condition (3) in Assumption \mathscr{L} is satisfied.

Proposition 6. Let $L \subset M$ be an oriented Lagrangian submanifold satisfying condition (1) of Assumption \mathscr{L} . Assume in addition that:

- 1. $[L] \neq 0 \in H_n(M; \mathbb{Q})$ (this is satisfied e.g. when $\chi(L) \neq 0$).
- 2. $H_{jN_L}(L) = 0$ for every $0 < j < \nu$.

Then condition (3) in Assumption \mathscr{L} is satisfied too. In particular Lagrangian spheres L that satisfy condition (1) of Assumption \mathscr{L} satisfy the other three conditions in assumption \mathscr{L} .

The proof appears in $\S3.2.3$.

We now provide a sample of examples. More details will be given in $\S{5.1}$

Lagrangian spheres in blow-ups of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ Let (M_k, ω_k) be the monotone symplectic blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ at $2 \leq k \leq 6$ points. We normalize ω_k so that it is cohomologous to c_1 . Denote by $H \in$ $H_2(M_k)$ the homology class of a line not passing through the blown up points and by $E_1, \ldots, E_k \in H_2(M_k)$ the homology classes of the exceptional divisors over the blown up points. With this notation the Poincaré dual of the cohomology class of the symplectic form $[\omega_k] \in H^2(M_k)$ satisfies

$$PD[\omega_k] = PD(c_1) = 3H - E_1 - \dots - E_k.$$

The Lagrangian spheres $L \subset M_k$ lie in the following homology classes (see §5.1.1 for more details):

- 1. For k = 2: $\pm (E_1 E_2)$.
- 2. For $3 \le k \le 5$: $\pm (E_i E_j)$, i < j, and $\pm (H E_i E_j E_l)$ with i < j < l.
- 3. For k = 6 we have the same homology classes as in (2) and in addition the classes $\pm (2H E_1 \dots E_6)$.

Note that all these Lagrangian spheres satisfy Assumption \mathscr{L} since $N_L = 2$.

The discriminants of these Lagrangian spheres are gathered in Table 3.1, the detailed computations being postponed to §5.1. The column under λ_L will be explained in §3.2.4.

The Lagrangian spheres in the three homology classes $E_i - E_j$, i < j, of M_3 all have the same discriminant. This can also be seen by noting that one can choose three Lagrangian spheres L_1, L_2, L_3 , one in each of these homology classes, so that every pair of them intersects transversely at exactly one point. The equality of their

	[L]	Δ_L	λ_L
M_2	$\pm (E_1 - E_2)$	5	-1
M_3	$\pm (E_i - E_j)$	4	-2
	$\pm (H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3)$	-3	-3
M_4	$\pm (E_i - E_j)$	1	-3
	$\pm (H - E_i - E_j - E_l)$	1	-3
M_5	$\pm (E_i - E_j)$	0	-4
	$\pm (H - E_i - E_j - E_l)$	0	-4
M_6	$\pm (E_i - E_j)$	0	-6
	$\pm (H - E_i - E_j - E_l)$	0	-6
	$\pm (2H - E_1 - \ldots - E_6)$	0	-6

Table 3.1.: Classes representing Lagrangian spheres and their discriminants.

discriminants (as well as the fact that they are perfect squares) follows then by Corollary 5. We elaborate more on these examples in §5.1.

Lagrangian spheres in Fano hypersurfaces Let $M^{2n} \subset \mathbb{C}P^{n+1}$ be a Fano hypersurface of degree $d \leq n+1$ endowed with the induced symplectic form. Note that when $d \geq 2$, M contains Lagrangian spheres. The minimal Chern number C_M is n + 2 - d. If n is a multiple of $2C_M = 2(n+2-d)$ then the Lagrangian spheres $L \subset M$ satisfy Assumption \mathscr{L} , hence the discriminant Δ_L is defined. Using the description of the quantum homology of a Fano hypersurface [23, 38] we obtain $\Delta_L = 0$. More details on this calculation are given in §5.1.

3.2. Floer theory setting

3.2.1. Monotone symplectic manifolds and Lagrangians We briefly recall here some ingredients from Floer theory that are rel-

evant for this part. These include Lagrangian Floer homology and especially its realization as Lagrangian quantum homology (a.k.a pearl homology). The reader is referred to [57, 59, 31, 15, 16] for more details.

Let (M, ω) be a symplectic manifold. Denote by $c_1 \in H^2(M)$ the first Chern class of the tangent bundle T(M) of M. Denote by $H_2^S(M)$ the image of the Hurewicz homomorphism $\pi_2(M) \longrightarrow$ $H_2(M)$. We say that (M, ω) is monotone if there exists a constant $\kappa > 0$ such that

$$A_{\omega} = \kappa I_{c_1},$$

where $A_{\omega}: H_2^S(M) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ is the homomorphism defined by integrating ω over spherical classes and I_{c_1} is viewed as a homomorphism $H_2^S(M) \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}$. We denote by C_M the positive generator of the subgroup image $(I_{c_1}) \subset \mathbb{Z}$ so that image $(I_{c_1}) = C_M \mathbb{Z}$. If image $(I_{c_1}) = 0$ we put $C_M = \infty$.

 $L \subset M$ a Lagrangian submanifold. Denote by $H_2^D(M, L)$ the image of the Hurewicz homomorphism $\pi_2(M, L) \longrightarrow H_2(M, L)$. We say that L is monotone if there exists a constant $\rho > 0$ such that

$$A_{\omega} = \rho \mu,$$

where $A_{\omega} : H_2^D(M, L) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ is the homomorphism defined by integrating ω over homology classes and $\mu : H_2^D(M, L) \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}$ is the Maslov index homomorphism. We denote by N_L the positive generator of the subgroup image $(\mu) \subset \mathbb{Z}$ so that image $(\mu) = N_L \mathbb{Z}$.

Finally, denote by $j: H_2^S(M) \longrightarrow H_2^D(M, L)$ the obvious homomorphism. Then we have $\mu(j(A)) = 2I_{c_1}(A)$ for every $A \in H_2^S(M)$. Therefore, if L is a monotone Lagrangian and $I_{c_1} \neq 0$, then (M, ω) is also monotone and we have $N_L \mid 2C_M$. When $\pi_1(L) = \{1\}$ we actually have $N_L = 2C_M$.

3.2.2. Floer homology and Lagrangian quantum homology Let $L \subset M$ be a closed monotone Lagrangian submanifold with $2 \leq N_L \leq \infty$. Under the additional assumptions that L is spin one can define the self Floer homology HF(L, L) with coefficients in \mathbb{Z} . This group is cyclically graded, with grading in $\mathbb{Z}/N_L\mathbb{Z}$.

From the point of view of the present paper it is more natural to work with the Lagrangian quantum homology QH(L) rather than with the Floer homology HF(L, L). This is justified by the fact that for an appropriate choice of coefficients we have an isomorphism of rings $QH(L) \cong HF(L, L)$. The advantage of QH(L) in our context is that it bears a simple and explicit relation to the singular homology H(L) of L. For example, under certain circumstances (relevant for our considerations) and with the right coefficient ring, QH(L)can be viewed as a deformation of the singular homology ring H(L)endowed with the intersection product.

We will now summarize the most basic properties of Lagrangian quantum homology. The reader is referred to [15, 16] for the foundations of the theory.

Denote by $\Lambda = \mathbb{Z}[t^{-1}, t]$ the ring of Laurent polynomials over \mathbb{Z} , graded so that the degree of t is $|t| = -N_L$. We denote by $QH^{\#}(L)$ the Lagrangian quantum homology of L with coefficients in \mathbb{Z} and by $QH(L;\Lambda)$ the one with coefficients in Λ . Thus $QH^{\#}(L)$ is cyclically graded modulo N_L and $QH(L;\Lambda)$ is \mathbb{Z} -graded and N_L -periodic, i.e. $QH_i(L;\Lambda) \cong QH_{i-N_L}(L;\Lambda)$, the isomorphism being given by multiplication with t. And we have $QH_i(L;\Lambda) \cong QH_i^{\#}(\text{mod } N_L)(L)$, hence the grading on $QH(L;\Lambda)$ is an unwrapping of the cyclic grading of $QH^{\#}(L)$. Sometimes, when the context is clear, we will write QH(L) for $QH(L;\Lambda)$.

The Lagrangian quantum homology has the following algebraic structures. There exists a quantum product

$$QH_i(L;\Lambda) \otimes QH_j(L;\Lambda) \longrightarrow QH_{i+j-n}(L;\Lambda), \quad \alpha \otimes \beta \longmapsto \alpha * \beta,$$

which turns $QH(L; \Lambda)$ into a unital associative ring with unity $e_L \in QH_n(L; \Lambda)$.

We now briefly recall relations between the Lagrangian and ambient quantum homologies. Denote by $R = \mathbb{Z}[q^{-1}, q]$ the ring of Laurent polynomials in the variable q, whose degree we set to be |q| = -2. Denote by QH(M; R) the quantum homology of M with coefficients in R, endowed with the quantum product *. The Lagrangian quantum homology $QH(L; \Lambda)$ is a module over the subring $QH(M; \Lambda) \subset QH(M; R)$, where Λ is embedded in R by $t \mapsto q^{N_L/2}$. We denote this operation by

$$QH_i(M;\Lambda) \otimes QH_j(L;\Lambda) \longrightarrow QH_{i+j-2n}(L;\Lambda), \quad a \otimes \alpha \longmapsto a * \alpha.$$

The reason for using the same notation * as for the quantum product on L is that the module operation is compatible with the latter in the following sense:

$$c * (\alpha * \beta) = (c * \alpha) * \beta = \alpha * (c * \beta), \tag{3.5}$$

for all $c \in QH_{\text{even}}(M; \Lambda)$ and $\alpha, \beta \in QH(L; \Lambda)$. Put in other words, $QH(L; \Lambda)$ is an algebra over $QH_{\text{even}}(M; \Lambda)$. (A similar relation holds when |c| is odd but we will not need it here.)

There is also a quantum inclusion map

$$i_L: QH_i(L;\Lambda) \longrightarrow QH_i(M;\Lambda),$$

which is linear over the ring $QH(M; \Lambda)$, i.e. $i_L(c * \alpha) = c * i_L(\alpha)$ for every $c \in QH(M; \Lambda)$ and $\alpha \in QH(L; \Lambda)$. An important property of i_L is that $i_L(e_L) = [L]$, see [16].

Next there is an augmentation morphism

$$\epsilon_L : QH(L; \Lambda) \longrightarrow \Lambda,$$

which is induced from a chain level extension of the classical augmentation. The augmentation satisfies the following identity:

$$\langle PD(h), i_L(\alpha) \rangle = \epsilon_L(h * \alpha), \quad \forall h \in H_*(M), \ \alpha \in QH(L; \Lambda), \ (3.6)$$

where PD stands for Poincaré duality and $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ denotes the Kronecker pairing extended over Λ in an obvious way. Sometimes it will be more convenient to view the augmentation as a map

$$\widetilde{\epsilon}_L : QH(L; \Lambda) \longrightarrow H_0(L; \Lambda) = \Lambda[\text{point}].$$

These augmentations ϵ_L and ϵ_L descend also to $QH^{\#}(L)$ and by slight abuse of notation we denote them in the same way:

$$\epsilon_L : QH^{\#}(L) \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}, \quad \widetilde{\epsilon}_L : QH^{\#}(L) \longrightarrow H_0(L).$$

As mentioned earlier we will not really use Floer homology in this paper, but Lagrangian quantum homology instead. The justification for replacing HF(L, L) by $QH^{\#}(L)$ is due to the PSS isomorphism

$$PSS: HF_*(L,L) \longrightarrow QH_*^{\#}(L).$$

This is a ring isomorphism which intertwines the Donaldson product and the quantum product on $QH^{\#}(L)$. A version of *PSS* works with coefficients in Λ too. For more details on the PSS isomorphism see [2, 8, 24, 15]. See also [41, 42] for the extension to \mathbb{Z} -coefficients.

Finally, we remark that everything mentioned above in this section continues to hold (with obvious modifications) also with other choices of base rings, replacing \mathbb{Z} by \mathbb{Q} or \mathbb{C} . For $K = \mathbb{Q}$ or \mathbb{C} we write $\Lambda_K = K[t^{-1}, t], R_K = K[q^{-1}, q]$ for the associated rings of Laurent polynomials and $HF(L, L; \Lambda_K)$, $QH(L; \Lambda_K)$ and $QH(M; R_K)$ for the corresponding homologies. Sometimes it will be useful to drop the Laurent polynomial rings Λ_K and R_K and simply work with HF(L, L; K), QH(L; K) and QH(M; K). Another variation that will be used in the sequel is to replace Λ_K and R_K by polynomial rings (rather than Laurent polynomials), i.e. work with coefficients in $\Lambda_K^+ = K[t]$ and $R_K^+ = K[q]$. See [14, 15, 16] for a detailed account on this choice of coefficients. When the base ring K is obvious we will abbreviate $Q^+H(L) := QH(L; \Lambda_K^+)$ and similarly for $Q^+H(M)$. (There has been only one exception to this notation. In the introduction §3.1 we denoted by QH(M) the quantum homology $QH(M; R^+)$ in order to facilitate the notation, but henceforth we will stick to the notation we have just described.) The homologies of the type Q^+H will be called *positive quantum* homologies. Again, everything described above continues to work for the positive versions of quantum homologies with one important exception: the PSS isomorphism does not hold over Λ_K^+ (at least not for a straightforward version of Floer homology).

3.2.3. Proof of Proposition 6 By a spectral sequence argument (see [59, 12, 14, 15]) it easily follows that the dimension of $QH_n(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}})$ is at most 2. We will now show that the dimension of this vector space is exactly 2.

We first claim that the unity is not trivial, $e_L \neq 0 \in QH_n(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}})$. To see this consider the quantum inclusion map $i_L : QH_n(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}}) \longrightarrow QH_n(M; R_{\mathbb{Q}})$ from §3.2.2. It is well known [16] that $i_L(e_L) = [L]$. As $[L] \neq 0$ it follows that $e_L \neq 0$.

By Poincaré duality there exists a class $c \in H_n(M; \mathbb{Q})$ such that $c \cdot [L] \neq 0$. Put $x := c * e_L \in QH_0(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}})$. From (3.6) we get that $\epsilon_L(x) \neq 0$. This implies that the two elements $xt^{-\nu}, e_L \in QH_n(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}})$ are linearly independent. From this it follows that $\dim QH_n(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}}) = 2$.

From the above it now follows that the rank of $QH_n^{\#}(L)$ is 2. Finally, from the PSS isomorphism we obtain that $HF_n(L,L)$ has rank 2.

3.2.4. Eigenvalues of c_1 and Lagrangian submanifolds Let $L \subset M$ be a closed spin monotone Lagrangian submanifold with $QH(L; \mathbb{C}) \neq 0$. Assume in addition that $N_L = 2$. With these assumptions one can define an invariant $\lambda_L \in \mathbb{Z}$ which counts the number of Maslov-2 pseudo-holomorphic disks $u : (D, \partial D) \longrightarrow (M, L)$ whose boundary $u(\partial D)$ pass through a generic point $p \in L$, see §1.2.2. The value of λ_L turns out to be independent of the almost complex structure as well as of the generic point p. See [16] for more details. We extend the definition of λ_L to the case $N_L > 2$ by setting $\lambda_L = 0$.

Consider now the following operator

$$P:QH(L;\Lambda_{\mathbb{C}})\longrightarrow QH(L;\Lambda_{\mathbb{C}}), \quad \alpha\longmapsto PD(c_1)*\alpha,$$

where PD stands for Poincaré duality. By abuse of notation we have denoted here by $c_1 \in H^2(M; \mathbb{C})$ the image of the first Chern class of TM under the change of coefficients map $H^2(M; \mathbb{Z}) \to H^2(M; \mathbb{C})$.

The following is well known:

1. If $N_L = 2$, then $P(\alpha) = \lambda_L \alpha t$ for every $\alpha \in QH(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{C}})$.

2. If
$$N_L > 2$$
, then $P \equiv 0$.

For the proof of (1), see [4] for a special case (where the statement is attributed to folklore, in particular also to Kontsevich and to Seidel) and [63] for the general case. As for (2), it follows immediately from the fact that the restriction of c_1 to L vanishes, $c_1|_L = 0 \in H^2(L; \mathbb{C})$, together with degree reasons.

Denote by $\mathcal{I}_L \subset QH(M; R_{\mathbb{C}})$ the image of the quantum inclusion map $i_L : QH(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{C}}) \longrightarrow QH(M; R_{\mathbb{C}})$. Note that \mathcal{I}_L is an ideal of the ring $QH(M; R_{\mathbb{C}})$.

Proposition 3.2.1. $\mathcal{I}_L \neq 0$ iff $QH(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{C}}) \neq 0$ and in this case λ_L is an eigenvalue of the operator

$$Q: QH(M; R_{\mathbb{C}}) \longrightarrow QH(M; R_{\mathbb{C}}), \quad a \longmapsto PD(c_1) * aq^{-1}.$$

Moreover, \mathcal{I}_L is a subspace of the eigenspace of Q corresponding to the eigenvalue λ_L . In particular if $[L] \neq 0 \in H_n(M; \mathbb{C})$, then [L] is an eigenvector of Q corresponding to λ_L .

Remark 3.2.2. Denote by $Q' : QH(M; \mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow QH(M; \mathbb{C})$ the same operator as Q but acting on $QH(M; \mathbb{C})$ instead of $QH(M; R_{\mathbb{C}})$. Similarly, denote by $\mathcal{I}'_L \subset QH(M; \mathbb{C})$ the image of i_L . The statement of Proposition 3.2.1 continues to hold for Q' and \mathcal{I}'_L . Moreover, if $[L] \neq 0$ then

$$\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathcal{I}'_L \ge 2,$$

hence the multiplicity of the eigenvalue λ_L with respect to the operator Q' is at least 2. Indeed, $[L] = i_L(e_L) \in \mathcal{I}'_L$. Now take $c \in H_n(M; \mathbb{C})$ with $c \cdot [L] \neq 0$. As \mathcal{I}'_L is an ideal we have $c * [L] \in \mathcal{I}'_L$. But $c * [L] = \#(c \cdot [L])[\text{point}] + (\text{other terms})$, hence c * [L] is not proportional to [L]. (Here $\#(c \cdot [L])$ stands for the intersection number of c and [L].)

Proof of Proposition 3.2.1. Assume that $QH(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{C}}) \neq 0$. By duality for Lagrangian quantum homology there exists $x \in QH_0(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{C}})$

with $\epsilon_L(x) \neq 0$. (See [15], Proposition 4.4.1. The proof there is done over \mathbb{Z}_2 but the extension to any field is straightforward in view of [16]).

From (3.6) (with h = [M] and $\alpha = x$) it follows that $i_L(x) \neq 0$, hence $\mathcal{I}_L \neq 0$. The opposite assertion is obvious.

The statement about the eigenspace of Q follows immediately from the discussion about the operator P and the fact that i_L is a $QH(M; R_{\mathbb{C}})$ -module map.

Finally, note that $[L] \in \mathcal{I}_L$ since $[L] = i_L(e_L)$.

The following observation shows that the eigenvalues corresponding to different Lagrangians coincide under certain circumstances.

Proposition 3.2.3. Let $L, L' \subset M$ be two closed monotone spin Lagrangian submanifolds. Assume that $[L] \cdot [L]' \neq 0$. Then $\lambda_L = \lambda_{L'}$.

Proof. We view [L], [L'] as elements of $QH_n(M; \mathbb{C})$. We have

$$PD(c_1) * ([L] * [L']) = (PD(c_1) * [L]) * [L'] = \lambda_L[L] * [L'].$$

At the same time, since $|PD(c_1)| =$ even we also have

$$PD(c_1) * ([L] * [L']) = [L] * (PD(c_1) * [L']) = \lambda_{L'}[L] * [L'].$$

Since $[L] \cdot [L'] \neq 0$ we have $[L] * [L'] \neq 0$ and the result follows. \Box

3.2.5. More on the discriminant

Well-definedness We start with showing that the discriminant, as defined in §3.1.2, is independent of the choices of p and x. We first fix p and show independence of its lift x. Indeed if y is another lift of p then y = x + r for some $r \in \mathbb{Z}$. A straightforward calculation shows that

$$\sigma(p,y) = \sigma(p,x) + 2r, \quad \tau(p,y) = \tau(p,x) - \sigma(p,x)r - r^2.$$

Another direct calculation shows that

$$\sigma(p, y)^{2} + 4\tau(p, y) = \sigma(p, x)^{2} + 4\tau(p, x).$$

Assume now that $p' \in A/\mathbb{Z}$ is a different generator. We then have p' = -p and so we can choose x' = -x as a lift of p'. It easily follows that

$$\sigma(p', x') = -\sigma(p, x), \quad \tau(p', x') = \tau(p, x),$$

hence again $\sigma(p', x')^2 + 4\tau(p', x') = \sigma(p, x)^2 + 4\tau(p, x).$

A useful extension over other rings Let A be a quadratic algebra over \mathbb{Z} as described in §3.1.2. Let K be a commutative ring which extends \mathbb{Z} , i.e. we have $\mathbb{Z} \subset K$ as a subring. For simplicity we will assume that K is torsion free. We will mainly consider $K = \mathbb{Q}$ or $K = \mathbb{C}$. Write $A_K = A \otimes K$.

For practical purposes it will be sometimes useful to calculate Δ_A using A_K rather than via A itself. This can be done as follows. From the sequence (3.3) we obtain the following exact sequence:

$$0 \longrightarrow K \longrightarrow A_K \xrightarrow{\epsilon} Kp \longrightarrow 0, \tag{3.7}$$

where as before, ϵ is the projection to the quotient and p stands for a generator of $A/\mathbb{Z} \subset A_K/K$. Pick a lift $x \in A_K$ of p and define $\sigma(p, x), \tau(p, x)$ by the same recipe as in §3.1.2, only that now these two numbers belong to K rather than to \mathbb{Z} . A simple calculation, similar to §3.2.5 above shows that we still have $\Delta_A = \sigma(p, x)^2 +$ $4\tau(p, x)$ (and of course despite the calculation being done in K we still have $\Delta_A \in \mathbb{Z}$).

Remark 3.2.4. It is essential here that the generator p is integral, i.e. that $p \in A_K$ was chosen to come from A. If we allow to replace p by any non-trivial element of A_K/K then the corresponding discriminant will depend on that choice, but not on the choice of the lift x. In fact, if p' = cp, $c \in K$, then the discriminants corresponding to p' and p are related by $\Delta(p') = c^2 \Delta(p)$. Therefore, when $K = \mathbb{Q}$ for example, the sign of the discriminant is an invariant of $A_{\mathbb{Q}}$. In fact it determines whether $A_{\mathbb{Q}}$ and $A_{\mathbb{C}}$ are semi-simple algebras. The case of $A = QH_n^{\#}(L)$ Let $L \subset M$ be a Lagrangian submanifold satisfying conditions (1) - (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} . Fix a spin structure on L. Denote by $e_L \in QH_n^{\#}(L)$ the unity. Without loss of generality we may assume that $QH_n^{\#}(L)$ is torsion-free, otherwise we just replace it by $QH_n^{\#}(L)/T$, where T is the torsion ideal. Thus $QH_n^{\#}(L)$ is a quadratic algebra over \mathbb{Z} .

By duality for Lagrangian quantum homology [15, 16], the augmentation $\tilde{\epsilon}_L : QH_0^{\#}(L) \longrightarrow H_0(L; \mathbb{Z})$ is surjective. Keeping in mind that in our case $QH_0^{\#}(L) = QH_n^{\#}(L)$ (since $N_L \mid n$) we obtain the following exact sequence:

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}e_L \longrightarrow QH_n^{\#}(L) \xrightarrow{\widetilde{e}_L} H_0(L;\mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow 0.$$

Let K be a torsion-free commutative ring that contains \mathbb{Z} . Let $p = [\text{point}] \in H_0(L; \mathbb{Z})$ be the homology class of a point. Tensoring the last sequence by K we obtain:

$$0 \longrightarrow Ke_L \longrightarrow QH_n^{\#}(L;K) \xrightarrow{\tilde{\epsilon}_L} Kp \longrightarrow 0.$$
 (3.8)

In order to calculate Δ_L , choose a lift $x \in QH_n^{\#}(L; K)$ of p with respect to $\tilde{\epsilon}_L$. Then we have

$$x * x = \sigma(p, x)x + \tau(p, x)e_L, \qquad (3.9)$$

with some $\sigma(p, x), \tau(p, x) \in K$. The discriminant can then be calculated by

$$\Delta_L = \sigma(p, x)^2 + 4\tau(p, x).$$

In the following we will need to use the equality (3.9) but in $QH_n(L;\Lambda_K)$ rather than in $QH_n^{\#}(L;K)$. We have $QH_0(L;\Lambda_K) = t^{\nu}QH_n(L;\Lambda_K)$, with $\nu = n/N_L$. The lift x of p has now to be chosen in $QH_0(L;\Lambda_K)$ and the previous equation now takes place in $QH_{-n}(L;\Lambda_K)$ and has the following form:

$$x * x = \sigma(p, x)xt^{\nu} + \tau(p, x)e_L t^{2\nu}.$$
 (3.10)

Finally, we mention that sometimes it is more convenient to define the discriminant using the positive Lagrangian quantum homology $QH(L;\Lambda_K^+)$ rather than $QH(L;\Lambda_K).$ The resulting discriminant is obviously the same.

4. Proofs of main results

4.1. The Lagrangian cubic equation

We begin by proving the following result that generalizes Theorems 1 and 3.

Theorem 4.1.1. Let $L \subset M$ be a Lagrangian submanifold satisfying conditions (1) – (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} . Assume in addition that $[L] \neq 0 \in H_n(M; \mathbb{Q})$. Let $c \in H_n(M; \mathbb{Z})$ be a class satisfying $\xi :=$ $\#(c \cdot [L]) \neq 0$. Then there exist unique rational constants $\sigma_{c,L} \in \frac{1}{\xi^2}\mathbb{Z}$, $\tau_{c,L} \in \frac{1}{\xi^3}\mathbb{Z}$ such that the following equation holds in $QH(M; R^+)$:

$$c * c * [L] - \xi \sigma_{c,L} c * [L]q^{n/2} - \xi^2 \tau_{c,L} [L]q^n = 0.$$
(4.1)

The coefficients $\sigma_{c,L}, \tau_{c,L}$ are related to the discriminant of L by $\Delta_L = \sigma_{c,L}^2 + 4\tau_{c,L}$. If ξ is square-free, then $\sigma_{c,L} \in \frac{1}{\xi}\mathbb{Z}, \tau_{c,L} \in \frac{1}{\xi^2}\mathbb{Z}$. Moreover, $\sigma_{c,L}$ can be expressed in terms of genus 0 Gromov-Witten invariants as follows:

$$\sigma_{c,L} = \frac{1}{\xi^2} \sum_{A} GW_{A,3}(c,c,[L]), \qquad (4.2)$$

where the sum is taken over all classes $A \in H_2(M)$ with $\langle c_1, A \rangle = n/2$.

Proof. Fix a spin structure on L. In view of §3.2.2 we replace $HF_n(L, L; \mathbb{Q})$ by $QH_n(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}})$. By assumption, this is a 2-dimensional vector space over \mathbb{Q} . Recall also that $QH_0(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}}) \cong QH_n(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}})$. Put

$$x := \frac{1}{\xi} c * e_L \in QH_0(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}}),$$

where c is viewed here as an element of $QH_n(M; R_{\mathbb{Q}})$ and * is the module operation mentioned in §3.2.2. Let $p = [\text{point}] \in H_0(L; \mathbb{Q})$ be the class of a point. We have

$$\widetilde{\epsilon}_L(x) = \frac{1}{\xi} \# (c \cdot [L])p = p.$$

It follows that $\{x, e_L t^{\nu}\}$ is a basis for $QH_0(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}})$. Following the recipe in §3.2.5 and formula (3.10) there exist $\sigma_{c,L}, \tau_{c,L} \in \mathbb{Q}$ such that

$$x * x = \sigma_{c,L} x t^{\nu} + \tau_{c,L} e_L t^{2\nu}, \qquad (4.3)$$

where * stands here for the Donaldson (or Lagrangian quantum product) on QH(L).

We now apply the quantum inclusion map i_L (see §3.2.2) to both sides of (4.3). We have

$$i_L(x*x) = \frac{1}{\xi^2} i_L((c*e_L)*(c*e_L)) = \frac{1}{\xi^2} c*c*i_L(e_L) = \frac{1}{\xi^2} c*c*[L].$$

Here we have used properties of the operations described in $\S3.2.2$, and in particular identity (3.5). We also have

$$i_L(x) = \frac{1}{\xi}c * i_L(e_L) = \frac{1}{\xi}c * [L].$$

Recall also that we view Λ as a subring of R via the embedding $t \mapsto q^{N_L/2}$, so that under this embedding we have $t^{\nu} \mapsto q^{n/2}$. Therefore by applying i_L to (4.3) we immediately obtain the equation claimed by the theorem. The statement on Δ_L follows at once from §3.2.5.

Next we claim that $\xi^2 \sigma_{c,L}, \xi^3 \tau_{c,L} \in \mathbb{Z}$ and moreover, if ξ is squarefree, then in fact $\xi \sigma_{c,L}, \xi^2 \tau_{c,L} \in \mathbb{Z}$. To this end we will denote Λ by $\Lambda_{\mathbb{Z}}$ to emphasize that the ground ring is \mathbb{Z} . To prove the claim, set $y := \xi x$ and note that $y \in QH_0(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Z}})$. For y we obtain the resulting equation in $QH_{-n}(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Z}})$ using (4.3)

$$y * y = \xi \sigma_{c,L} y t^{\nu} + \xi^2 \tau_{c,L} e_L t^{2\nu}.$$
 (4.4)

We apply the augmentation morphism $\epsilon_L : QH(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Z}}) \to \Lambda_{\mathbb{Z}}$ and obtain

$$\epsilon_L(y*y) = \xi \sigma_{c,L} \epsilon_L(y) t^{\nu} = \xi^2 \sigma_{c,L} t^{\nu}.$$

Since the left-hand side lies in $\Lambda_{\mathbb{Z}}$ it follows that $\xi^2 \sigma_{c,L} \in \mathbb{Z}$. Multiplying equation (4.4) with ξ we see that $\xi^3 \tau_{c,L} \in \mathbb{Z}$. We now write $\sigma_{c,L} = u/\xi^2$ and $\tau_{c,L} = v/\xi^3$ with $u, v \in \mathbb{Z}$. The discriminant is then

$$\Delta_L = \frac{u^2}{\xi^4} + 4\frac{v}{\xi^3} \in \mathbb{Z}$$

and thus we have $\xi^4 \Delta_L = u^2 + 4\xi v$. Since $\xi | (u^2 + 4\xi v)$ it follows that $\xi | u^2$. If ξ is square-free then $\xi | u$ and hence $\xi \sigma_{c,L} = u/\xi \in \mathbb{Z}$. Now using equation (4.4) we see that $y * y - \xi \sigma_{c,L} y t^{\nu} \in QH_{-n}(L; \Lambda_{\mathbb{Z}})$ and therefore $\xi^2 \tau_{c,L} \in \mathbb{Z}$.

It remains to prove the statement on the relation between $\sigma_{c,L}$ and the Gromov-Witten invariants. For this purpose we will need the following Lemma:

Lemma 4.1.2. Let $p_M = [\text{point}] \in H_0(M)$ be the class of a point. Denote by $\tilde{\epsilon}_M : QH_*(M; R) \longrightarrow H_0(M; R) = R p_M$ the classical augmentation extended linearly over R. Let $a, b \in H_*(M)$ be two (classical) classes of pure degree. Then

$$\widetilde{\epsilon}_M(a \ast b) = \widetilde{\epsilon}_M(a \cdot b),$$

where \cdot is the classical intersection product. In particular, the class p_M appears as a summand in a * b if and only if |a| + |b| = 2n and $a \cdot b \neq 0$.

We postpone the proof of the Lemma and proceed with the proof of the theorem.

Denote by $k = C_M$ the minimal Chern number of M (see §3.2.1). Write

$$c * [L] = c \cdot [L] + \sum_{j \ge 1} \alpha_{2jk} q^{jk},$$

with $\alpha_{2jk} \in H_{2jk}(M)$. (The choice of the sub-indices was made to reflect the degree in homology.) Then we have

$$c * c * [L] = \#(c \cdot [L])c * p_M + \sum_{j \ge 1} c * \alpha_{2jk}q^{jk},$$

which together with (4.1) give:

$$\xi \sigma_{c,L} c * [L] q^{n/2} + \xi^2 \tau_{c,L} [L] q^n = \# (c \cdot [L]) c * p_M + \sum_{j \ge 1} c * \alpha_{2jk} q^{jk}.$$
(4.5)

Applying $\tilde{\epsilon}_M$ to (4.5) we obtain using Lemma 4.1.2 that

$$\xi^2 \sigma_{c,L} p_M q^{n/2} = \widetilde{\epsilon}_M (c \cdot \alpha_n) q^{n/2} = \# (c \cdot \alpha_n) p_M q^{n/2}.$$
(4.6)

By the definition of the quantum product we have:

$$#(c \cdot \alpha_n) = \sum_A GW^M_{A,3}(c,c,[L]),$$

where the sum goes over $A \in H_2(M)$ with $\langle c_1, A \rangle = n/2$. (Note that since *n*=even the order of the classes (c, c, [L]) in the Gromov-Witten invariant does not make a difference.) Substituting this in (4.6) yields the desired identity.

Note that we have carried out the proof above for the quantum homology QH(M; R) with coefficients in the ring $R = \mathbb{Z}[q^{-1}, q]$, but since (M, ω) is monotone, it is easy to see that equation (4.1) involves only positive powers of q hence it holds in fact in $QH(M; R^+)$, where $R^+ = \mathbb{Z}[q]$.

To complete the proof of the theorem we still need the following.

Proof of Lemma 4.1.2. Write

$$a * b = a \cdot b + \sum_{j \ge 1} \gamma_j q^{jk},$$

where $a \cdot b \in H_{|a|+|b|-2n}(M)$ is the classical intersection product of a and b, k is the minimal Chern number, and $\gamma_j \in H_{|a|+|b|-2n+2jk}(M)$. In order to prove the lemma we need to show that $\gamma_{j_0} = 0$, where $2j_0k = 2n - |a| - |b|$.

Suppose by contradiction that $\gamma_{j_0} \neq 0$. Then there exists $A \in H_2(M)$ with

$$2\langle c_1, A \rangle = 2j_0k = 2n - |a| - |b|$$

such that $GW_{A,3}(a, b, [M]) \neq 0$, where $[M] \in H_{2n}(M)$ is the fundamental class. Since [M] poses no additional incidence conditions on GW-invariants, this implies that for a generic almost complex structure there exists a pseudoholomorphic rational curve passing through generic representatives of the classes a and b. More precisely denote by $\mathcal{M}_{0,2}(A, J)$ the space of simple rational J-holomorphic curves with 2 marked points in the class A. Denote by $ev : \mathcal{M}_{0,2}(A, J) \longrightarrow$ $M \times M$ the evaluation map. Since $GW_{A,3}(a, b, [M]) \neq 0$, then for a generic choice of (pseudo) cycles D_a, D_b representing a, b and for a generic choice of J the map ev is transverse to $D_a \times D_b$ and moreover $ev^{-1}(D_a \times D_b) \neq \emptyset$. However this is impossible because

$$\dim \mathcal{M}_{0,2}(A, J) + \dim(D_a \times D_b) = (2n + 2\langle c_1, A \rangle - 2) + |a| + |b| = 4n - 2 < \dim(M \times M).$$

 \square

The proof of Theorem 4.1.1 is now complete.

4.1.1. Proof of Theorems 1 and 3 The proof follows immediately from Theorem 4.1.1. Indeed, since $\#([L] \cdot [L]) = \varepsilon \chi \neq 0$ we can take c = [L], $\xi = \varepsilon \chi$ in Theorem 4.1.1. The constants σ_L, τ_L from Theorem 1 are now $\sigma_{L,L}, \tau_{L,L}$ respectively, and we have $\Delta_L = \sigma_{L,L}^2 + 4\tau_{L,L}$.

4.1.2. Further results We present here a few other results that follow from the same ideas as in the proof of Theorem 4.1.1.

Proposition 4.1.3. Let $L_1, L_2 \subset M$ be two Lagrangian submanifolds satisfying conditions (1) - (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} (possibly with different minimal Maslov numbers). Assume that $[L_1] \cdot [L_2] = 0$. Then one of the following two (non exclusive) possibilities occur:

- 1. either $[L_1]$ and $[L_2]$ are proportional in $H_n(M; \mathbb{Q})$ and moreover we have the relation $[L_1]*[L_1] = \gamma[L_1]q^{n/2}$ in $QH(M; R^+_{\mathbb{Q}})$ for some $\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}$;
- 2. or $[L_1] * [L_2] = 0$.

Remark. Note that if possibly (1) occurs in the Proposition and moreover $N_{L_1} = N_{L_2} = 2$, then $\lambda_{L_1} = \lambda_{L_2}$. This is so because by the Proposition $[L_1]$ and $[L_2]$ are proportional and $[L_i]$ is an eigenvector of the operator P with eigenvalue λ_{L_i} (see §3.2.4).

Here is a simple example of Lagrangians L_1, L_2 satisfying the conditions of Proposition 4.1.3. We take M to be the monotone blowup of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ at 3 points and L_1, L_2 Lagrangian spheres in the classes $[L_1] = H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3, [L_2] = E_2 - E_3$ (using the notation of §3.1.3). See §5.1.1 for more details on how to actually construct these spheres. Clearly $[L_1] \cdot [L_2] = 0$, hence the Proposition implies that $[L_1] * [L_2] = 0$ (which can of course be confirmed also by direct calculation). One can construct many other examples of this type in monotone blow-ups of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ at $3 \leq k \leq 8$ points.

On the other hand, if $L \subset M$ is a Lagrangian satisfying conditions (1) - (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} and we assume in addition that $\chi(L) = 0$, then we can take $L = L_1 = L_2$. Proposition 4.1.3 then implies that $[L] * [L] = [L]\gamma q^{n/2}$ for some $\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}$. The simplest example should be when L is a 2-torus, however we are not aware of any example of a monotone Lagrangian 2-torus satisfying conditions (1) - (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} and with $[L] \neq 0$. An easy (algebraic) argument shows that such tori cannot exist in a symplectic 4-manifold with $b_2^+ = 1$ (e.g. in blow-ups of $\mathbb{C}P^2$). It would be interesting to know if this holds in greater generality.

Finally, we remark that if one replaces the condition $[L_1] \cdot [L_2] = 0$ by the stronger assumption that $L_1 \cap L_2 = \emptyset$, and drops conditions (3), (4) of Assumption \mathscr{L} , then it still follows that $[L_1] * [L_2] =$ 0. This is proved in [15]-Theorem 2.4.1 (see also §8 in [14]).

Proof of Proposition 4.1.3. Without loss of generality assume that $[L_1], [L_2] \neq 0 \in H_n(M; \mathbb{Q})$, otherwise possibility (2) obviously holds.

Define $y_1 = [L_2] * e_{L_1} \in QH_0(L_1; \Lambda^1_{\mathbb{Q}})$ and $y_2 = [L_1] * e_{L_2} \in QH_0(L_2; \Lambda^2_{\mathbb{Q}})$. Here we have denoted $\Lambda^1_{\mathbb{Q}} = \mathbb{Q}[t_1^{-1}, t_1]$ with $|t_1| = -N_{L_1}$ and $\Lambda^2_{\mathbb{Q}} = \mathbb{Q}[t_2^{-1}, t_2]$ with $|t_2| = -N_{L_2}$ since we have to distinguish between the coefficient rings of the Lagrangians L_1 and L_2 . Note that under the embeddings of $\Lambda^1_{\mathbb{Q}}$ and $\Lambda^2_{\mathbb{Q}}$ into $R_{\mathbb{Q}} = \mathbb{Q}[q^{-1}, q]$ we have $t_1^{\nu_1} = q^{n/2} = t_2^{\nu_2}$. (See §3.2.2.)

Since $[L_1] \cdot [L_2] = 0$ and due to condition (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} we have

$$y_1 = \gamma_1 e_{L_1} t_1^{\nu_1}, \quad y_2 = \gamma_2 e_{L_2} t_2^{\nu_2},$$

for some $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 \in \mathbb{Q}$ and where $\nu_1 = n/N_{L_1}$, $\nu_2 = n/N_{L_2}$. At the same time we also have

$$i_{L_1}(y_1) = i_{L_2}(y_2) = [L_1] * [L_2].$$

Here we have used the fact that n must be even, hence $[L_1] * [L_2] = [L_2] * [L_1].$

It follows that $\gamma_1[L_1]q^{n/2} = [L_1] * [L_2] = \gamma_2[L_2]q^{n/2}$ and the result follows. (As in the proof of Theorem 4.1.1, note that here the identities proved involve only positive powers of q, hence they hold in $QH(M; R^+)$ too.)

4.2. The discriminant and Lagrangian cobordisms

This section provides the proofs of Theorem 4 and a generalization of Corollary 5. We start with:

Proof of Theorem 4. Before going into the details of the proof, here is the rationale behind it. To the Lagrangian cobordism V we can associate a (relative) quantum homology $QH(V, \partial V)$ which has a quantum product. The quantum product on $QH(V, \partial V)$ is related to the quantum products for the ends of V via a quantum connectant $\delta : QH(V, \partial V) \longrightarrow QH(\partial V) = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{r} QH(L_i)$. This makes it possible to find relations between the products on the quantum homologies $QH(L_i)$ of different ends of V and the quantum product on $QH(V, \partial V)$. In particular this gives the desired relation between the discriminants of the different ends.

We now turn to the details of the proof. We will use here several versions of the pearl complex and its homology (also called Lagrangian quantum homology) both for Lagrangian cobordisms as well as for their ends. We refer the reader to [14, 15, 16] for the foundations of the theory in the case of closed Lagrangians and to §5 of [17] in the case of cobordisms.

Throughout this proof we will work with \mathbb{Q} as the base field and with $\Lambda = \mathbb{Q}[t^{-1}, t]$ or $\Lambda^+ = \mathbb{Q}[t]$ as coefficient rings. We denote by \mathcal{C} and \mathcal{C}^+ the pearl complexes with coefficients in Λ and Λ^+ respectively, and by QH and Q^+H their homologies. The latter is sometimes called the positive Lagrangian quantum homology.

Before we go on, a small remark regarding the coefficients is in order. Throughout this proof we grade the variable $t \in \Lambda$ as $|t| = -N_V$. This is the standard grading for QH(V) and $QH(V, \partial V)$ and their positive versions. We use the same coefficient rings (and grading) also for $QH(L_i)$ and its positive version. This is possible since $N_V|N_{L_i}$, hence our ring Λ^+ is an extension of the corresponding ring in which the degree of t is $-N_{L_i}$.

Recall that (for any Lagrangian submanifold) the positive quantum homology Q^+H admits a natural map $Q^+H \longrightarrow QH$ induced by the inclusion $\mathcal{C}^+ \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$. Again, for degree reasons the induced map in homology is an isomorphism in degree 0 and surjective in degree 1:

$$Q^+H_0 \xrightarrow{\cong} QH_0, \quad Q^+H_1 \twoheadrightarrow QH_1.$$
 (4.7)

In fact, the last map is an isomorphism whenever the minimal Maslov number is > 2. We also have $Q^+H_n(K) \cong H_n(K)$ for every *n*dimensional Lagrangian submanifold K.

Coming back to the proof of the theorem, we first claim there is

a commutative diagram

with exact rows and columns. The second row of the diagram is the classical homology sequence for the pair $(V, \partial V)$ with ∂ being the connecting homomorphism (we use \mathbb{Q} coefficients here). The first row is its quantum homology analogue, and we remark that the quantum connectant δ is multiplicative with respect to the quantum product (see §5 of [17] and [65]). The vertical maps *s* come from the following general exact sequence of chain complexes:

$$0 \longrightarrow t\mathcal{C}^+ \xrightarrow{\iota} \mathcal{C}^+ \xrightarrow{s} CM \longrightarrow 0, \tag{4.9}$$

where CM stand for the Morse complex (defined using the same Morse function and metric as used for the pearl complex, but with coefficients in \mathbb{Q} rather than Λ^+). The second map in this exact sequence, $s : \mathcal{C}^+ \longrightarrow CM$, is induced by $t \mapsto 0$ (i.e. it sends a pearly chain to its classical part, omitting the t's), and ι stands for the inclusion. We now explain why the two middle s maps in (4.8) are surjective. We start with the third s map (i.e. the one before the rightmost s). We have:

$$H_0(\partial V) = \bigoplus_{i=1}^r H_0(L_i), \quad Q^+ H_0(\partial V) = \bigoplus_{i=1}^r Q^+ H_0(L_i).$$
(4.10)

Next, note that the composition of $s : Q^+H_0(L_i) \longrightarrow H_0(L_i)$ with the inclusion $H_0(L_i) \subset H_0(L_i; \Lambda^+)$ coincides with the augmentation $\tilde{\epsilon}_{L_i} : Q^+H_0(L_i) \longrightarrow H_0(L; \Lambda^+)$. The fact that s is surjective now follows easily from §3.2.5 and (4.7). The surjectivity of the second from the left s map requires a different argument. Consider the chain complex $\mathcal{D}_* = (t\mathcal{C}^+)_*$, viewed as a subcomplex of \mathcal{C}^+ . In view of the exact sequence (4.9) the surjectivity of the second from the left s map in (4.8) would follow if we show that $H_0(\mathcal{D}) = 0$. To this end consider the following filtration $\mathcal{F}_{\bullet}\mathcal{D}$ of \mathcal{D} by subcomplexes, defined by:

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{F}_m \mathcal{D} &:= t^{-m} \mathcal{D} = t^{-m+1} \mathcal{C}^+ \quad \forall \, m \leq 0, \\ \mathcal{F}_k \mathcal{D} &:= \mathcal{D} \quad \forall \, k \geq 0. \end{split}$$

A simple calculation (in the spirit of [12, 13, 59]) shows that the first page of the spectral sequence associated to this filtration satisfies:

$$\begin{split} E_{p,q}^1 &\cong t^{-p+1} H_{p+q+N_V-pN_V}(V,\partial V) \quad \forall \, p \leq 0, \\ E_{p,q}^1 &= 0 \quad \forall \, p \geq 1. \end{split}$$

It follows from the assumption of the theorem that for all p, q with p + q = 0 we have $E_{p,q}^1 = 0$, hence also $E_{p,q}^{\infty} = 0$. Since this spectral sequence converges to $H_*(\mathcal{D})$ this implies that $H_0(\mathcal{D}) = 0$. This completes the proof of the surjectivity of the second from the left s map in (4.8).

We now proceed with the proof of the theorem, based on the diagram (4.8) and its properties. We first remark that due to the assumptions of the theorem the number of ends of V must be $r \ge 2$. Indeed, by the results of [17] if a Lagrangian submanifold L_1 is Lagrangian null-cobordant (i.e. there exists a monotone Lagrangian cobordism V with only one end being L_1) then $HF(L_1, L_1) = 0$, in contrast with the assumption that L_1 satisfies condition (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} . We therefore assume from now on that $r \ge 2$.

Denote by $p_i \in H_0(L_i) \subset H_0(\partial V)$ the class corresponding to a point in L_i . Let $\alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_r \in H_1(V, \partial V)$ be classes with $\partial \alpha_i = p_1 - p_i$. Choose lifts $\overline{p}_i \in Q^+ H_0(\partial V)$ of the p_i 's under the map sas well as lifts $\overline{\alpha}_2, \ldots, \overline{\alpha}_r \in Q^+ H_1(V, \partial V)$ of $\alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_r$. Denote by $e_V \in Q^+ H_{n+1}(V, \partial V)$ the unity and by $e_{L_i} \in Q^+ H_n(L_i)$ the unities corresponding to the L_i 's. Note that $\delta(e_V) = e_{L_1} + \cdots + e_{L_r}$. Finally,
put $\nu = n/N_V$. Since the Lagrangians L_i satisfy conditions (1) – (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} and in view of §3.2.5, we have:

$$Q^+H_0(\partial V) \cong QH_0(\partial V) = \mathbb{Q}\overline{p}_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathbb{Q}\overline{p}_r \oplus \mathbb{Q}e_{L_1}t^{\nu} \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathbb{Q}e_{L_r}t^{\nu}.$$

Proposition 4.2.1. dim_{\mathbb{Q}}(image (δ)) = r. Moreover, for every choice of α_i 's and $\overline{\alpha}_i$'s the elements

$$\delta(\overline{\alpha}_2), \ldots, \delta(\overline{\alpha}_r), (e_{L_1} + \cdots + e_{L_r})t^{\nu}$$

form a basis (over \mathbb{Q}) of the vector space image $(\delta) \subset QH_0(\partial V)$.

We defer the proof of the lemma and continue with the proof of our theorem.

Denote by $\mathcal{B} \subset Q^+ H_1(V, \partial V)$ the kernel of $\delta : Q^+ H_1(V, \partial V) \longrightarrow Q^+ H_0(\partial V)$. By Proposition 4.2.1 the elements

$$\overline{\alpha}_2,\ldots,\overline{\alpha}_r,e_Vt^{\nu}$$

induce a basis for the vector space $Q^+H_1(V, \partial V)/\mathcal{B}$.

We now continue by proving that $\Delta_{L_1} = \Delta_{L_2}$. The other equalities follow by the same recipe. Using the preceding basis we can write:

$$\overline{\alpha}_2 * \overline{\alpha}_2 = \sum_{j=2}^r \xi_j \overline{\alpha}_j t^\nu + B t^\nu + \rho e_V t^{2\nu},$$

$$\delta(\overline{\alpha}_2) = \overline{p}_1 - \overline{p}_2 + \sum_{k=1}^r a_k e_{L_k} t^\nu,$$
(4.11)

for some $\xi_j, a_k, \rho \in \mathbb{Q}$ and $B \in \mathcal{B}$. For the first equality we have used the fact that $\overline{\alpha}_2 * \overline{\alpha}_2 \in Q^+ H_{1-n}(V, \partial V) \cong t^{\nu} Q^+ H_1(V, \partial V)$.

We will also need a similar equality to the second one in (4.11), but for $\delta(\overline{\alpha}_i)$:

$$\delta(\overline{\alpha}_i) = \overline{p}_1 - \overline{p}_i + \sum_{k=1}^r a_k^{(i)} e_{L_k} t^{\nu}, \quad \forall 2 \le i \le r,$$
(4.12)

where $a_k^{(i)} \in \mathbb{Q}$. (Note that according to our notation $a_k = a_k^{(2)}$.)

At this point we need to separate the arguments to the cases $r \ge 3$ and r = 2. (As we have already remarked, r = 1 is impossible under the assumptions of the theorem.) We assume first that $r \ge 3$. The case r = 2 will be treated after that.

We now perform a little change in the basis and the choice of the lift \overline{p}_i as follows:

$$\overline{\alpha}_2 \longrightarrow \overline{\alpha}_2 - a_3 e_V t^{\nu}, \quad \overline{\alpha}_i \longrightarrow \overline{\alpha}_i \quad \forall i \ge 3, \\ \overline{p}_1 \longrightarrow \overline{p}_1 + (a_1 - a_3) e_{L_1} t^{\nu}, \quad \overline{p}_2 \longrightarrow \overline{p}_2 - (a_2 - a_3) e_{L_2} t^{\nu}, \\ \overline{p}_i \longrightarrow \overline{p}_i \quad \forall i \ge 3.$$

To simplify notation we continue to denote the new basis elements by $\overline{\alpha}_i$ and similarly for the \overline{p}_i 's. By abuse of notation we also continue to denote the new coefficients a_k , $a_k^{(i)}$, ξ_j and ρ resulting from the basis change by the same symbols, and similarly for the term $B \in \mathcal{B}$. The outcome of the basis change is that now the second equality in (4.11) becomes:

$$\delta(\overline{\alpha}_2) = \overline{p}_1 - \overline{p}_2 + \sum_{k=4}^r a_k e_{L_k} t^{\nu}.$$
(4.13)

(Of course, if r = 3 then the third term in the last equation is void.) We now use the fact that δ is multiplicative (see [17]):

$$\delta(\overline{\alpha}_2 \ast \overline{\alpha}_2) = \delta(\overline{\alpha}_2) \ast \delta(\overline{\alpha}_2) = \overline{p}_1^{\ast 2} + \overline{p}_2^{\ast 2} + \sum_{k=4}^r a_k^2 e_{L_k} t^{2\nu}.$$
 (4.14)

We now express $\overline{p}_1^{*2} \in Q^+ H_{-n}(L_1) \cong t^{\nu}Q^+ H_0(L_1)$ in terms of the basis $\{\overline{p}_1 t^{\nu}, e_{L_1} t^{2\nu}\}$ and similarly for \overline{p}_2^{*2} :

$$\overline{p}_1^{*2} = \sigma_1 \overline{p}_1 t^{\nu} + \tau_1 e_{L_1} t^{2\nu}, \qquad \overline{p}_2^{*2} = \sigma_2 \overline{p}_2 t^{\nu} + \tau_2 e_{L_2} t^{2\nu},$$

where $\sigma_1, \sigma_2 \in \mathbb{Q}$ and $\tau_1, \tau_2 \in \mathbb{Q}$. (In fact, by choosing the α_i 's, $\overline{\alpha}_i$'s and \overline{p}_i 's carefully, over \mathbb{Z} , the coefficients $\sigma_1, \sigma_2, \tau_1, \tau_2$ will in fact be

in \mathbb{Z} , but we will not need that.) Substituting this into (4.14) we obtain:

$$\delta(\overline{\alpha}_2 * \overline{\alpha}_2) = \sigma_1 \overline{p}_1 t^{\nu} + \sigma_2 \overline{p}_2 t^{\nu} + \tau_1 e_{L_1} t^{2\nu} + \tau_2 e_{L_2} t^{2\nu} + \sum_{k=4}^r a_k^2 e_{L_k} t^{2\nu}.$$
(4.15)

Applying δ to the first equality in (4.11) and using (4.13) and (4.15) we obtain:

$$\begin{split} &\xi_2 \Big(\overline{p}_1 - \overline{p}_2 + \sum_{k=4}^r a_k e_{L_k} t^\nu \Big) t^\nu + \sum_{i=3}^r \xi_i \Big(\overline{p}_1 - \overline{p}_i + \sum_{q=1}^r a_q^{(i)} e_{L_q} t^\nu \Big) t^\nu \\ &+ \rho (e_{L_1} + \dots + e_{L_r}) t^{2\nu} \\ &= \sigma_1 \overline{p}_1 t^\nu + \sigma_2 \overline{p}_2 t^\nu + \tau_1 e_{L_1} t^{2\nu} + \tau_2 e_{L_2} t^{2\nu} + \sum_{k=4}^r a_k^2 e_{L_k} t^{2\nu}. \end{split}$$

Comparing the coefficients of $\overline{p}_3, \ldots, \overline{p}_r$ we deduce that $\xi_3 = \cdots = \xi_r = 0$. The last equation thus becomes:

$$\xi_{2} \Big(\overline{p}_{1} - \overline{p}_{2} + \sum_{k=4}^{r} a_{k} e_{L_{k}} t^{\nu} \Big) t^{\nu} + \rho (e_{L_{1}} + \dots + e_{L_{r}}) t^{2\nu} = \sigma_{1} \overline{p}_{1} t^{\nu} + \sigma_{2} \overline{p}_{2} t^{\nu} + \tau_{1} e_{L_{1}} t^{2\nu} + \tau_{2} e_{L_{2}} t^{2\nu} + \sum_{k=4}^{r} a_{k}^{2} e_{L_{k}} t^{2\nu}.$$

$$(4.16)$$

Comparing the coefficients of \overline{e}_3 on both sides of (4.16) (recall that $r \geq 3$) we deduce that $\rho = 0$. It easily follows now that $\tau_1 = \tau_2 = 0$ and that $\sigma_1 = \xi_2 = -\sigma_2$. By the definition of the discriminant it follows that

$$\Delta_{L_1} = \sigma_1^2 = \sigma_2^2 = \Delta_{L_2}.$$

Note that the relation between our σ_i 's and τ_i 's and the notation used in §3.1.2 and in §3.2.5 is $\sigma_1 = \sigma_1(p_1, \overline{p}_1), \sigma_2 = \sigma_2(p_2, \overline{p}_2)$ and similarly for τ_1, τ_2 . Finally we remark that since $\Delta_{L_1} = \sigma_1^2 \in \mathbb{Z}$ we must have $\sigma_1 \in \mathbb{Z}$, hence Δ_{L_1} is a perfect square. We now turn to the case r = 2. In that case we can write (4.11) as

$$\overline{\alpha}_2 * \overline{\alpha}_2 = \xi \overline{\alpha}_2 t^{\nu} + B t^{\nu} + \rho e_V t^{2\nu}, \delta(\overline{\alpha}_2) = \overline{p}_1 - \overline{p}_2 + a_1 e_{L_1} t^{\nu} + a_2 e_{L_2} t^{\nu},$$
(4.17)

By an obvious basis change (among $\overline{p}_1, \overline{p}_2$) we may assume that $a_1 = a_2 = 0$. Then the identity $\delta(\overline{\alpha}_2 * \overline{\alpha}_2) = \delta(\overline{\alpha}_2) * \delta(\overline{\alpha}_2)$ becomes:

$$\xi(\overline{p}_1 - \overline{p}_2)t^{\nu} + \rho(e_{L_1} + e_{L_2})t^{2\nu} = \sigma_1\overline{p}_1t^{\nu} + \sigma_2\overline{p}_2t^{\nu} + \tau_1e_{L_1}t^{2\nu} + \tau_2e_{L_2}t^{2\nu}.$$

It follows immediately that $\sigma_1 = -\sigma_2$ and $\tau_1 = \tau_2$. Consequently $\Delta_{L_1} = \Delta_{L_2}$.

To complete the proof of the theorem it remains to prove Proposition 4.2.1. For this purpose we will need the following Lemma.

Lemma 4.2.2. Let $j \ge 0$ and consider the connecting homomorphism

$$\delta: Q^+ H_{1+jN_V}(V, \partial V) \longrightarrow Q^+ H_{jN_V}(\partial V).$$

Let $\eta \in Q^+ H_{1+jN_V}(V, \partial V)$ and assume that $\delta(\eta)$ is divisible by t. Then η is also divisible by t.

Proof of the lemma. The connecting homomorphism δ is part of the following diagram:

$$Q^{+}H_{1+jN_{V}}(V,\partial V) \xrightarrow{\delta} Q^{+}H_{jN_{V}}(\partial V)$$

$$s \downarrow \qquad s \downarrow \qquad (4.18)$$

$$H_{1+jN_{V}}(V) \xrightarrow{j} H_{1+jN_{V}}(V,\partial V) \xrightarrow{\partial} H_{jN_{V}}(\partial V)$$

where the vertical s-maps are induced by (4.9). Since $\delta(\eta)$ is divisible by t we have $s(\delta(\eta)) = 0$ hence $\partial(s(\eta)) = 0$. By assumption $H_{1+jN_V}(V) = 0$ hence the bottom map ∂ is injective, and therefore we have $s(\eta) = 0$. Looking again at (4.9) it follows that

$$\eta \in \operatorname{image}\left(H_{1+jN_{V}}(t\mathcal{C}^{+}) \xrightarrow{\iota_{*}} Q^{+}H_{1+jN_{V}}(V,\partial V)\right),$$

where \mathcal{C}^+ stands for the positive pearl complex of $(V, \partial V)$. But

$$H_{1+jN_V}(t\mathcal{C}^+) \cong tQ^+ H_{1+(j+1)N_V}(V,\partial V)$$

via an isomorphism for which ι_* becomes the inclusion

$$tQ^+H_{1+(j+1)N_V}(V,\partial V) \subset Q^+H_{1+jN_V}(V,\partial V).$$

This proves that η is divisible by t.

We are finally in position to prove the preceding proposition.

Proof of Proposition 4.2.1. Note that

$$\{\overline{p}_1, \delta(\overline{\alpha}_2), \dots, \delta(\overline{\alpha}_r), \delta(e_V)t^{\nu}, e_{L_2}t^{\nu}, \dots, e_{L_r}t^{\nu}\}$$

is a basis for $Q^+H_0(\partial V)$ (recall that $\delta(e_V) = e_{L_1} + \cdots + e_{L_r}$). Therefore it is enough to show that the subspace of $Q^+H_0(\partial V)$ generated by $\overline{p}_1, e_{L_2}t^{\nu}, \ldots, e_{L_r}t^{\nu}$ has trivial intersection with image (δ).

Let $\gamma = c\overline{p}_1 + \sum_{j=2}^r b_j e_{L_j} t^{\nu}$, where $c, b_j \in \mathbb{Q}$ and assume that $\gamma = \delta(\beta)$ for some $\beta \in Q^+ H_1(V, \partial V)$. We have $s(\gamma) = cp_1$, where the map s is the third vertical map from diagram (4.8). It follows from that diagram that $\partial(s(\beta)) = cp_1$. But this is possible only if c = 0 since $p_1 \notin \text{image}(\partial)$.

Thus $\gamma = \sum_{j=2}^{r} b_j e_{L_j} t^{\nu}$ and we have to show that $\gamma = 0$. Recall that $\gamma = \delta(\beta)$. We claim that β is divisible by t^{ν} , i.e. there exists $\beta' \in Q^+ H_{n+1}(V, \partial V)$ such that $\beta = t^{\nu}\beta'$. To prove this we first note that γ is divisible by t. By Lemma 4.2.2, β is also divisible by t. Thus there exists $\beta_1 \in Q^+ H_{1+N_V}(V, \partial V)$ with $\beta = t\beta_1$. In particular $\delta(\beta_1) = \sum_{j=2}^{r} b_j e_{L_j} t^{\nu-1}$. Continuing by induction, using Lemma 4.2.2 repeatedly, we obtain elements $\beta_j \in Q^+ H_{1+jN_V}(V, \partial V)$ with $t\beta_{j+1} = \beta_j$ for every $1 \leq j \leq \nu - 1$. Take $\beta' = \beta_{\nu}$.

We have $t^{\nu}\delta(\beta') = \sum_{j=2}^{r} b_j e_{L_j} t^{\nu}$ for some $\beta' \in Q^+ H_{n+1}(V, \partial V)$. As $Q^+ H_{n+1}(V, \partial V) = \mathbb{Q}e_V$ we have $\beta' = ae_V$ for some $a \in \mathbb{Q}$. But $\delta(e_V) = e_{L_1} + \cdots + e_{L_r}$ hence $a(e_{L_1} + \cdots + e_{L_r})t^{\nu} = (\sum_{j=2}^{r} b_j e_{L_j})t^{\nu}$. Since by condition (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} we know that the element

 $e_{L_1} \in Q^+ H_n(\partial V)$ is not torsion (over Λ^+), it follows that a = 0. Consequently $b_2 = \cdots = b_r = 0$ and so $\gamma = 0$. This concludes the proof of Proposition 4.2.1.

Having proved Proposition 4.2.1, the proof of Theorem 4 is now complete. $\hfill \Box$

4.2.1. Lagrangians intersecting at one point We start with a stronger version of Corollary 5 from §3.1.2.

Corollary 4.2.3. Let (M, ω) be a monotone symplectic manifold. Let $L_1, L_2 \subset M$ be two Lagrangian submanifolds that satisfy conditions (1) – (3) of Assumption \mathscr{L} and such that $N_{L_1} = N_{L_2}$. Denote by $N = N_{L_i}$ their mutual minimal Maslov number and assume further that:

- 1. $H_{1+jN}(L_1) = H_{1+jN}(L_2) = 0$ for every j;
- 2. $H_{jN-1}(L_1) = H_{jN-1}(L_2) = 0$ for every j;
- 3. either $\pi_1(L_1 \cup L_2) \to \pi_1(M)$ is injective, or $\pi_1(L_i) \to \pi_1(M)$ is trivial for i = 1, 2.

Finally, suppose that L_1 and L_2 intersect transversely at exactly one point. Then

$$\Delta_{L_1} = \Delta_{L_2}$$

and moreover this number is a perfect square.

Note that if L_1 , L_2 are even dimensional Lagrangian spheres then conditions (1) - (3) of Corollary 4.2.3 are obviously satisfied, hence Corollary 5 follows from Corollary 4.2.3.

We now turn to the proof of Corollary 4.2.3. We will need the following Proposition.

Proposition 4.2.4. Let $L_1, L_2 \subset (M, \omega)$ be two Lagrangian submanifolds intersecting transversely at one point. Then there exists a Lagrangian cobordism $V \subset \mathbb{R}^2 \times M$ with three ends, corresponding to L_1 , L_2 and $L_1 \# L_2$ and such that V has the homotopy type of $L_1 \lor L_2$. If L_1 and L_2 are monotone with the same minimal Maslov number N and they satisfy assumption (3) from Corollary 4.2.3 then V is also monotone with minimal Maslov number $N_V = N$. Moreover, if L_1 and L_2 are spin then V admits a spin structure that extends those of L_1 and L_2 .

Before proving this proposition we show how to deduce Corollary 4.2.3 from it.

Proof of Corollary 4.2.3. Consider the Lagrangian cobordism provided by Proposition 4.2.4. Since V is homotopy equivalent to $L_1 \vee L_2$ and L_i satisfy assumptions (1) and (2) of Corollary 4.2.3 a simple calculation shows that

$$H_{jN}(V,\partial V) = 0, \quad H_{1+jN}(V) = 0, \quad \forall j.$$

The result now follows immediately from Theorem 4.

We now turn to the proof of the Proposition.

Proof of Proposition 4.2.4. The proof is based on a version of the Pol-te-ro-vich Lagrangian surgery [61] adapted to the case of cobordisms [17]. We briefly outline those parts of the construction that are relevant here. More details can be found in [17].

Consider two plane curves γ_1, γ_2 as in Figure 4.1. Consider the Lagrangian submanifolds $\gamma_1 \times L_1, \gamma_2 \times L_2 \subset \mathbb{R}^2 \times M$. The surgery construction from [17] produces a Lagrangian cobordism $V \subset \mathbb{R} \times M$ with two negative ends which coincide with negative ends of $\gamma_i \times L_i$ and with whose positive end looks like the positive end of $\gamma_3 \times (L_1 \# L_2)$, where the curve γ_3 is depicted in Figure 4.2 and $L_1 \# L_2$ stands for the Polterovich surgery (in M) of L_1 and L_2 (which coincides with the connected sum of the L_i 's because they intersect transversely at exactly one point). The projection of V to \mathbb{R}^2 is depicted in Figure 4.2.

Next we determine the topology of V. Consider the curves $\tilde{\gamma}_1, \tilde{\gamma}_2$ (which are extensions of the γ_i 's to curves with positive ends as in



Figure 4.1.



Figure 4.2.



Figure 4.3.

Figure 4.3.) Consider the Polterovich surgery $W = (\tilde{\gamma}_1 \times L_1) \# (\tilde{\gamma}_2 \times L_2) \subset \mathbb{R}^2 \times M$ (note that the latter two Lagrangians also intersect transversely at a single point), see Figure 4.4.

Denote by $\pi : \mathbb{R}^2 \times M \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^2$ the projection, and by $S \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ the strip depicted in Figure 4.5. Put $V_0 = W \cap \pi^{-1}(S)$. According to [17], V_0 is a manifold with boundary, with two obvious boundary components corresponding to the L_i 's and a third boundary component which is $W \cap \pi^{-1}(0)$. The latter is exactly the Polterovich surgery $L_1 \# L_2$. Moreover V_0 is homotopy equivalent to V (in fact $V_0 \subset V$ and is a deformation retract of V). A straightforward calculation shows that there is an embedding $L_1 \vee L_2 \subset V_0$ and moreover that $L_1 \vee L_2$ is a deformation retract of V_0 . (In fact, one can show that V_0 is diffeomorphic to the boundary connected sum of $[0, 1] \times L_1$ and $[0, 1] \times L_2$, where the connected sum occurs among the boundary components $\{1\} \times L_i, i = 1, 2$.)

The statement on monotonicity follows from the Seifert - Van Kampen theorem (see also [17]).

Assume now that L_1, L_2 are spin. Then $\tilde{\gamma}_1 \times L_1$ and $\tilde{\gamma}_2 \times L_2$ are also spin, with a spin structure extending those of the ends. Recall



Figure 4.4.



Figure 4.5.

that the connected sum of spin manifolds is also spin [47]. Thus $W = (\tilde{\gamma}_1 \times L_1) \# (\tilde{\gamma}_2 \times L_2)$ is spin too and by standard arguments it follows that the spin structure on W can be chosen so that it extends those given on the ends. By restriction we obtain a spin structure on $V_0 \subset W$ and consequently also the desired one on V.

5. Examples

5.1. Examples over the Laurent polynomial ring

This section is a continuation of §3.1.3 in which we provide more details to the examples. We will work here with the following setting. (M, ω) will be a monotone symplectic manifold with minimal Chern number C_M . To keep the notation short we will denote here by QH(M) the quantum homology of M with coefficients in the ring $R = \mathbb{Z}[q^{-1}, q]$ (with |q| = -2), instead of writing QH(M; R).

5.1.1. Lagrangian spheres in symplectic blow-ups of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ Denote as in §3.1.3 by M_k the blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ at $k \leq 6$ points endowed with a Kähler symplectic structure ω_k in the cohomology class of $c_1 \in H^2(M_k)$. Note that $-K_{M_k}$ is ample, hence c_1 represents a Kähler class. Note that $C_{M_k} = 1$.

We first claim that the set of classes in $H_2(M_k)$ which are represented by Lagrangian spheres are precisely those that appear in Table 3.1. This is well known and there are many ways to prove it (see e.g. [62, 29, 49, 64]). For the classes $A = E_i - E_j \in H_2(M_k)$ when k = 2 and k = 3 it is easy to find Lagrangian spheres in the class Aby an explicit construction which we outline below (see [29] for more details). For $k \ge 4$, as well as k = 3 with $A = H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3$, it seems less trivial to perform explicit constructions and we could appeal instead to less transparent methods such as (relative) inflation like in [49, 64] (we will briefly outline this in a special case below). Another approach which works for some of the k's is to realize M_k as a fiber in a Lefschetz pencil and obtain the Lagrangian spheres as vanishing cycles (e.g. M_6 is the cubic surface in $\mathbb{C}P^3$ and M_5 is a complete intersection of two quadrics in $\mathbb{C}P^4$). Yet another approach comes from real algebraic geometry, where one can obtain Lagrangian spheres in some of the M_k 's as a component of the fixed point set of an anti-symplectic involution. This works for k = 5, 6and all classes A, and for k = 3 with $A = E_i - E_j$. See [43] for more details. Finally note that for $2 \le k \le 8$, $k \ne 3$, the group of symplectomorphisms of M_k acts transitively on the set of classes that can be represented by Lagrangian spheres [26, 49], hence it is enough to construct one Lagrangian sphere in each M_k . (This also explains why the invariants in Table 3.1 coincide for different classes within each of the M_k 's with the exception k = 3.)

Despite the many ways to establish Lagrangian spheres in the M_k 's the shortest (albeit not the most explicit) path to this end is to appeal to the work Li-Wu [49]. According to [49] a homology class $A \in H_2(M_k)$ can be represented by a Lagrangian sphere iff it satisfies the following two conditions:

(LS-1) A can be represented by a smooth embedded 2-sphere.

(LS-2)
$$\langle [\omega_k], A \rangle = 0.$$

(LS-3) $A \cdot A = -2.$

We remark again that we have assumed that $[\omega_k] = c_1$ (otherwise one has to assume in addition that $\langle c_1, A \rangle = 0$).

It is straightforward to see that all the classes in Table 3.1 satisfy conditions (LS-2) and (LS-3) above. As for condition (LS-1), note that if $C', C'' \subset M^4$ are two *disjoint* embedded smooth 2-spheres in a 4-manifold M^4 , then by performing the connected sum one obtains a new smooth embedded 2-sphere in the class [C'] + [C'']. From this it follows that any non-trivial class of the form $\sum_{i=1}^{k} \epsilon_i E_i$ with $\epsilon_i \in \{-1, 0, 1\}$ can be represented by a smooth embedded 2-sphere. This settles the cases $\pm (E_i - E_j)$. For the other type of classes, note that H and 2H can both be represented by smooth embedded 2-spheres (e.g. a projective line and a conic respectively) hence the same holds also for classes of the form $\pm (H - E_i - E_j - E_l)$ and $\pm (2H - \sum_{i=1}^{6} E_i)$. We remark that in fact there are no other classes but the ones in Table 3.1 that can be represented by Lagrangian spheres in M_k . This can be proved by elementary means using conditions (LS-2) and (LS-3) above.

Construction of Lagrangian spheres in M_2 and M_3 We now outline a more explicit way to construct Lagrangian spheres in some of the M_k 's (c.f. [29]). Consider $Q = \mathbb{C}P^1 \times \mathbb{C}P^1$ endowed with the symplectic form $\omega = 2\omega_{\mathbb{C}P^1} \oplus 2\omega_{\mathbb{C}P^1}$, where $\omega_{\mathbb{C}P^1}$ is the standard Kähler form on $\mathbb{C}P^1$ normalized so that $\mathbb{C}P^1$ has area 1. Note that the first Chern class of Q satisfies $c_1 = [\omega]$. The symplectic manifold Q contains a Lagrangian sphere $\overline{\Delta}$ in the class $[\mathbb{C}P^1 \times \text{pt}] - [\text{pt} \times \mathbb{C}P^1]$ (i.e. the class of the anti-diagonal). For example, we can write $\overline{\Delta}$ as the graph of the antipodal map, given in homogeneous coordinates by

$$\mathbb{C}P^1 \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}P^1, \qquad [z_0:z_1] \longmapsto [-\overline{z_1}:\overline{z_0}]$$

Next, we claim that Q admits a symplectic embedding of two disjoint closed balls B_1, B_2 of capacity 1 whose images are disjoint from $\overline{\Delta}$. This can be easily seen from the toric picture. Indeed the image of the moment map of Q is the square $[0,2] \times [0,2]$ and the image of Δ under that map is given by the anti-diagonal $\{(x, y) \mid x, y \in$ [0,2], x+y=2. By standard arguments in toric geometry we can symplectically embed in Q a ball B_1 of capacity 1 whose image under the moment map is $\{(x, y) \mid x, y \in [0, 2], x+y \le 1\}$. Similarly we can embed another ball B_2 whose image is $\{(x, y) \mid x, y \in [0, 2], x + y \geq 0\}$ 3}. Clearly B_1 , B_2 and $\overline{\Delta}$ are mutually disjoint. Denote by \widetilde{Q}_1 the blow-up of Q with respect to B_1 and by \tilde{Q}_2 the blow-up of Q with respect to both balls B_1 and B_2 . It is well known that Q_1 is symplectomorphic to M_2 via a symplectomorphism that sends the class $\overline{\Delta}$ to $E_1 - E_2$. And Q_2 is symplectomorphic to M_3 by a similar symplectomorphism. It follows that $E_1 - E_2$ represents Lagrangian spheres both in M_2 and in M_3 . Construction of Lagrangian spheres in the other classes of the type $E_i - E_j$ in M_3 can be done in a similar way.

Lagrangian spheres in the class $H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3$ in M_3 We start with the complex blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ at three points that *lie on the same projective line*. Denote by E_i the exceptional divisors over the blown-up points. The result of the blow up is a complex algebraic surface X which contains an embedded holomorphic rational curve Σ in the class $H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3$. Note also that there are three embedded holomorphic curves $C_i \subset X$, i = 1, 2, 3, in the classes $[C_i] = H - E_i$. Since $[C_i] \cdot [\Sigma] = 0$ the curves C_i are disjoint from Σ . Pick a Kähler symplectic structure ω_0 on X. After a suitable normalization we can write $[\omega_0] = h - \lambda_1 e_1 - \lambda_2 e_2 - \lambda_3 e_3$, where h, e_1, e_2, e_3 are the Poincaré duals to H, E_1, E_2, E_3 respectively. It is easy to check that $\lambda_i \geq 0$ and that $\lambda_1 + \lambda_2 + \lambda_3 < 1$. We now change ω_0 to a new symplectic form ω' such that:

- 1. ω' coincides with ω_0 outside a small neighborhood \mathcal{U} of Σ , where \mathcal{U} is disjoint from the curves C_1, C_2, C_3 .
- 2. $\omega'|_{T(\Sigma)} \equiv 0$, i.e. Σ becomes a Lagrangian sphere with respect to ω' .
- 3. ω' and ω are in the same deformation class of symplectic forms on X (i.e. they can be connected by a path of symplectic forms).

This can be achieved for example using the *deflation* procedure [64] (see also [48]). Alternatively, one can construct ω' using Gompf fiber-sum surgery [39] with respect to $\Sigma \subset X$ and the diagonal in $\mathbb{C}P^1 \times \mathbb{C}P^1$:

$$(Y, \omega'') = (X, \omega_0) \,_{\Sigma} \#_{\text{diag}} \, (\mathbb{C}P^1 \times \mathbb{C}P^1, a\omega_{\mathbb{C}P^1} \oplus a\omega_{\mathbb{C}P^1}),$$

where $a = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma} \omega_0$, and S^2 is symplectically embedded in X as Σ and in $\mathbb{C}P^1 \times \mathbb{C}P^1$ as the diagonal. Since the anti-diagonal $\overline{\Delta}$ is a Lagrangian sphere in $\mathbb{C}P^1 \times \mathbb{C}P^1$ which is disjoint from the diagonal it gives rise to a Lagrangian sphere $L'' \subset Y$. Finally observe that the surgery has not changed the diffeomorphism type of X, namely there exists a diffeomorphism $\phi : Y \longrightarrow X$ and moreover ϕ can be chosen in such a way that $\phi(L'') = \Sigma$. Take now $\omega' = \phi_* \omega''$. To obtain a symplectic deformation between ω' and ω_0 one can perform the preceding surgery in a suitable one-parametric family, where the symplectic form on $\mathbb{C}P^1 \times \mathbb{C}P^1$ is rescaled so that the area of one of the factors becomes smaller and smaller and the area of the other increases so that the area of the diagonal stays constant.

Having replaced the form ω_0 by ω' we have a Lagrangian sphere in the desired homology class $H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3$ but the form ω' might not be in the cohomology class of c_1 . We will now correct that using inflation.

After a normalization we can assume that $[\omega'] = h - \lambda'_1 e_1 - \lambda'_2 e_2 - \lambda'_3 e_3$. Since Σ is Lagrangian with respect to ω' we have $\lambda'_1 + \lambda'_2 + \lambda'_3 = 1$. Recall also that the surfaces C_1, C_2, C_3 are symplectic with respect to ω' , hence $\lambda_i \leq 1$ for every *i*. Moreover, by construction, the surfaces C_1, C_2, C_3 can be made simultaneously *J*-holomorphic for some ω' -compatible almost complex structure *J*. Since the C_i 's are disjoint from Σ we can find neighborhoods U_i of C_i such that the U_i 's are disjoint from Σ . We now perform inflation simultaneously along the three surfaces C_1, C_2, C_3 . More specifically, by the results of [10, 11] there exist closed 2-forms ρ_i supported in U_i , representing the Poincaré dual of $[C_i]$ (i.e. $[\rho_i] = h - e_i$) and such that the 2-form

$$\omega_{t_1,t_2,t_3} = \omega' + t_1\rho_1 + t_2\rho_2 + t_3\rho_3$$

is symplectic for every $t_1, t_2, t_3 \ge 0$. See Lemma 2.1 in [10] and Proposition 4.3 in [11] (see also [44, 45, 46, 53, 54]). The cohomology class of ω'_t is:

$$[\omega_t'] = (1 + t_1 + t_2 + t_3)h - (\lambda_1' + t_1)e_1 - (\lambda_2' + t_2)e_2 - (\lambda_3' + t_3)e_3.$$

Choosing $t_i^0 = 1 - \lambda'_i$ we have $t_i^0 > 0$ and $1 + t_1^0 + t_2^0 + t_3^0 = 4 - (\lambda'_1 + \lambda'_2 + \lambda'_3) = 3$, hence:

$$[\omega_{t_1^0, t_2^0, t_3^0}'] = 3h - e_1 - e_2 - e_3 = c_1.$$

Due to the support of the forms ρ_i the surface Σ remains Lagrangian for $\omega'_{t_1^0, t_2^0, t_3^0}$. Finally note that $\omega'_{t_1^0, t_2^0, t_3^0}$ is in the same symplectic

deformation class of ω_0 , hence by standard results $(X, \omega'_{t_1^0, t_2^0, t_3^0})$ is symplectomorphic to M_3 .

Calculation of the discriminant for M_k , $2 \le k \le 6$ We now give more details on the calculation of the discriminant Δ_L for each of the examples in Table 3.1. In what follows, for a symplectic manifold M, we denote by $p \in H_0(M)$ the homology class of a point. As before we write QH(M) for the quantum homology ring of M with coefficients in $R = \mathbb{Z}[q^{-1}, q]$ where |q| = -2. The calculations below make use of the "multiplication table" of the quantum homology of the M_k 's which can be found in [25].

Before we begin we recall that on M_k with $4 \le k \le 6$ the group of symplectomorphisms of M_k acts transitively on the set of classes that can be represented by Lagrangian spheres [26, 49]. Therefore, for $k \ge 4$ we will perform explicit calculations only for Lagrangians in the class $E_1 - E_2$.

2-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ $QH(M_2)$ has the following ring structure:

$$p * p = Hq^{3} + [M_{2}]q^{4}$$

$$p * H = (H - E_{1})q^{2} + (H - E_{2})q^{2} + [M_{2}]q^{3}$$

$$p * E_{i} = (H - E_{i})q^{2}$$

$$H * H = p + (H - E_{1} - E_{2})q + 2[M_{2}]q^{2}$$

$$H * E_{i} = (H - E_{1} - E_{2})q + [M_{2}]q^{2}$$

$$E_{1} * E_{2} = (H - E_{1} - E_{2})q$$

$$E_{1} * E_{1} = -p + (H - E_{2})q + [M_{2}]q^{2}$$

$$E_{2} * E_{2} = -p + (H - E_{1})q + [M_{2}]q^{2}.$$

Consider Lagrangian spheres $L \subset M_2$ in the class $E_1 - E_2$. A straightforward calculation shows that:

$$(E_1 - E_2)^{*3} - 5(E_1 - E_2)q^2 = 0,$$

and thus we obtain $\Delta_L = 5$. Multiplication of c_1 with [L] gives: $c_1 * (E_1 - E_2) = (-1)(E_1 - E_2)q$, hence $\lambda_L = -1$. The associated ideal (see §3.2.4) $\mathcal{I}_L \subset QH_*(M_2)$ is:

$$\mathcal{I}(E_1 - E_2) = R(-2p + (E_1 + E_2)q + 2[M_2]q^2) \oplus R(E_1 - E_2).$$

3-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ $QH(M_3)$ has the following ring structure:

$$\begin{split} p*p &= (3H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3)q^3 + 3[M_3]q^4 \\ p*H &= (3H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3)q^2 + 3[M_3]q^3 \\ p*E_i &= (H - E_i)q^2 + [M_3]q^3 \\ H*H &= p + (3H - 2E_1 - 2E_2 - 2E_3)q + 3[M_3]q^2 \\ H*E_i &= (2H - 2E_i - E_j - E_k)q + [M_3]q^2, \quad i \neq j \neq k \neq i \\ E_i * E_i &= -p + (2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3)q + [M_3]q^2 \\ E_i * E_j &= (H - E_i - E_j)q, \quad i \neq j. \end{split}$$

Consider Lagrangians $L, L' \subset M_3$ in the classes $[L] = E_i - E_j$ and $[L'] = H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3$. The corresponding Lagrangian cubic equations are given by:

$$(E_i - E_j)^{*3} - 4(E_i - E_j)q^2 = 0,$$

$$(H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3)^{*3} + 3(H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3)q^2 = 0,$$

and thus obtain $\Delta_L = 4$ and $\Delta_{L'} = -3$. Multiplication with c_1 gives:

$$c_1 * (E_i - E_j) = (-2)(E_i - E_j)q,$$

$$c_1 * (H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3) = (-3)(H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3)q,$$

hence $\lambda_L = -2$ and $\lambda_{L'} = -3$. The associated ideals in $QH(M_3)$ are:

$$\mathcal{I}_L = R(-2p + 2(H - E_3)t + 2[M_3]q^2) \oplus R(E_1 - E_2),$$

$$\mathcal{I}_{L'} = R(-2p + (3H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3)q + 4[M_3]q^2)$$

$$\oplus R(H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3).$$

The Lagrangian spheres in different homology classes of the type $E_i - E_j$ in M_3 have the same discriminant and the same eigenvalue λ_L . This is so because for every i < j there is a symplectomorphism $\varphi: M_3 \longrightarrow M_3$ such that $\varphi_*(E_1 - E_2) = E_i - E_j$. In contrast, note that there exists no symplectomorphism of M_3 sending $E_1 - E_2$ to $H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3$. This was previously shown in [68].

4-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ $QH(M_4)$ has the following ring structure:

$$\begin{split} p*p &= (9H-3E_1-3E_2-3E_3-3E_4)q^3 + 10[M_4]q^4 \\ p*H &= (8H-3E_1-3E_2-3E_3-3E_4)q^2 + 9[M_4]q^3 \\ p*E_i &= (3H-2E_i-\sum_{j\neq i}E_j)q^2 + 3[M_4]q^3 \\ H*H &= p + (6H-3E_1-3E_2-3E_3-3E_4)q + 8[M_4]q^2 \\ H*E_i &= (3H-3E_i-\sum_{j\neq i}E_j)q + 3[M_4]q^2 \\ E_i*E_i &= -p + (3H-2E_i-\sum_{j\neq i}E_j)q + 2[M_4]q^2 \\ E_i*E_j &= (H-E_i-E_j)q + [M_4]q^2 \end{split}$$

As explained above it is enough to calculate our invariants for Lagrangians in the class $E_1 - E_2$. A straightforward calculation shows that:

$$(E_1 - E_2)^{*3} = (E_1 - E_2)q^2, \quad c_1 * (E_1 - E_2) = -3(E_1 - E_2)q,$$

hence $\Delta_L = 1$ and $\lambda_L = -3$. The associated ideals for Lagrangians L, L' with $[L] = E_1 - E_2$ and $L' = H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3$ are:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{I}_L &= R(-2p + (4H - E_1 - E_2 - 2E_3 - 2E_4)q + 2[M_4]q^2) \\ &\oplus R(E_1 - E_2), \\ \mathcal{I}_{L'} &= R(-2p + (3H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3)q + 2[M_4]q^2) \\ &\oplus R(H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3). \end{aligned}$$

5-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ $QH(M_5)$ has the following ring structure:

$$p * p = (36H - 12E_1 - 12E_2 - 12E_3 - 12E_4 - 12E_5)q^3 + 52[M_5]q^4$$

$$p * H = (25H - 9E_1 - 9E_2 - 9E_3 - 9E_4 - 9E_5)q^2 + 36[M_5]q^3$$

$$p * E_i = (9H - 5E_i - 3\sum_{j \neq i} E_j)q^2 + 12[M_5]q^3$$

$$H * H = p + (18H - 8E_1 - 8E_2 - 8E_3 - 8E_4 - 8E_5)q + 25[M_5]q^2$$

$$H * E_i = (8H - 6E_i - 3\sum_{j \neq i} E_j)q + 9[M_5]q^2$$

$$E_i * E_i = -p + (6H - 4E_i - 2\sum_{j \neq i} E_j)q + 5[M_5]q^2$$

$$E_i * E_j = (3H - 2E_i - 2E_j - \sum_{k \neq i,j} E_k)q + 3[M_5]q^2$$

As before, it is enough to consider only the case $[L] = E_1 - E_2$. A direct calculation gives:

$$(E_1 - E_2)^{*3} = 0, \quad c_1 * (E_1 - E_2) = -4(E_1 - E_2)q,$$

hence $\Delta_L = 0$, $\lambda_L = -4$. The associated ideals for Lagrangians L, L' with $[L] = E_1 - E_2$ and $[L'] = H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3$ are:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{I}_L &= R(-2p + (6H - 2E_1 - 2E_2 - 2E_3 - 2E_4 - 2E_5)q + 4[M_5]q^2) \\ &\oplus R(E_1 - E_2), \\ \mathcal{I}_{L'} &= R(-2p + (6H - 2E_1 - 2E_2 - 2E_3 - 2E_4 - 2E_5)q + 4[M_5]q^2) \\ &\oplus R(H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3). \end{aligned}$$

6-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ $QH(M_6)$ has the following the ring structure:

$$p * p = (252H - 84E_1 - 84E_2 - 84E_3 - 84E_4 - 84E_5 - 84E_6)q^3 + 540[M_6]q^4$$

$$p * H = (120H - 42E_1 - 42E_2 - 42E_3 - 42E_4 - 42E_5 - 42E_6)q^2 + 252[M_6]q^3$$

$$p * E_i = (42H - 20E_i - 14\sum_{j \neq i} E_j)q^2 + 84[M_6]q^3$$

$$H * H = p + (63H - 25E_1 - 25E_2 - 25E_3 - 25E_4 - 25E_5 - 25E_6)q + 120[M_6]q^2$$

$$H * E_i = (25H - 15E_i - 9\sum_{j \neq i} E_j)q + 42[M_6]q^2$$

$$E_i * E_i = -p + (15H - 9E_i - 5\sum_{j \neq i} E_j)q + 20[M_6]q^2$$

$$E_i * E_j = (9H - 5E_i - 5E_j - 3\sum_{k \neq i,j} E_j)q + 14[M_6]q^2$$

Again, we may assume without loss of generality that $[L] = E_1 - E_2$. A direct calculation gives:

$$(E_1 - E_2)^{*3} = 0, \quad c_1 * (E_1 - E_2) = -6(E_1 - E_2)q,$$

hence $\Delta_L = 0, \lambda_L = -6.$

Interestingly, the associated ideals \mathcal{I}_L for Lagrangians L in any of the classes: $E_i - E_j$, $2H - E_i - E_j - E_l$, $2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4 - E_5 - E_6$ all coincide:

$$\mathcal{I}_L = R(-2p + (12H - 4\sum_{j=1}^6 E_j)q + 12[M_6]q^2) \bigoplus R(2H - \sum_{j=1}^6 E_j).$$

5.1.2. Lagrangian spheres in Fano hypersurfaces Let $M^{2n} \subset \mathbb{C}P^{n+1}$ be a Fano hypersurface of degree d, where $n \geq 3$. We endow

M with the symplectic structure induced from $\mathbb{C}P^{n+1}$. It is easy to check that M is monotone and that the minimal Chern number is $C_M = n + 2 - d$.

We view the homology $H_*(M; \mathbb{Q})$ as a ring, endowed with the intersection product which we denote by $a \cdot b$ for $a, b \in H_*(M; \mathbb{Q})$. Write $h \in H_{2n-2}(M; \mathbb{Q})$ for the class of a hyperplane section. The homology $H_*(M; \mathbb{Q})$ is generated as a ring by the class h and the subspace of primitive classes, denoted by $H_n(M; \mathbb{Q})_0$. (Recall that the latter is by definition the kernel of the map $H_n(M; \mathbb{Q}) \longrightarrow$ $H_{n-2}(M; \mathbb{Q}), a \longmapsto a \cdot h$).

Assume that $d \geq 2$. Then by Picard-Lefschetz theory M contains Lagrangian spheres (that can be realized as vanishing cycles of the Lefschetz pencil associated to the embedding $M \subset \mathbb{C}P^{n+1}$). Assume further that $2C_M|n$. Then the Lagrangian spheres $L \subset M$ have minimal Maslov number $N_L = 2C_M$ and it is easy to see that they satisfy Assumption \mathscr{L} (see e.g. Proposition 6). Therefore in this case the discriminant Δ_L is defined and there is a cubic equation too.

In order to calculate these, we appeal to the work of Collino-Jinzenji [23] (see also [38, 9, 67] for related results). We set x := h + d![M]q if $C_M = 1$, and x := h, if $C_M \ge 2$. Specifically, we will need the following:

Theorem 5.1.1 (Collino-Jinzenji [23]). In the quantum homology ring of M with coefficients in $\mathbb{Q}[q]$ we have the following identities:

1.
$$x * a = 0$$
 for every $a \in H_n(M; \mathbb{Q})_0$.

2.
$$a * b = \frac{1}{d} \# (a \cdot b) (x^{*n} - d^d x^{*(d-2)} q^{n+2-d})$$
 for every $a, b \in H_n(M; \mathbb{Q})_0$.

Coming back to our Lagrangian spheres $L \subset M$, we clearly have $[L] \in H_n(M; \mathbb{Q})_0$. Therefore we obtain from Theorem 5.1.1:

$$[L] * [L] * [L] = \frac{1}{d} \# ([L] \cdot [L])(x^{*n} * [L] - d^d x^{*(d-2)} * [L]q^{n+2-d}) = 0,$$
(5.1)

where in the last equality we have used that d > 2 (hence $x^{*(d-2)} * [L] = 0$). The fact that we must have d > 2 follows easily from the assumption that $2C_M|n$.

It follows immediately from (5.1) that $\Delta_L = 0$.

An example which is not a sphere All our examples so far were for Lagrangians that are spheres. However, our theory is more general and applies to other topological types of Lagrangians (see e.g. Assumption \mathscr{L} , Proposition 6 and Theorem 1). Here is such an example with $L \simeq S^m \times S^m$.

Let $Q \subset \mathbb{C}P^{m+1}$ be the complex *m*-dimensional quadric $Q = \{[z_0 : \dots : z_{m+1}] \mid -z_0^2 + \dots + z_{m+1}^2 = 0\}$ endowed with the symplectic structure induced from $\mathbb{C}P^{m+1}$. Then $S := \{[z_0 : \dots : z_{m+1}] \mid -z_0^2 + \dots + z_{m+1}^2 = 0, z_i \in \mathbb{R}\}$ is a Lagrangian sphere. The first Chern class c_1 of Q equals the Poincaré dual of mh, where h is a hyperplane section of Q associated to the projective embedding $Q \subset \mathbb{C}P^{m+1}$. The minimal Chern number is $C_Q = m$ and S has minimal Maslov number $N_S = 2m$. Note that S does not satisfy Assumption \mathscr{L} (since N_S does not divide m). Henceforth we will assume that m = even.

Put $M = Q \times Q$ endowed with the split symplectic structure induced from both factors and consider the Lagrangian submanifold $L \subset M$ which is the product of two copies of S:

$$L := S \times S \subset Q \times Q.$$

Put $2n = \dim_{\mathbb{R}} M$ so that $\dim L = n = 2m$.

The symplectic manifold $Q \times Q$ has minimal Chern number $C_M = m$ and the minimal Maslov number of L is $N_L = 2m = n$. By Proposition 6, L satisfies assumption \mathscr{L} .

For our calculations the following identities in the quantum homology ring of Q will be relevant (see e.g. [9]):

1.
$$h * [S] = 0.$$

2.
$$a * b = \frac{1}{2} \# (a \cdot b) (h^{*m} - 4[Q]q^m)$$
 for every $a, b \in H_m(Q; \mathbb{Q})_0$.

To calculate Δ_L we compute $[L]^{*3}$ in $QH(Q \times Q)$. By the Künneth formula in quantum homology [55] we have $QH(Q \times Q; \mathbb{Z}[q]) \cong QH(Q; \mathbb{Z}[q]) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}[q]} QH(Q; \mathbb{Z}[q])$. Together with the previous identities (with a = b = [S]) this gives:

$$[L] * [L] = ([S] * [S]) \otimes ([S] * [S]) = (h^{*m} - 4[Q]q^m) \otimes (h^{*m} - 4[Q]q^m),$$

and therefore

$$[L]^{*3} = (h^{*m} * [S] - 4[S]q^m) \otimes (h^{*m} * [S] - 4[S]q^m) = 16[S] \otimes [S]q^{2m} = 16[L]q^{2m}.$$

It follows that $\sigma_L = 0$ and $\tau_L = 1$ (in the notation of Theorem 1), hence $\Delta_L = 4\tau_L = 4$.

5.2. Finer invariants over more general rings

Much of the theory developed in the previous sections can be enriched so that the discriminant Δ_L and the cubic equation take into account the homology classes of the holomorphic curves involved in their definition. The result is clearly a finer invariant.

We now briefly explain this generalization. Let $L \subset (M, \omega)$ be a monotone Lagrangian submanifold. Denote by $H_2^D(M, L) \subset$ $H_2(M, L; \mathbb{Z})$ the image of the Hurewicz homomorphism $\pi_2(M, L) \longrightarrow$ $H_2(M, L; \mathbb{Z})$. We abbreviate $H_2^D = H_2^D(M, L)$ when L is clear from the discussion.

We will use here the ring $\widetilde{\Lambda}^+$, introduced in [15], which is the universal ring of coefficients for Lagrangian quantum homology. Denote by $\widetilde{\Lambda}^+$ the following ring:

$$\widetilde{\Lambda}^{+} = \left\{ p(T) \mid p(T) = c_0 + \sum_{\substack{A \in H_2^D \\ \mu(A) > 0}} c_A T^A, \quad c_0, c_A \in \mathbb{Z} \right\}.$$
(5.2)

We grade $\widetilde{\Lambda}^+$ by assigning to the monomial T^A degree $|T^A| = -\mu(A)$. Note that the degree-0 component of $\widetilde{\Lambda}^+$ is just \mathbb{Z} (not

linear combinations of T^A with $\mu(A) = 0$). As explained in [15] we can define $QH(L; \tilde{\Lambda}^+)$, and in fact $QH(L; \mathcal{R})$ for rings \mathcal{R} which are $\tilde{\Lambda}^+$ -algebras.

Similarly to $\tilde{\Lambda}^+$ we associate to the ambient manifold the ring $\tilde{\Gamma}^+$. This ring is defined in the same way as $\tilde{\Lambda}^+$ but with H_2^D replaced by $H_2^S := \text{image}(\pi_2(M) \longrightarrow H_2(M;\mathbb{Z}))$ and with $\mu(A) > 0$ replaced by $\langle c_1, A \rangle > 0$ in (5.2). To avoid confusion we will denote the formal variable in $\tilde{\Gamma}^+$ with S and we grade $|S^A| = -2\langle c_1, A \rangle$. Similarly to $QH(L; \tilde{\Lambda}^+)$ we can define the ambient quantum homology $QH(M; \tilde{\Gamma}^+)$ with coefficients in $\tilde{\Gamma}^+$ and in fact with coefficients in any ring \mathcal{A} which is a $\tilde{\Gamma}^+$ -algebra. In particular, since the map $H_2^S \longrightarrow H_2^D$ gives $\tilde{\Lambda}^+$ the structure of an $\tilde{\Gamma}^+$ -algebra and we can define $QH(M; \tilde{\Lambda}^+) = QH(M; \tilde{\Gamma}^+) \otimes_{\tilde{\Gamma}^+} \tilde{\Lambda}^+$.

Assume for simplicity that L satisfies the assumptions of Proposition 6. Then the conclusion of Proposition 6 holds with HF(L, L) replaced by $QH(L; \tilde{\Lambda}^+)$ in the sense that $\operatorname{rank}_{\mathbb{Z}} QH(L; \tilde{\Lambda}^+) = 2$. Assume further that L is oriented and spinable. Again, the main example satisfying all these assumptions is L being a Lagrangian sphere in a monotone symplectic manifold M with $2C_M | \dim L$.

The definition of the discriminant Δ_L carries over to this setting as follows. Pick an element $x \in QH_0(L; \tilde{\Lambda}^+)$ which lifts [point] $\in H_0(L)$ as in §3.2.5. Write

$$x * x = \tilde{\sigma}x + \tilde{\tau}e_L,$$

where $\tilde{\sigma}, \tilde{\tau} \in \tilde{\Lambda}^+$ are elements of degrees $|\tilde{\sigma}| = -n$ and $|\tilde{\tau}| = -2n$ respectively. As before, the elements $\tilde{\sigma}$ and $\tilde{\tau}$ depend on x. Define

$$\widetilde{\Delta}_L = \widetilde{\sigma}^2 + 4\widetilde{\tau} \in \widetilde{\Lambda}^+.$$

The same arguments as in §3.2.5 show that $\widetilde{\Delta}_L$ is independent of the choice of x.

Theorem continues to hold but the cubic equation (3.1) has now the form:

$$[L]^{*3} - \varepsilon \chi \widetilde{\sigma}_L [L]^{*2} - \chi^2 \widetilde{\tau}_L [L] = 0, \qquad (5.3)$$

where $\tilde{\sigma}_L \in \frac{1}{\chi} \tilde{\Lambda}^+$, $\tilde{\tau}_L \in \frac{1}{\chi^2} \tilde{\Lambda}^+$ are uniquely determined. (Note that in (5.3) we do not have the variable q anymore since the elements $\chi \tilde{\sigma}_L, \chi^2 \tilde{\tau}_L$ are assumed in advance to be in the ring $\tilde{\Lambda}^+$.) As for identity (3.2), it now becomes:

$$\widetilde{\sigma}_{L} = \frac{1}{\chi^{2}} \sum_{A} GW_{A,3}([L], [L], [L]) T^{j(A)},$$
(5.4)

where $j: H_2^S \longrightarrow H_2^D$ is the map induced by inclusion.

Analogous versions of Theorem 4.1.1 hold over $\widetilde{\Lambda}^+$ too.

Denoting by \overline{L} the Lagrangian L with the opposite orientation, it is easy to check that

$$\widetilde{\sigma}_{\bar{L}} = -\widetilde{\sigma}_L, \quad \widetilde{\tau}_{\bar{L}} = \widetilde{\tau}_L, \quad \widetilde{\Delta}_{\bar{L}} = \widetilde{\Delta}_L.$$
 (5.5)

We now discuss the action of symplectic diffeomorphisms on these invariants. Let $\varphi: M \longrightarrow M$ be a symplectomorphism. The action $\varphi_*: H_2^S \longrightarrow H_2^S$ of φ on homology induces an isomorphism of rings $\varphi_{\Gamma}: \tilde{\Gamma}^+ \longrightarrow \tilde{\Gamma}^+$. Put $L' = \varphi(L)$. Instead of the preceding ring $\tilde{\Lambda}^+$ we now have two rings $\tilde{\Lambda}_L^+$ and $\tilde{\Lambda}_{L'}^+$ associated to L and to L' respectively. The action $\varphi_D: H_2^D \longrightarrow H_2^D$ of φ on homology induces an isomorphism of rings $\varphi_{\Lambda}: \tilde{\Lambda}_L^+ \longrightarrow \tilde{\Lambda}_{L'}^+$. Moreover, writing an \mathcal{R} -algebra \mathcal{A} as $_{\mathcal{R}}\mathcal{A}$, the pair of maps $(\varphi_{\Lambda}, \varphi_{\Gamma})$ gives rise to an isomorphism of algebras $\tilde{\Gamma}_+ \tilde{\Lambda}_L^+ \longrightarrow \tilde{\Gamma}_+ \tilde{\Lambda}_{L'}^+$.

Turning to quantum homologies, standard arguments together with the previous discussion yield two ring isomorphisms (both denoted φ_{Q} by abuse of notation):

$$\begin{split} \varphi_Q &: QH(L; \widetilde{\Lambda}_L^+) \longrightarrow QH(L'; \widetilde{\Lambda}_{L'}^+), \\ \varphi_Q &: QH(M; \widetilde{\Lambda}_L^+) \longrightarrow QH(M; \widetilde{\Lambda}_{L'}^+), \end{split}$$

which are linear over $\widetilde{\Gamma}^+$ via φ_{Γ} and also $(\widetilde{\Lambda}_L^+, \widetilde{\Lambda}_{L'}^+)$ linear via φ_{Λ} . Most of the theory from §3.2.2 extends, with suitable modifications, to the present setting.

The following follows immediately from the preceding discussion and (5.5) above (c.f. Corollary 2):

Theorem 5.2.1. Let $\varphi : M \longrightarrow M$ be a symplectomorphism. Then:

$$\widetilde{\sigma}_{\varphi(L)} = \varphi_{\Lambda}(\widetilde{\sigma}_L), \quad \widetilde{\tau}_{\varphi(L)} = \varphi_{\Lambda}(\widetilde{\tau}_L), \quad \widetilde{\Delta}_{\varphi(L)} = \varphi_{\Lambda}(\widetilde{\Delta}_L).$$

In particular $\tilde{\tau}_L$ and $\tilde{\Delta}_L$ are invariant under the action of the group $\operatorname{Symp}(M, L)$ of symplectomorphisms $\varphi : (M, L) \longrightarrow (M, L)$ and $\tilde{\sigma}_L$ is invariant under the action of the subgroup $\operatorname{Symp}^+(M, L) \subset$ $\operatorname{Symp}(M, L)$ of those φ 's that preserve the orientation on L. If $\varphi \in \operatorname{Symp}(M, L)$ reverses orientation on L then $\varphi_{\Lambda}(\tilde{\sigma}_L) = -\tilde{\sigma}_L$.

Before we move on to examples we explain how to obtain the older invariants $\sigma_L, \tau_L, \Delta_L$ from the ones described here. Denote by $\eta : \tilde{\Lambda}^+ \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}[t]$ the ring homomorphism defined by $\eta(T^A) = t^{\mu(A)/N_L}$ for every $A \in H_2^D$. An analogous map can be defined also for $\tilde{\Gamma}^+ \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}[q]$. These homomorphisms induce ring maps $QH(L; \tilde{\Lambda}^+) \longrightarrow Q^+H(L)$ and $\eta_Q : QH(M; \tilde{\Lambda}^+) \longrightarrow Q^+H(M)$ with obvious compatibility properties. The following theorem easily follows.

Theorem 5.2.2. Applying η_Q to the cubic equation (5.3) we obtain the equation (3.1). In particular $\eta(\tilde{\sigma}_L) = \sigma_L t^{n/N_L}, \ \eta(\tilde{\tau}_L) = \tau_L t^{2n/N_L}, \ \eta(\tilde{\Delta}_L) = \Delta_L t^{2n/N_L}.$

5.2.1. Examples revisited Here we briefly present the outcome of the calculation of our invariants $\tilde{\sigma}_L$, $\tilde{\tau}_L$ and $\tilde{\Delta}_L$ on blow-ups of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ at $2 \leq k \leq 6$ points. We use similar notation as in §3.1.3. For simplicity we denote by $u \in H_4(M_k)$ the fundamental class viewed as the unity of $QH(M_k)$. As before we appeal to [25] for the calculation of the quantum homology of the ambient manifolds. Since the explicit calculations in $QH(M_k)$ turn out to be very lengthy we often omit the details and present only the end results (more details can be found in the appendix). We recall again that in $QH(M; \tilde{\Gamma}^+)$ the quantum variables are denoted now by S^A where $A \in H_2^S$.

2-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ $QH(M_2; \widetilde{\Gamma}^+)$ has the following ring structure:

$$\begin{split} p*p &= HS^{H} + uS^{2H-E_{1}-E_{2}} \\ p*H &= (H-E_{1})S^{H-E_{1}} + (H-E_{2})S^{H-E_{2}} + uS^{H} \\ p*E_{1} &= (H-E_{1})S^{H-E_{1}} \\ p*E_{2} &= (H-E_{2})S^{H-E_{2}} \\ H*H &= p + (H-E_{1}-E_{2})S^{H-E_{1}-E_{2}} + u(S^{H-E_{1}} + S^{H-E_{2}}) \\ H*E_{1} &= (H-E_{1}-E_{2})S^{H-E_{1}-E_{2}} + uS^{H-E_{1}} \\ H*E_{2} &= (H-E_{1}-E_{2})S^{H-E_{1}-E_{2}} + uS^{H-E_{2}} \\ E_{1}*E_{1} &= -p + (H-E_{1}-E_{2})S^{H-E_{1}-E_{2}} + E_{1}S^{E_{1}} + uS^{H-E_{1}} \\ E_{2}*E_{2} &= -p + (H-E_{1}-E_{2})S^{H-E_{1}-E_{2}} \\ E_{1}*E_{2} &= (H-E_{1}-E_{2})S^{H-E_{1}-E_{2}} \\ E_{1}*E_{2} &= (H-E_{1}-E_{2})S^{H-E_{1}-E_{2}} \\ E_{1}*E_{2} &= (H-E_{1}-E_{2})S^{H-E_{1}-E_{2}} \\ \end{split}$$

Let $L \subset M_2$ be a Lagrangian sphere in the class $[L] = E_1 - E_2$. Then $H_2^D = H_2(M, L) \cong H_2(M)/H_2(L)$ and as a basis for H_2^D we can choose $\{H, E\}$, where E stands for the image of both E_1 and E_2 in $H_2(M)/H_2(L)$. (Thus in $\tilde{\Lambda}^+$ we have $S^{E_1} = S^{E_2} = T^E$.)

A straightforward calculation shows that the Lagrangian cubic equation becomes:

$$(E_1 - E_2)^{*3} = (T^{2E} + 4T^{H-E})(E_1 - E_2),$$

and therefore $\tilde{\sigma}_L = 0$ and

$$\widetilde{\Delta}_L = 4\widetilde{\tau}_L = T^{2E} + 4T^H.$$

3-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ The multiplication table for $QH(M_3; \widetilde{\Gamma}^+)$ is rather long hence we omit it here (see the appendix for these details).

Consider first Lagrangian spheres $L \subset M_3$ in the class $[L] = E_1 - E_2$. We choose $\{H, E, E_3\}$ for a basis for H_2^D where E stands for the

image of both of E_1 and E_2 in H_2^D . A straightforward calculation using the Lagrangian cubic equation gives $\tilde{\sigma}_L = 0$ and

$$\widetilde{\Delta}_L = 4\widetilde{\tau}_L = 4T^{H-E} + T^{2E} - 2T^{H-E_3} + T^{2H-2E-2E_3}$$

Next we consider Lagrangian $L \subset M_3$ with $[L] = H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3$. We work with the basis $\{E_1, E_2, E_3\}$ for H_2^D . Direct calculation shows that $\tilde{\sigma}_L = 0$ and

$$\widetilde{\Delta}_L = 4\widetilde{\tau}_L = T^{2E_1} + T^{2E_2} + T^{2E_3} - 2T^{E_1 + E_2} - 2T^{E_1 + E_3} - 2T^{E_2 + E_3}.$$

4-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ Consider Lagrangian spheres in the class $[L] = E_1 - E_2$ and work with the basis $\{H, E, E_3, E_4\}$, where $E = [E_1] = [E_2] \in H_2^D$. Omitting the details of a rather long calculation we obtain $\tilde{\sigma}_L = 0$ and

$$\widetilde{\Delta}_L = 4\widetilde{\tau}_L = T^{2E} + 4T^{H-E} - 2T^{H-E_3} - 2T^{H-E_4} + T^{2H-2E-2E_3} + T^{2H-2E-2E_4} - 2T^{2H-2E-E_3-E_4}.$$

For Lagrangian spheres in the class $[L] = H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3$ we obtain $\tilde{\sigma}_L = 0$ and

$$\widetilde{\Delta}_L = 4\widetilde{\tau}_L = T^{2E_1} + T^{2E_2} + T^{2E_3} - 2T^{E_1 + E_2} - 2T^{E_1 + E_3} - 2T^{E_2 + E_3} + 4T^{E_1 + E_2 + E_3 - E_4},$$

where we have worked here with the basis $\{E_1, E_2, E_3, E_4\}$ for H_2^D .

5-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ Consider Lagrangian spheres in the class $[L] = E_1 - E_2$ and work with the basis $\{H, E, E_3, E_4, E_5\}$, where $E = [E_1] = [E_2] \in H_2^D$. Omitting the details of a rather long calculation (see the appendix) we obtain $\tilde{\sigma}_L = 0$ and

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{\Delta}_L &= 4\widetilde{\tau}_L = T^{2E} + 4T^{H-E} - 2T^{H-E_3} - 2T^{H-E_4} - 2T^{H-E_5} \\ &+ T^{2H-2E-2E_3} + T^{2H-2E-2E_4} + T^{2H-2E-2E_5} \\ &- 2T^{2H-2E-E_3-E_4} - 2T^{2H-2E-E_3-E_5} \\ &- 2T^{2H-2E-E_4-E_5} + 4T^{2H-E-E_3-E_4-E_5}. \end{split}$$

Consider now a Lagrangian sphere in the class $[L] = H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3$. We work with the basis $\{E_1, E_2, E_3, E_4, E_5\}$ for H_2^D . We obtain again $\tilde{\sigma}_L = 0$ and

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{\Delta}_L &= 4\widetilde{\tau}_L = T^{2E_1} + T^{2E_2} + T^{2E_3} - 2T^{E_1 + E_2} - 2T^{E_1 + E_3} \\ &- 2T^{E_2 + E_3} + 4T^{E_1 + E_2 + E_3 - E_4} + 4T^{E_1 + E_2 + E_3 - E_5} \\ &+ T^{2(E_1 + E_2 + E_3 - E_4 - E_5)} - 2T^{2E_1 + E_2 + E_3 - E_4 - E_5} \\ &- 2T^{E_1 + 2E_2 + E_3 - E_4 - E_5} - 2T^{E_1 + E_2 + 2E_3 - E_4 - E_5}. \end{split}$$

6-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$ Due to the complexity of the calculation we restrict here to Lagrangians in the class $[L] = E_1 - E_2$. We work with the basis $\{H, E, E_3, E_4, E_5, E_5, E_6\}$ for H_2^D , where $E = [E_1] = [E_2]$.

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{\Delta}_{L} &= T^{2E} + 4T^{H-E} - 2T^{H-E_3} - 2T^{H-E_4} - 2T^{H-E_5} - 2T^{H-E_6} \\ &+ T^{2H-2E-2E_3} + T^{2H-2E-2E_4} + T^{2H-2E-2E_5} + T^{2H-2E-2E_6} \\ &- 2T^{2H-2E-E_3-E_4} - 2T^{2H-2E-E_3-E_5} - 2T^{2H-2E-E_3-E_6} \\ &- 2T^{2H-2E-E_4-E_5} - 2T^{2H-2E-E_4-E_6} \\ &- 2T^{2H-2E-E_5-E_6} - 2T^{2H-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} \\ &+ 4T^{2H-E-E_3-E_4-E_5} + 4T^{2H-E-E_3-E_4-E_6} \\ &+ 4T^{2H-E-E_3-E_5-E_6} + 4T^{2H-E-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} \\ &- 2T^{3H-2E-2E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} - 2T^{3H-2E-E_3-2E_4-E_5-E_6} \\ &- 2T^{3H-2E-2E_3-E_4-2E_5-E_6} - 2T^{3H-2E-E_3-2E_4-E_5-2E_6} \\ &+ 4T^{3H-3E-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} + T^{4H-2E-2E_3-2E_4-2E_5-2E_6} \end{split}$$

Appendix

A. Various proofs of algebraic statements

A.1. Coupled deformation cohomology

Proposition A.1.1. d^D is a coboundary operator, i.e. $(d^D)^2 = 0$.

For the proof we define the operators

$$b_i: D^n(A, M) \longrightarrow D^{n+1}(A, M), \quad 0 \le i \le n+1,$$

by setting for $\varphi \in D^n(A, M)$

$$b_{0}(\varphi)(a_{1}, \dots, a_{n+1}, m) = a_{1}\varphi(a_{2}, \dots, a_{n+1}, m),$$

$$b_{j}(\varphi)(a_{1}, \dots, a_{n+1}, m) = \varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{j}a_{j+1}, \dots, a_{n+1}, m),$$

$$b_{n+1}(\varphi)(a_{1}, \dots, a_{n+1}, m) = \varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{n}, a_{n+1}m).$$

for $1 \leq j \leq n$. The operator d^D is then given by

$$d^D = \sum_{i=0}^{n+1} (-1)^i b_i$$

Lemma A.1.2. For $0 \le i < j \le n+2$ we have

$$b_j \circ b_i = b_i \circ b_{j-1}.$$

Proof.

$$b_{j} \circ b_{i}(\varphi)(a_{1}, \dots, a_{n+2}, m) = b_{i}(\varphi)(a_{1}, \dots, a_{j}a_{j+1}, \dots, a_{n+2}, m) = \varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{i}a_{i+1}, \dots, a_{j}a_{j+1}, \dots, a_{n+2}, m) = b_{i} \circ b_{j-1}(\varphi)(a_{1}, \dots, a_{n+2}, m)$$

- 6	_	_	

Proof of A.1.1.

$$\begin{aligned} (d^D)^2 &= \sum_{j=0}^{n+2} \sum_{i=0}^{n+1} (-1)^{i+j} b_j \circ b_i \\ &= \sum_{j=1}^{n+2} \sum_{i=0}^{j-1} (-1)^{i+j} b_j \circ b_i + \sum_{j=0}^{n+1} \sum_{i=j}^{n+1} (-1)^{i+j} b_j \circ b_i \\ &= \sum_{i=0}^{n+1} \sum_{j=i+1}^{n+2} (-1)^{i+j} b_j \circ b_i + \sum_{j=0}^{n+1} \sum_{i=j}^{n+1} (-1)^{i+j} b_j \circ b_i \\ &= \sum_{i=0}^{n+1} \sum_{j=i+1}^{n+2} (-1)^{i+j} b_i \circ b_{j-1} + \sum_{j=0}^{n+1} \sum_{i=j}^{n+1} (-1)^{i+j} b_j \circ b_i \\ &= \sum_{i=0}^{n+1} \sum_{j=i}^{n+1} (-1)^{i+j+1} b_i \circ b_j + \sum_{j=0}^{n+1} \sum_{i=j}^{n+1} (-1)^{i+j} b_j \circ b_i \\ &= 0. \end{aligned}$$

Proposition A.1.3. The complex $(D^*(A, X), d^D)$ with the product • is a differential graded algebra, i.e.

$$d^{D}(\varphi \bullet \tau) = (d^{D}\varphi) \bullet \tau + (-1)^{|\varphi|}\varphi \bullet (d^{D}\tau).$$

Proof. We compute for $\varphi \in D^k(A, X)$ and $\tau \in D^l(A, X)$,

$$d^{D}(\varphi \bullet \tau)(a_{1}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x) = a_{1}\varphi(a_{2}, \dots, a_{k+1}, \tau(a_{k+2}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x)) + \sum_{i=1}^{k} (-1)^{i}\varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{i}a_{i+1}, \dots, a_{k+1}, \tau(a_{k+2}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x)) + \sum_{i=k+1}^{k+l} (-1)^{i}\varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{k}, \tau(a_{k+1}, \dots, a_{j}a_{j+1}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x)) + (-1)^{k+l+1}\varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{k}, \tau(a_{k+1}, \dots, a_{k+l}, a_{k+l+1}x)).$$
The two terms on the right hand side are

$$(d^{D}\varphi \bullet \tau)(a_{1}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x) = a_{1}\varphi(a_{2}, \dots, a_{k+1}, \tau(a_{k+2}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x)) + \sum_{j=1}^{k} (-1)^{j}\varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{j}a_{j+1}, \dots, a_{k+1}, \tau(a_{k+2}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x)) + (-1)^{k+1}\varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{k}, a_{k+1}\tau(a_{k+2}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x)),$$

and

$$\begin{aligned} (\varphi \bullet d^{D}\tau)(a_{1}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x) \\ &= \varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{k}, d^{D}\tau(a_{k+1}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x)) \\ &= \varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{k}, a_{k+1}\tau(a_{k+2}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x)) \\ &+ \sum_{j=1}^{l} (-1)^{j}\varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{k}, \tau(a_{k+1}, \dots, a_{k+j}a_{k+j+1}, \dots, a_{k+l+1}, x)) \\ &+ (-1)^{l+1}\varphi(a_{1}, \dots, a_{k}, \tau(a_{k+1}, \dots, a_{k+l}, a_{k+l+1}x)). \end{aligned}$$

Multiplying $(\varphi \bullet d^D \tau)$ with $(-1)^k = (-1)^{|\varphi|}$ we see that

$$d^{D}(\varphi \bullet \tau) = (d^{D}\varphi) \bullet \tau + (-1)^{k}\varphi \bullet (d^{D}\tau),$$

which finishes the proof.

A.2. Triple deformation cohomology

The module action $\mu_0 : A \otimes X \to X$ induces three cochain maps, which we list as follows (we use the same notation for the first and

second map):

$$\mu_{0*}: C^n(A, A) \longrightarrow C^n(A \otimes X, X),$$

$$\eta \longmapsto \eta(a_1, \dots, a_n)x_1 \cdots x_n,$$

$$\mu_{0*}: C^n(X, X) \longrightarrow C^n(A \otimes X, X),$$

$$\rho \longmapsto a_1 \cdots a_n \rho(x_1, \dots, x_n),$$

$$\mu_0^*: C^n(X, X) \longrightarrow C^n(A \otimes X, X),$$

$$\rho \longmapsto \rho(a_1 x_1, \dots, a_n x_n),$$

Lemma A.2.1. The maps $(\mu_0)_*$ and $(\mu_0)^*$ are cochain maps.

Proof. For $\eta \in C^n(A, A)$ we

$$\begin{aligned} d(\mu_{0*}\eta)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &= (a_1 \otimes x_1)(\mu_{0*}\eta)(a_2 \otimes x_2, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^n (-1)^i (\mu_{0*}\eta)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_i a_{i+1} \otimes x_i x_{i+1}, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &+ (-1)^{n+1} (\mu_{0*}\eta)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_n \otimes x_n)(a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &= (a_1 x_1)\eta(a_2, \dots, a_{n+1}) x_2 \cdots x_{n+1} \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^n (-1)^i \eta(a_1, \dots, a_i a_{i+1}, \dots, a_{n+1}) x_1 \cdots x_{n+1} \\ &+ (-1)^{n+1} \eta(a_1, \dots, a_n)(x_1 \cdots x_n)(a_{n+1} x_{n+1}) \\ &= (d\eta)(a_1, \dots, a_{n+1}) x_1 \cdots x_{n+1} \\ &= \mu_{0*}(d\eta)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}), \end{aligned}$$

since A lies in the center of X. For $\rho \in C^n(X,X)$ we compute

$$\begin{aligned} d(\mu_{0*}\rho)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &= (a_1 \otimes x_1)(\mu_{0*}\rho)(a_2 \otimes x_2, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^n (-1)^i (\mu_{0*}\rho)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_i a_{i+1} \otimes x_i x_{i+1}, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &+ (-1)^{n+1} (\mu_{0*}\rho)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_n \otimes x_n)(a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &= (a_1 x_1)(a_2 \cdots a_{n+1})\rho(x_2, \dots, x_{n+1}) \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^n (-1)^i (a_1 \cdots a_{n+1})\rho(x_1, \dots, x_i x_{i+1}, \dots, x_{n+1}) \\ &+ (-1)^{n+1} (a_1 \cdots a_{n+1})\rho(x_1, \dots, x_n)(a_{n+1} x_{n+1}) \\ &= (a_1 \cdots a_{n+1})d\rho(x_1, \dots, x_{n+1}) \\ &= \mu_{0*}(d\rho)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \end{aligned}$$

Now for $\rho \in C^n(X, X)$ we compute

$$\begin{aligned} d(\mu_0^*\rho)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &= (a_1 \otimes x_1)(\mu_0^*\rho)(a_2 \otimes x_2, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^n (-1)^i (\mu_0^*\rho)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_i a_{i+1} \otimes x_i x_{i+1}, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &+ (-1)^{n+1} (\mu_0^*\rho)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_n \otimes x_n)(a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \\ &= (a_1 x_1)(a_2 \cdots a_{n+1})\rho(x_2, \dots, x_{n+1}) \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^n (-1)^i (a_1 \cdots a_{n+1})\rho(x_1, \dots, x_i x_{i+1}, \dots, x_{n+1}) \\ &+ (-1)^{n+1} (a_1 \cdots a_n)\rho(x_1, \dots, x_n)(a_{n+1} x_{n+1}) \\ &= (a_1 \cdots a_{n+1})d\rho(x_1, \dots, x_{n+1}) \\ &= \mu_0^* (d\rho)(a_1 \otimes x_1, \dots, a_{n+1} \otimes x_{n+1}) \end{aligned}$$

A.3. Cohomology of deformations of module morphisms

Let $\psi_0:X\to Y$ be an A-module morphism. Then ψ_0 defines two maps

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \psi_{0*}:D^n(A,X) &\longrightarrow & C^n(A;X,Y),\\ \psi_0^*:D^n(A,Y) &\longrightarrow & C^n(A;X,Y), \end{array}$$

given by

$$\begin{aligned} (\psi_{0*}\xi)(a_1,\ldots,a_n)(x) &:= \psi_0(\xi(a_1,\ldots,a_n,x)), \\ (\psi_0^*\zeta)(a_1,\ldots,a_n)(x) &:= \zeta(a_1,\ldots,a_n,\psi_0(x)). \end{aligned}$$

Lemma A.3.1. The maps ψ_{0*} and ψ_0^* are cochain maps.

Proof. For $\xi \in D^n(A, X)$ we compute

$$\begin{aligned} \left[d(\psi_{0*}\xi)(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n+1}) \right](x) \\ &= \left[a_{1}(\psi_{0*}\xi)(a_{2},\ldots,a_{n+1}) \right](x) \\ &+ \left[\sum_{i=1}^{n} (-1)^{i}(\psi_{0*}\xi)(a_{1},\ldots,a_{i}a_{i+1},\ldots,a_{n+1}) \right](x) \\ &+ \left[(-1)^{n+1}(\psi_{0*}\xi)(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n})a_{n+1} \right](x) \\ &= a_{1}\psi_{0}(\xi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n+1},x)) \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{n} (-1)^{i}\psi_{0}(\xi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{i}a_{i+1},\ldots,a_{n+1},x)) \\ &+ (-1)^{n+1}\psi_{0}(\xi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n},a_{n+1},x)) \\ &= \psi_{0}(d\xi(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n+1},x)) \\ &= \left[\psi_{0*}(d\xi)(a_{1},\ldots,a_{n+1}) \right](x). \end{aligned}$$

For $\zeta \in D^n(A, Y)$ we compute

$$\begin{aligned} \left[d(\psi_0^*\zeta)(a_1, \dots, a_{n+1}) \right](x) \\ &= \left[a_1(\psi_0^*\zeta)(a_2, \dots, a_{n+1}) \right](x) \\ &+ \left[\sum_{i=1}^n (-1)^i (\psi_0^*\zeta)(a_1, \dots, a_i a_{i+1}, \dots, a_{n+1}) \right](x) \\ &+ \left[(-1)^{n+1} (\psi_0^*\zeta)(a_1, \dots, a_n) a_{n+1} \right](x) \\ &= a_1 \zeta(a_2, \dots, a_{n+1}, \psi_0(x)) \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^n (-1)^i \zeta(a_1, \dots, a_i a_{i+1}, \dots, a_{n+1}, \psi_0(x)) \\ &+ (-1)^{n+1} \zeta(a_1, \dots, a_n, \psi_0(a_{n+1}x)) \\ &= d\zeta(a_1, \dots, a_{n+1}, \psi_0(x)) \\ &= \left[\psi_0^*(d\zeta)(a_1, \dots, a_{n+1}) \right](x) \end{aligned}$$

B. Quantum homology ring of Del Pezzo surfaces

B.1. 3-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$

 $QH(M_3; \widetilde{\Gamma}^+)$ has the following ring structure:

$$\begin{split} p*p &= HS^{H} + (2H - E_{1} - E_{2} - E_{3})S^{2H - E_{1} - E_{2} - E_{3}} \\ &+ u(S^{2H - E_{1} - E_{2}} + S^{2H - E_{1} - E_{3}} + S^{2H - E_{2} - E_{3}}) \\ p*H &= (H - E_{1})S^{H - E_{1}} + (H - E_{2})S^{H - E_{2}} + (H - E_{3})S^{H - E_{3}} \\ &+ uS^{H} + 2uS^{2H - E_{1} - E_{2} - E_{3}} \\ p*E_{1} &= (H - E_{1})S^{H - E_{1}} + uS^{2H - E_{1} - E_{2} - E_{3}} \\ p*E_{2} &= (H - E_{2})S^{H - E_{2}} + uS^{2H - E_{1} - E_{2} - E_{3}} \\ p*E_{3} &= (H - E_{3})S^{H - E_{3}} + uS^{2H - E_{1} - E_{2} - E_{3}} \\ H*H &= p + (H - E_{1} - E_{2})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{2}} + (H - E_{1} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{3}} \\ &+ (H - E_{2} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{2} - E_{3}} + u(S^{H - E_{1}} + S^{H - E_{2}} + S^{H - E_{3}}) \\ H*E_{1} &= (H - E_{1} - E_{2})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{2}} + (H - E_{1} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{3}} \\ H*E_{2} &= (H - E_{1} - E_{2})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{2}} + (H - E_{2} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{2} - E_{3}} + uS^{H - E_{2}} \\ H*E_{3} &= (H - E_{1} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{3}} + (H - E_{2} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{2} - E_{3}} + uS^{H - E_{2}} \\ H*E_{3} &= (H - E_{1} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{3}} + (H - E_{2} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{2} - E_{3}} + uS^{H - E_{2}} \\ H*E_{4} &= -p + E_{1}S^{E_{1}} + (H - E_{1} - E_{2})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{2}} \\ &+ (H - E_{1} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{3}} + uS^{H - E_{1}} \\ E_{2} *E_{2} &= -p + E_{2}S^{E_{2}} + (H - E_{1} - E_{2})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{2}} \\ &+ (H - E_{2} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{2} - E_{3}} + uS^{H - E_{2}} \\ E_{3} *E_{3} &= -p + E_{3}uS^{E_{3}} + (H - E_{1} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{3}} \\ &+ (H - E_{2} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{2} - E_{3}} + uS^{H - E_{3}} \\ E_{1} *E_{2} &= (H - E_{1} - E_{2})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{2}} \\ E_{1} *E_{3} &= (H - E_{1} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{3}} \\ E_{2} *E_{3} &= (H - E_{1} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{3}} \\ E_{2} *E_{3} &= (H - E_{1} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{1} - E_{3}} \\ E_{2} *E_{3} &= (H - E_{2} - E_{3})S^{H - E_{2} - E_{3}} \\ \end{cases}$$

B.2. 4-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$

 $QH(M_4; \widetilde{\Gamma}^+)$ has the following ring structure:

$$\begin{split} p*p &= & (2H-E_1-E_2-E_3)S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3} + (2H-E_1-E_2-E_4)S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_4} \\ &+ (2H-E_1-E_3-E_4)S^{2H-E_1-E_3} + S^{2H-E_1-E_4} + (2H-E_2-E_3-E_4)S^{2H-E_2-E_3-E_4} \\ &+ (S^{2H-E_1-E_2}+S^{2H-E_1-E_3}+S^{2H-E_1-E_4}+S^{2H-E_2-E_3}+S^{2H-E_2-E_4} \\ &+ S^{3H-E_1-E_2-2E_3-E_4}+S^{3H-E_1-E_2-E_3-2E_4}) + HS^H \\ p*H &= & (H-E_1)S^{H-E_1} + (H-E_2)S^{H-E_2} + (H-E_3)S^{H-E_3} + (H-E_4)S^{H-E_4} \\ &+ 2(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4)S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4} \\ &+ 2S^{2H-E_1-E_3-E_4}+2S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4} \\ &+ 2(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3+E_4)S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_4} \\ &+ 2S^{2H-E_1-E_3-E_4}+2S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_4} \\ &+ 2S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3}+S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_4} + S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4} \\ &+ u(S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3}+S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_4}+S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4} \\ &+ u(S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3}+S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_4}+S^{2H-E_2-E_3-E_4}) \\ p*E_3 &= & (H-E_4)S^{H-E_4}+(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4)S^{H-E_1-E_2}-E_3-E_4 \\ &+ u(S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_4}+S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_4}+S^{2H-E_2-E_3-E_4}) \\ p*E_4 &= & (H-E_4)S^{H-E_4}+(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4)S^{H-E_1-E_3} \\ &+ (H-E_1-E_4)S^{H-E_1-E_2}+(H-E_1-E_3)S^{H-E_1-E_3} \\ &+ (H-E_1-E_4)S^{H-E_1-E_4}+(H-E_2-E_3)S^{H-E_2-E_3} \\ &+ (H-E_2-E_4)S^{H-E_1-E_4}+(H-E_2-E_3)S^{H-E_2-E_3} \\ &+ (H-E_1-E_4)S^{H-E_1-E_4}+(H-E_2-E_3)S^{H-E_1-E_3} \\ &+ (H-E_1-E_4)S^{H-E_1-E_4}+(H-E_2-E_3)S^{H-E_2-E_3} \\ &+ (H-E_3-E_4)S^{H-E_1-E_4}+(H-E_2-E_4)S^{H-E_2-E_4} \\ &+ (H-E_3-E_4)S^{H-E_1-E_4}+(H-E_2-E_4)S^{H-E_2-E_4} \\ &+ (H-E_3-E_4)S^{H-E_1-E_4}+(H-E_2-E$$

$$\begin{split} E_1 * E_1 &= -p + E_1 S^{E_1} + (H - E_1 - E_2) S^{H - E_1 - E_2} \\ &+ (H - E_1 - E_3) S^{H - E_1 - E_3} + (H - E_1 - E_4) S^{H - E_1 - E_4} \\ &+ u (S^{H - E_1} + S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4}) \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} E_2 * E_2 &= -p + E_2 S^{E_2} + (H - E_1 - E_2) S^{H - E_1 - E_2} \\ &+ (H - E_2 - E_3) S^{H - E_2 - E_3} + (H - E_2 - E_4) S^{H - E_2 - E_4} \\ &+ u (S^{H - E_2} + S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4}) \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} E_3 * E_3 &= -p + E_3 S^{E_3} + (H - E_1 - E_3) S^{H - E_1 - E_3} \\ &+ (H - E_2 - E_3) S^{H - E_2 - E_3} + (H - E_3 - E_4) S^{H - E_3 - E_4} \\ &+ u (S^{H - E_3} + S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4}) \end{split}$$

$$E_4 * E_4 &= -p + E_4 S^{E_4} + (H - E_1 - E_4) S^{H - E_1 - E_4} \\ &+ (H - E_2 - E_4) S^{H - E_2 - E_4} + (H - E_3 - E_4) S^{H - E_3 - E_4} \\ &+ u (S^{H - E_4} + S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4}) \end{aligned}$$

$$E_1 * E_2 &= (H - E_1 - E_2) S^{H - E_1 - E_2} + u S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4} \\ E_1 * E_3 &= (H - E_1 - E_3) S^{H - E_1 - E_4} + u S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4} \\ E_1 * E_4 &= (H - E_1 - E_4) S^{H - E_1 - E_4} + u S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4} \\ E_2 * E_3 &= (H - E_2 - E_3) S^{H - E_2 - E_3} + u S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4} \\ E_2 * E_4 &= (H - E_2 - E_3) S^{H - E_2 - E_4} + u S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4} \\ E_2 * E_4 &= (H - E_2 - E_4) S^{H - E_2 - E_4} + u S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4} \\ E_3 * E_4 &= (H - E_2 - E_4) S^{H - E_2 - E_4} + u S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4} \\ E_3 * E_4 &= (H - E_2 - E_4) S^{H - E_2 - E_4} + u S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4} \\ E_3 * E_4 &= (H - E_3 - E_4) S^{H - E_2 - E_4} + u S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4} \end{aligned}$$

B.3. 5-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$

To abbreviate notation we write for classes $A \in H_2^S(M)$,

$$A = dH - a_i E_i - a_j E_j - a_k E_k - a_l E_l - a_m E_m,$$

where the indices $i, j, k, l, m \in \{1, 2, 3, 4, 5\}$ are always distinct and the sums are always taken over all permutations of indices. For example the notation: "4 classes: $H - E_1 - E_i$ " denotes the sum over $H - E_1 - E_2$, $H - E_1 - E_3$, $H - E_1 - E_4$ and $H - E_1 - E_5$. In the ring structure of $QH(M_5; \tilde{\Gamma}^+)$ we restrict ourselves to the products relevant to the computation of the discriminant. These products are symmetric with respect to E_i , we write only the products with E_1 explicitly.

$$p * H = \underbrace{(H - E_1)S^{H - E_1} + \dots + (H - E_5)S^{H - E_5}}_{5 \text{ classes: } H - E_i} + \underbrace{2(2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4)S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3 - E_4} + \dots}_{5 \text{ classes: } 2H - E_i - E_j - E_k - E_l} + uS^H + 2u(\underbrace{S^{2H - E_1 - E_2 - E_3} + \dots + S^{2H - E_3 - E_4 - E_5}}_{10 \text{ classes: } 2H - E_i - E_j - E_k} + 3u(\underbrace{S^{3H - 2E_1 - E_2 - \dots - E_5} + \dots + S^{2H - E_1 - \dots - E_4 - 2E_5}}_{5 \text{ classes: } 3H - 2E_i - E_j - E_k - E_l - E_m}$$

$$\begin{array}{l} p*E_1=\ (H-E_1)S^{H-E_1}\\ + \underbrace{(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4)S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4}+\ldots}_{4 \ \text{classes: } 2H-E_1-E_i-E_j-E_k}\\ + \underbrace{(S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3}+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_i-E_j})}_{6 \ \text{classes: } 2H-E_1-E_i-E_j}\\ + 2uS^{3H-2E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}\\ + \underbrace{u(S^{3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-2E_5})}_{4 \ \text{classes: } 3H-E_1-2E_i-E_j-E_k-E_l}\\ E_1*E_1=\ -p+E_1S^{E_1}\\ + \underbrace{(H-E_1-E_2)S^{H-E_1-E_2}+\ldots+(H-E_1-E_5)S^{H-E_1-E_5}}_{4 \ \text{classes: } H-E_1-E_i}\\ + (2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5)S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}\\ + u(S^{H-E_1}+\underbrace{S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4}+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_3-E_4-E_5}}_{4 \ \text{classes: } 2H-E_1-E_i-E_j-E_k}\\ E_1*E_2=\ (H-E_1-E_2)S^{H-E_1-E_2}\\ + (2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4+S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5})\\ + \underbrace{(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4+S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}}_{10 \ \text{classes: } H-E_i-E_j}\\ + 4(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4+E_5)S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}\\ + \underbrace{u(S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4}+\ldots+4S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}}_{5 \ \text{classes: } H-E_i-E_j}\\ + \underbrace{(H-E_1-E_2)S^{H-E_1-E_2}+\ldots+(H-E_4-E_5)S^{H-E_4-E_5}}_{5 \ \text{classes: } H-E_i-E_j-E_k-E_i}\\ H*E_1=\ \underbrace{(H-E_1-E_2)S^{H-E_1-E_2}+\ldots+(H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}_{5 \ \text{classes: } H-E_i-E_j}\\ + \underbrace{2(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4+\ldots+4S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}}_{4 \ \text{classes: } H-E_i-E_i}\\ + 2(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4+\ldots+(H-E_1-E_2)S^{H-E_1-E_5}}_{4 \ \text{classes: } H-E_i-E_j}\\ + 2u(\underbrace{S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4}+\ldots+(H-E_1-E_5)S^{H-E_1-E_5}}_{4 \ \text{classes: } H-E_i-E_j}}\\ + \underbrace{2(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4+\ldots+(H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5)}_{4 \ \text{classes: } H-E_1-E_j}\\ + 2u(\underbrace{S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4}+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_3-E_4-E_5}}_{4 \ \text{classes: } H-E_1-E_j}\\ + \underbrace{2(H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}}_{4 \ \text{classes: } H-E_1-E_j}\\ + \underbrace{2(H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_3-E_4-E_5}}_{4 \ \text{classes: } H-E_1-E_j-E_3-E_4-E_5}\\ + \underbrace{2(H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_3-E_4-E_5}}_{4 \ \text{classes: } H-E_1-E_j-E_4-E_5}\\ + \underbrace{2(H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_3-E_4-E_5}}_{4 \ \text{classes: } H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}\\ + \underbrace{2(H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_3-E_4-E_5})}_{4 \ \text{classes: } H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}\\ + \underbrace{2(H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_3-E_4+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_3-E_4-E_5})}_$$

B.4. 6-point blow-up of $\mathbb{C}P^2$

To abbreviate notation we write for classes $A \in H_2^S(M)$,

$$A = dH - a_i E_i - a_j E_j - a_k E_k - a_l E_l - a_m E_m - a_n E_n,$$

where the indices $i, j, k, l, m, n \in \{1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6\}$ are always distinct and the sums are always taken over all permutations of indices. For example the notation: "5 classes: $H - E_1 - E_i$ " denotes the sum over $H - E_1 - E_2$, $H - E_1 - E_3$, $H - E_1 - E_4$, $H - E_1 - E_5$ and $H - E_1 - E_6$. In the ring structure of $QH(M_6; \widetilde{\Gamma}^+)$ we restrict ourselves to the products relevant to the computation of the discriminant. These products are symmetric with respect to E_i , we write only the products with E_1 explicitly.

$$\begin{split} p*H = \underbrace{(H-E_1)S^{H-E_1} + \ldots + (H-E_6)S^{H-E_6}}_{6 \text{ classes: } H-E_i} \\ &+ \underbrace{2(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4)S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4} + \ldots}_{15 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_i-E_j-E_k-E_l} \\ &+ \underbrace{3(3H-2E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6)S^{3H-2E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} + \ldots}_{6 \text{ classes: } 3H-2E_i-E_j-E_k-E_l-E_m-E_n} \\ &+ uS^H + 2u(\underbrace{S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3} + \ldots + S^{2H-E_4-E_5-E_6}}_{20 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_i-E_j-E_k} \\ &+ 3u(\underbrace{S^{3H-2E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5} + \ldots + S^{2H-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6}}_{30 \text{ classes: } 3H-2E_i-E_j-E_k-E_l-E_m} \\ &+ 36uS^{3H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} + 5uS^{5H-2E_1-2E_2-2E_3-2E_4-2E_5-2E_6} \\ &+ 4u(\underbrace{S^{4H-2E_1-2E_2-2E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} + \ldots + S^{4H-E_1-E_2-E_3-2E_4-2E_5-2E_6}}_{20 \text{ classes: } 4H-2E_i-2E_j-2E_k-E_l-E_m-E_n} \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} p*E_1 = & (H-E_1)S^{H-E_1} \\ + \underbrace{(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4)S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4}}_{10 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_1-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4} + \ldots \\ & + \underbrace{(2H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6)S^{3H-2E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6}}_{10 \text{ classes: } 3H-E_1-2E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} + \ldots \\ & + \underbrace{(3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6)S^{3H-2E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6}}_{10 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_6-E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{(S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3}+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_5-E_6})}_{10 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_6-E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{(S^{3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}+\ldots+S^{3H-2E_1-2E_2-2E_3-2E_4-2E_5-2E_6}}_{21 \text{ classes: } 3H-2E_1-2E_1-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{2u(S^{3H-2E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}+\ldots+S^{3H-2E_1-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6})}_{20 \text{ classes: } 3H-2E_1-2E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{2u(S^{4H-2E_1-2E_2-2E_3-2E_4-E_5-E_6}+\ldots+S^{4H-2E_1-E_2-E_3-2E_4-2E_5-2E_6})}_{10 \text{ classes: } 4H-2E_1-2E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-2E_5-2E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{2u(S^{4H-2E_1-2E_2-2E_3-2E_4-E_5-E_6}+\ldots+S^{4H-2E_1-E_2-E_3-2E_4-2E_5-2E_6})}_{10 \text{ classes: } 4H-2E_1-2E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-2E_5-2E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{2u(S^{4H-2E_1-2E_2-2E_3-2E_4-E_5-E_6}+\ldots+S^{4H-2E_1-E_2-E_3-2E_4-2E_5-2E_6})}_{10 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_1-2E_1-2E_2-2E_3-2E_4-2E_5-2E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{2(H-E_1-E_2)S^{H-E_1-E_2}}_{10 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5+\ldots}_{5 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5+\ldots} \\ & + \underbrace{4uS^{3H-2E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6}+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6}_{10 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{u(S^{3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6}+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6)}_{5 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{2(H-E_1-E_2)S^{H-E_1-E_2}}_{10 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{2(H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6}+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6)}_{6 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{2(S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6}+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6})}_{6 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_2-E_5-E_5-E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{2(S^{2H-E_1-E_2-2E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6-E_6}+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6})}_{6 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_1-E_2-E_5-E_5-E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{2(S^{3H-E_1-E_2-2E_3-E_4-E_5-E_5-E_6+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6})}_{6 \text{ classes: } 2H-E_$$

$$\begin{split} H*H = & p + \underbrace{((H-E_1-E_2)S^{H-E_1-E_2}+\ldots+(H-E_5-E_6)S^{H-E_5-E_6})}_{\text{15 classes: }H-E_i-E_j} \\ & + \underbrace{4(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5)S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}+\ldots}_{6 \text{ classes: }2H-E_i-E_j-E_k-E_l-E_m} \\ & + \underbrace{4u(S^{H-E_1}+\ldots+S^{H-E_6})}_{6 \text{ classes: }H-E_i} \\ & + 4u(\underbrace{S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4}+\ldots+S^{2H-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6}}_{15 \text{ classes: }2H-E_i-E_j-E_k-E_l} \\ & + 9u(\underbrace{S^{3H-2E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4}+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6}}_{6 \text{ classes: }3H-2E_i-E_j-E_k-E_l-E_m-E_n} \\ H*E_1 = \underbrace{(H-E_1-E_2)S^{H-E_1-E_2}+\ldots+(H-E_1-E_6)S^{H-E_1-E_6}}_{5 \text{ classes: }H-E_1-E_i} \\ & + \underbrace{2(2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5)S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}+\ldots}_{5 \text{ classes: }2H-E_1-E_i-E_k-E_l} \\ & + \underbrace{4u(S^{2H-E_1}-E_2-E_3-E_4+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}+\ldots}_{5 \text{ classes: }2H-E_1-E_i-E_j-E_k-E_l} \\ & + \underbrace{4u(S^{2H-E_1}-E_2-E_3-E_4+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5}+\ldots}_{5 \text{ classes: }2H-E_1-E_i-E_j-E_k-E_l} \\ & + \underbrace{4u(S^{2H-E_1}-E_2-E_3-E_4+\ldots+S^{2H-E_1-E_4-E_5-E_6})}_{10 \text{ classes: }2H-E_1-E_i-E_j-E_k} \\ & + \underbrace{4u(S^{3H-2E_1}-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6)}_{5 \text{ classes: }2H-E_1-E_i-E_j-E_k} \\ & + \underbrace{4u(S^{3H-2E_1}-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6)}_{10 \text{ classes: }2H-E_1-E_i-E_j-E_k} \\ & + \underbrace{4u(S^{3H-2E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6}+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6)}_{10 \text{ classes: }2H-E_1-E_i-E_j-E_k} \\ & + \underbrace{4u(S^{3H-2E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6})}_{5 \text{ classes: }3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6} \\ & + \underbrace{3u(S^{3H-E_1-2E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-E_6}+\ldots+S^{3H-E_1-E_2-E_3-E_4-E_5-2E_6})}_{5 \text{ classes: }3H-E_1-2E_4-E_5-E_6-E_1-E_m} \\ \end{array}$$

Bibliography

- V.I. Arnold, V. V. Goryunov, O. V. Lyashko, V. A. Vasil'ev. Singularity theory. I. Translated from the 1988 Russian origi- nal by A. Iacob. Reprint of the original English edition from the series Encyclopaedia of Mathematical Sciences [Dynamical sys- tems. VI, Encyclopaedia Math. Sci., 6, Springer, Berlin, 1993; MR1230637 (94b:58018)]. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1998.
- [2] P. Albers. A Lagrangian Piunikhin-Salamon-Schwarz morphism and two comparison homomorphisms in Floer homology. Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN 2008, no. 4, Art. ID rnm134, 56 pp.
- [3] M. Audin, F. Lalonde, L. Polterovich. Symplectic rigidity: Lagrangian submanifolds. From "Holomorphic curves in symplectic geometry", (M. Audin, J. Lafontaine, editors), Progr. Math. 117, Birkhäuser, Basel (1994), p. 271-321.
- [4] D. Auroux. Mirror symmetry and T-duality in the complement of an anticanonical divisor. J. Gökova Geom. Topol. GGT 1 (2007), p. 51-91.
- [5] V. I. Arnol'd. Lagrange and Legendre cobordisms I. (Russian) Funktsional. Anal. i Prilozhen. 14 (1980), no. 3, p. 1-13, 96.
- [6] V. I. Arnol'd. Lagrange and Legendre cobordisms II. (Russian) Funktsional. Anal. i Prilozhen. 14 (1980), no. 4, p. 8-17, 95.
- [7] M. Audin. Quelques calculs en cobordisme lagrangien. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 35 (1985), no. 3, p. 159-194.
- [8] J.-F. Barraud, O. Cornea. *Homotopic dynamics in symplectic topology*. Morse theoretic methods in nonlinear analysis and in

symplectic topology, p. 109-148, NATO Sci. Ser. II Math. Phys. Chem., 217, Springer, Dordrecht, 2006.

- [9] A. Beauville. Quantum cohomology of complete intersections. Mat. Fiz. Anal. Geom. 2 (1995), no. 3-4, p. 384-398.
- [10] P. Biran. Connectedness of spaces of symplectic embeddings. Intern. Math. Res. Notices. (1996), no. 10, p. 487-491.
- [11] P. Biran. Connectedness of spaces of symplectic embeddings. Expanded version of [10]. Can be found at http://arxiv.org/ pdf/dg-ga/9603008v1.
- [12] P. Biran. Lagrangian non-intersections. Geom. Funct. Anal. 16 (2006), no. 2, p. 279-326.
- [13] P. Biran, O. Cornea. Quantum structures for Lagrangian submanifolds. Preprint (2007). Can be found at http://arxiv.org/pdf/0708.4221v1.
- [14] P. Biran, O. Cornea. A Lagrangian quantum homology. New perspectives and challenges in symplectic field theory, volume 49 of CRM Proc. Lecture Notes, p. 1 - 44. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2009.
- [15] P. Biran, O. Cornea. Rigidity and uniruling for Lagrangian submanifolds. Geom. Topol. 13 (2009), no. 5, p. 2881-2989.
- [16] P. Biran, O. Cornea. Lagrangian topology and enumerative geometry. Geom. Topol. 16 (2012), no. 2, p. 963-1052.
- [17] P. Biran, O. Cornea. Lagrangian Cobordism I. J. Amer. Math. Soc. 26 (2013), no. 2, p. 295 - 340.
- [18] P. Biran, O. Cornea. Lagrangian Cobordism II. Preprint (2013). Can be found at http://arxiv.org/pdf/1304.6032v1.

- [19] Y. V. Chekanov. Lagrangian embeddings and Lagrangian cobordism. Topics in singularity theory, volume 180 of Amer. Math. Soc. Transl. Ser. 2, p. 13 - 23. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997.
- [20] Y. Chekanov, F. Schlenk. Notes on monotone Lagrangian twist tori. Electron. Res. Announc. Math. Sci. 17 (2010), p. 104-121.
- [21] C.-H. Cho. Counting real J-holomorphic discs and spheres in dimension four and six. J. Korean Math. Soc. 45 (2008), no. 5, p. 1427-1442.
- [22] C.-H. Cho, On the counting of holomorphic discs in toric Fano manifolds. Adv. Geom. 13 (2013), no. 2, p. 191-210.
- [23] A. Collino, M. Jinzenji. On the structure of the small quantum cohomology rings of projective hypersurfaces. Comm. Math. Phys. 206 (1999), no. 1, 157-183.
- [24] O. Cornea, F. Lalonde. Cluster Homology. Preprint (2005), can be found at http://xxx.lanl.gov/pdf/math/0508345.
- [25] B. Crauder, R. Miranda. Quantum cohomology of rational surfaces. The moduli space of curves (Texel Island, 1994), p. 33-80, Progr. Math., 129, Birkhäuser Boston.
- [26] M. Demazure. Surfaces de Del Pezzo. Springer Lecture Notes in Mathematics: Séminaire sur les Singularités des Surfaces (1980), no. 777, p. 23-70.
- [27] A. Dimca. Singularities and topology of hypersurfaces. Universitext. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1992.
- [28] Y. Eliashberg. Cobordisme des solutions de relations diffrentielles. In South Rhone seminar on geometry, I (Lyon, 1983). Travaux en Cours, p. 17-31. Hermann, Paris, 1984.
- [29] J. D. Evans. Lagrangian spheres in del Pezzo surfaces. J. Topol. 3 (2010), no. 1, p. 181-227.

- [30] A. Floer. Morse theory for Lagrangian intersections. J. Differential Geom. 28 (1988), no. 3, p. 513-547.
- [31] K. Fukaya, Y.-G. Oh, H. Ohta, K. Ono. Lagrangian intersection Floer theory - anomaly and obstruction. Part I and II. AMS/IP Studies in Advanced Mathematics, 46. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2009.
- [32] K. Fukaya. Morse homotopy and its quantization. In Geometric Topology (Athens, GA, 1993), vol. 2.1 of AMS/IP Studies in Advanced Mathematics, p. 409-440, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997.
- [33] M. Gerstenhaber. On the deformation of rings and algebras. Ann. of Math. (2) 79 (1964), p. 59-103.
- [34] M. Gerstenhaber. On the deformation of rings and algebras II. Ann. of Math. 84 (1966), p. 1-19.
- [35] M. Gerstenhaber. On the deformation of rings and algebras III. Ann. of Math. (2) 88 (1968), p. 1-34.
- [36] M. Gerstenhaber, S. D. Schack. On the deformation of algebra morphisms and diagrams. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 279 (1983), no. 1, p. 1-50.
- [37] I.M. Gelfand, M.M. Kapranov, A.V. Zelevinsky. Discriminants, resultants, and multidimensional determinants. Mathematics: Theory and Applications, Birkäuser Boston, Boston M.A. (1994).
- [38] A. Givental. Equivariant Gromov-Witten invariants. Internat. Math. Res. Notices 1996, no. 13, p. 613-663.
- [39] R. Gompf. A new construction of symplectic manifolds. Ann. of Math. (2) 142 (1995), no. 3, p. 527-595.
- [40] M. Gromov. Pseudoholomorphic curves in symplectic manifolds. Invent. Math. 82 (1985), no. 2, p. 307-347.

- [41] S. Hu, F. Lalonde. A relative Seidel morphism and the Albers map. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 362 (2010), no. 3, p. 1135-1168.
- [42] S. Hu, F. Lalonde, R. Leclercq. Homological Lagrangian monodromy. Geom. Topol. 15 (2011), no. 3, p. 1617-1650.
- [43] J. Kollár. Real algebraic surfaces. Preprint (1997). Can be found at http://arxiv.org/pdf/alg-geom/9712003v1.
- [44] F. Lalonde. Isotopy of symplectic balls, Gromov's radius and the structure of ruled symplectic 4-manifolds. Math. Ann. 300 (1994), no. 2, p. 273-296.
- [45] F. Lalonde, D. McDuff. The classification of ruled symplectic 4-manifolds. Math. Res. Lett. 3 (1996), no. 6, p. 769-778.
- [46] F. Lalonde, D. McDuff. J-curves and the classification of rational and ruled symplectic 4-manifolds. Contact and symplectic geometry (Cambridge, 1994), 342, Publ. Newton Inst., 8, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1996.
- [47] H. B. Lawson, M.-L. Michelsohn. Spin geometry. Princeton Mathematical Series, 38. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1989. xii+427 pp.
- [48] T.-J. Li, M. Usher. Symplectic forms and surfaces of negative square. J. Symplectic Geom. 4 (2006), no. 1, p. 71 - 91.
- [49] T.-J. Li, W. Wu. Lagrangian spheres, symplectic surfaces and the symplectic mapping class group. Geom. Topol. 16 (2012), no. 2, p. 1121-1169.
- [50] M. Markl. Deformation theory of algebras and their diagrams. CBMS Regional Conference Series in Mathematics, 116. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, (2012).
- [51] D. McDuff. Blow ups and symplectic embeddings in dimension 4. Topology. 30 (1991), no. 3, p. 409-421.

- [52] D. McDuff. Remarks on the uniqueness of symplectic blowing up. Symplectic geometry, p. 157-167. London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser., 192. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge (1993).
- [53] D. McDuff. From symplectic deformation to isotopy. Topics in symplectic 4-manifolds (Irvine, CA, 1996), p. 85-99, First Int. Press Lect. Ser., I, Int. Press, Cambridge, MA, 1998.
- [54] D. McDuff and E. Opshtein. Nongeneric J-holomorphic curves and singular inflation. Preprint (2013). Can be found at http: //arxiv.org/pdf/1309.6425v2.
- [55] D. McDuff, D. Salamon. J-holomorphic curves and symplectic topology. Second edition. American Mathematical Society Colloquium Publications, 52. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2012. xiv+726 pp.
- [56] R. Pandharipande, J. Solomon, J. Walcher. Disk enumeration on the quintic 3-fold. J. Amer. Math. Soc. 21 (2008), no. 4, p. 1169-1209.
- [57] Y.-G. Oh. Floer cohomology of Lagrangian intersections and pseudo-holomorphic disks. I. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 46 (1993), no. 7, p. 949-993.
- [58] Y.-G. Oh. Relative Floer and quantum cohomology and the symplectic topology of Lagrangian submanifolds. Contact and symplectic geometry (Cambridge, 1994), p. 201-267, Publ. Newton Inst., 8, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1996.
- [59] Y.-G. Oh. Floer cohomology, spectral sequences, and the Maslov class of Lagrangian embeddings. Internat. Math. Res. Notices 1996, no. 7, p. 305-346.
- [60] Y. Ostrover, I. Tyomkin. On the quantum homology algebra of toric Fano manifolds. Selecta Math. (N.S.) 15 (2009), no. 1, p. 121-149.

- [61] L. Polterovich. The surgery of Lagrange submanifolds. Geom. Funct. Anal. 1 (1991), no. 2, p. 198-210.
- [62] P. Seidel. Lectures on four-dimensional Dehn twists. Symplectic 4-manifolds and algebraic surfaces, p. 237-267, Lecture notes in Math., Springer, Berlin, 2008.
- [63] N. Sheridan. On the Fukaya category of a Fano hypersurface in projective space. Preprint (2013), can be found at http:// arxiv.org/pdf/1306.4143v2.
- [64] V. Shevchishin. Secondary Stiefel-Whitney class and diffeomorphisms of rational and ruled symplectic 4-manifolds. Preprint (2009), can be found at http://arxiv.org/pdf/0904.0283v2.
- [65] B. Singer. Master's Thesis (2014), ETH Zurich.
- [66] D. C. Spencer. Some remarks on perturbation of structure. Analytic functions, p. 67-87. Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, N.J. (1960).
- [67] G. Tian. Quantum cohomology and its associativity. Current developments in mathematics, 1995 (Cambridge, MA), p. 361-401, Int. Press, Cambridge, MA, 1994.
- [68] Y. Ruan. Symplectic topology and extremal rays. Geom. Funct. Anal. 3 (1993), no. 4, p. 395-430.
- [69] J.-Y. Welschinger. Invariants of real symplectic 4-manifolds and lower bounds in real enumerative geometry. Invent. Math. 162 (2005), no. 1, p. 195-234.
- [70] D. Yau. Deformation theory of modules. Comm. Algebra 33 (2005), no. 7, p. 2351-2359.